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CLEAN AIR ACT AMENDMENTS
Title I—National Ambient Air Quality Standards

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 9, 1995

House of Representatives,
Committee on Commerce,

Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations,
AND THE Subcommittee on Health and Environment,

Washington, DC.
The subcommittees met, pursuant to notice, at 10:04 a.m., Hon.

Joe Barton (chairman, Subcommittee on Oversight and Investiga-

tions) and Hon. Michael BiUrakis (chairman. Subcommittee on
Health and Environment), presiding.

Members present: Representatives Barton, Bilirakis, Burr,
Bilbray, Deutsch, Eshoo, Franks, Hall, Hastert, Klink, Steams, and
Waxman.

Staff present: Bob Meyers, majority counsel, and Steven Sayle,

majority counsel.

Mr. Bilirakis. The hearing will come to order. I want to welcome
our witnesses and the assembled audience to this first joint hearing
of the Health and Environment Subcommittee and the Oversight
and Investigations Subcommittee on implementation of the 1990
Clean Air Act Amendments.
Our hearing today is focused on Title I of the 1990 Amendments.

This title contains provisions related to the attainment of ambient
air quality standards. Perhaps most importantly, the title estab-
lished a new legislative regime for attainment of the Federal ozone
standard.

I look forward to receiving the testimony of our State government
witnesses, our panel of scientific experts, and, of course, the re-

marks of EPA Assistant Administrator for Air and Radiation, Mary
Nichols. I also want to commend my colleague, Mr. Barton, on mov-
ing forward with this hearing and the previous nine hearings on
the Clean Air Act which have been held by the Oversight and In-

vestigations Subcommittee. I believe the hearings have served an
important role in preparing the Commerce Committee to make a
comprehensive assessment of the impact of the 1990 Amendments.

Wliile we are presently considering only one title of the 1990
Amendments, today's hearing will also help to prepare us for the
transition from oversight to legislative consideration of the Clean
Air Act. In this regard, the combined hearing record of Oversight
and Investigations Subcommittee points to a number of areas
which do require further review and possible redress through the
legislative process. While we have not established a firm deadline
for any activity within the Health and Environment Subcommittee,

(1)



let me assure you that the Clean Air Act remains a prime concern
and there is ample time in this Congress to accommodate almost
any legislative endeavor.
On this matter, let me first say that I am aware of EPA's conten-

tion that the Clean Air Act should not be reopened under any cir-

cumstance, despite any flaws that may exist in implementation.
Simply put, I don't consider that view persuasive. It's like saying
that if you find a leaky roof in the spring, you have to wait until

the fall to fix it. For example, despite written indications that the
agency would produce a notice of availability regarding section

112(g) of the Clean Air Act by September 15, to date no notice has
been forthcoming.

Deficiencies in revisions, and we all know this, to inspection and
maintenance rules have also been noted by several States and
some States have withdrawn centralized programs in a modem re-

vival, I think, of the Whiskey Rebellion.
Title V remains a moving target well over a year after major re-

visions were proposed, withdrawn, a white paper issued and an-
other supplemental proposal offered in August of this year. And
there are other less visible signs of problems in both statutory in-

terpretation and administrative implementation.
Federal rules and regulations must make sense or they will be

ineffective in achieving their goals, no matter how salutary. The
centralized inspection and maintenance program designed by EPA
to help achieve the ambient air quality standards outlined in Title

I may be the most pertinent example of overreaching. With regard
to my previous historical analogy and the Whiskey Rebellion, I

might remind EPA of Thomas Jefferson's words to George Wash-
ington on the eve of the rebellion in 1794, when Jefferson wrote
that the underlying revenue measure was unwise for it committed
"the authority of the government in parts where resistance is most
probable and coercion least practicable." Although less noted, I also

think it's highly pertinent to our committee's review of the Clear
Air Act that EPA has recently lost a number of court cases based
on its interpretations of the law. In a National Mining Association

case this past August, for example, the U.S. Court of Appeals for

the District of Columbia stated that, and I quote them, "EPA would
have us accept a rather strained interpretation of the statute based
on what appears to be only its unwillingness to evaluate any State
or local controls that are not Federalized." In an April 1994 case
regarding EPA's ability to create a 30 percent set-aside for ethanol-

based reformulated gas, the same court chastised EPA for its over-

ly broad reading of its authority under the Act. Citing another
opinion, the court stated that EPA's interpretation of the Clean Air
Act is, and, again, I quote, "both flatly unfaithful to the principles

of administrative law and refuted by precedent." In other cases in-

volving the Clean Air Act, EPA has been criticized for acting in a
"high-handed and conclusory manner"—those are the court's

words—for improper interpretations of the law in the face of the
"unambiguous" statutory language and even for, again, the quotes
words, a "bizarre departure from existing practice, in complete defi-

ance of the plain terms of the statutory criteria." So, thus, despite

whatever good intentions we may impart to the agency from this

committee dias, it appears that many sections of the Clean Air Act



have been subject to a meandering stream of regulation which at

times has overflowed its banks, and, quite frankly, I think that

EPA, even though they may not say so, would like to see us make
a few changes because it would probably be helpful to them.

Regulations have twisted around deadline suits, judicial remands
from the U.S. Court of Appeals, and re-proposals of over-com-
plicated and flawed regulations. Fully 5 years after the Clean Air
Act was signed into law, regulatory uncertainty pervades the im-
plementation effort.

If EPA's position is that the Act should not be reopened and that

it can indeed be fixed administratively, it must realistically have
the ability to resolve ongoing concerns. Flawed regulations and re-

versals by the judicial system do not speak well of such ability.

Thus, we must ask whether the statutory provisions of the Act are
sufficient to channel the regulatory current or whether new banks
and levees must be built.

I look forward to this hearing, quite frankly, although it may not
sound like it, with a very open mind, into the committee's further
review of the 1990 Amendments. At this point, we would recognize
the ranking member of Health and Environment Subcommittee
and member of the Oversight and Investigations Subcommittee,
also, Mr. Waxman.
Mr. Waxman. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I'm pleased

you didn't execute the accused before the trial.

Mr. BiLlRAKlS. You know me better than that.

Mr. Waxman. I'm becoming increasingly dismayed by the ap-

proach taken in these oversight hearings on clean air. They seem
completely out of touch with what the American people want,
which is more environmental protection, not less.

There is an editorial in today's USA Today that is very instruc-

tive. It's entitled, "Attack on Clean Air Law Crashes into the
Facts." According to this editorial, the Clean Air Act is working.
Let me read some excerpts. "Pollution is way down and the public

knows it. The number of cities that fail Federal ozone levels has
fallen by 50 percent since 1990, 63 percent of carbon monoxide is

measured instead. The result, 50 million people breathe better air."

Next quote, "Supporters sometimes try to hide their assault on air

and water laws behind more popular issues of regulatory reform

—

costs, excessive burden. States' rights. But complying with clean air

rules, for instance, has cost less than half what industry predicted
in 1990 and which State will set the standards for resources it

shares with five others." Next quote, "The fundamental principles

of clean air and water don't deserve to be shanghaied, nor do the
laws that honor and advance them. As a matter of need, popularity
and effectiveness, these laws work." Unfortunately, these clean air

hearings are part of the assault on our Nation's environmental
laws that are the subject of the USA Today editorial and that the
American public has overwhelmingly rejected. For instance, this

committee held hearings in June on the problem of air toxics. In-

stead of focusing on the death and disease that toxic emissions can
cause, the purpose of the hearings was to give the oil industry and
the cement industry a chance to complain about how they were
over-regulated.



As a direct consequence of those hearings, special interest riders

were inserted into the EPA appropriations bill that prevent the
EPA from controlling toxic emissions from oil refineries and cement
kilns burning hazardous waste, and the chairman of these hearings
supported these provisions.

Today's hearing is more of the same. The witnesses today aren't

going to talk about how to strengthen the Clean Air Act. They're
going to talk about how it can be torn apart for the benefit of spe-

cial interests. One witness, for instance, will argue that we should
eliminate controls on nitrogen oxide emissions which are produced
by power plants and industrial facilities. Another witness will say
that we should base air quality standards on costs to industry, not
the health of those who have to breathe the polluted air.

These witnesses are entitled to their views, but the members of

the committee and the public are also entitled to more than one
side of the story. We should be hearing, as well, from individual
citizens whose lives are affected by polluted air and from doctors
and other health experts who can describe the serious health risks

they face.

It's for that reason that I strongly believe we need more than
this one hearing today for the subcommittee to have a complete
record of views and other information upon which we reach our
conclusions, and I hope to be working with the two chairmen of the
subcommittees to have an additional hearing so we can receive a
more complete picture.

Mr. Chairman, we should be here today to praise the Clean Air
Act, not to bury it. By any objective measure, we have made enor-
mous strides under the Act in reducing air pollution and the eco-

nomic costs have been much lower than predicted by industry.

Given this record of success, our focus should be on maintaining
health protections provided by the Clean Air Act, not weakening
them because some special interest thinks they cost too much.

I appreciate the fact that we're hearing from these witnesses
today. I want to get their opinions and I plan, as I have in every
other hearing that we've held, to participate fully and to listen to

what they have to say and to take into consideration the views that
will be expressed. I would hope that we'll have an opportunity for

the members who may have a different point of view to hear views
with which they may not initially agree, but may be influenced
after hearing and discussion of those relevant matters that ought
to be before us in any hearing that's fair and complete.

I thank you for this opportunity for an opening statement.
Mr. BiLiRAKis. I thank the gentleman. Mr. Barton.
Mr. Barton. Thank the chairman of the Health and Environ-

ment Subcommittee. I'm glad to co-chair the 10th hearing, and I

want to emphasize the 10th hearing that we've held on the Clean
Air Act this year. After listening to my good friend from Califor-

nia's opening statement, I'm reminded of a football game where
there is a close play and 60,000 people see it one way and the ref-

eree sees it another way. People saw the same activity, they inter-

preted it differently.

The intent of the Oversight and Investigations Subcommittee
and the intent of the Health and Environment Subcommittee in

this Congress is to do a complete and comprehensive review of the



Clean Air Act and, once we've gone through the hearing process,

decide what changes, if any, need to be made in the Act. We are
doing that, quite frankly, after consultation both with the chairman
of the committee this year, Tom Bliley, and the chairman of the
committee and the subcommittee chairman of this subcommittee
last year, the Honorable John Dingell of Michigan.
We have given the minority every opportunity to present their

witnesses on the hearings and, in most of those cases, accepted
every witness that they have offered. So we are not in business to

arrive at a preconceived conclusion. We are in business to deter-

mine what the facts are. And as my good friend from California
pointed out, when you look at the objective data that's being com-
piled, there is no question that we are making progress on the en-
vironment.
The EPA just this week released data that show in many of the

areas that were in non-attainment for ozone in 1990, significant

numbers of those areas now in attainment and that by any credible

measurement of valid data, our air quality is improving all across
the country. That is a tribute to the work of Congressman Waxman
and Congressman Dingell and all the others that had helped pre-

pare the Clean Air Act Amendments in 1990 or 1991 and before
that, 1977.

It doesn't mean, though, that the Act is perfect. And, quite frank-
ly, many of the more stringent provisions of those Amendments
have not yet kicked in and that is one of the purposes of these
hearings, is tc '^^e, before we continue too much further along the
trail, if there might be some areas that we can come up with new
ways, new flexibility, without changing the basic parameters of the
Act. That's what a hearing is supposed to be about.

I can assure everybody in this room and everybody that's inter-

ested in air quality that if it were the intent of the new Republican
majority to repeal the Act or to gut the Act or to significantly

change the Act without even knowing what the facts were, we
could have done that 6 months ago. But that's not what we're
about.
Now, today we're going to look at Title I of the Clean Air Act

that deals with the national ambient air quality standards. We've
got excellent qualified witnesses, ending up with Ms. Mary Nichols,
who has testified, I think, in almost every one of our other hearings
so far this year on the Clean Air Act, and we're going to try to de-
fine what the issues are, what the problems are, what the possible
improvements are, and we'll find out what the Clinton Administra-
tion's issue is on this title of the Act when Ms. Nichols testifies as
our last witness.
So we're about finding information and finding facts. We're not

about trying to railroad anything. I guarantee you that as long as
I'm chairman of the Oversight and Investigations, we'll be a fact-

finding committee. And I assure you that in my conversation with
Chairman Bilirakis, that he is not at all interested in doing any-
thing but coming forward with consensus legislation that improves
the chances for continuing to maintain air quality and hopefully to

improve it in the future.
Mr. Chairman, with that, I will submit my formal statement for

the record.



[The prepared statement of Hon. Joe Barton follows:]

Prepared Statement of Hon. Joe Barton, Chairman, Subcommittee on
Oversight and Investigations

Today we are holding the tenth in a series of hearings on the Clean Air Act
Amendments. As the audience may know, the nine previous hearings have been con-

ducted solely by the Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations. Today we are
having a joint hearing between the Health and Environment Subcommittee and the
Oversight and Investigations Subcommittee. Let me say to my good friend, the
Chairman of the Health and Environment Subcommittee, Mike Bilirakis, that I wel-
come this joint hearing, and look forward to working with him, both as a Sub-
committee Chairman, and as a member of the Health and Environment Subcommit-
tee.

Today we want to focus broadly on provisions within Title I of the Clean Air Act
that are aimed at reducing ozone levels, and, more specifically, on how ozone stand-
ards are developed, and how compliance with those standards is determined.

First the good news. Overall concentrations of ozone have been declining for ap-
proximately 15 or more years. EPA's own analysis indicates that levels in the past
ten years have declined approximately 12 percent. Dr. Kay Jones, who will testify

on our second panel, states that if California is excluded, there has been a 50 per-

cent reduction in the total violations of the ozone standard in the last 10 years. And
many expect these trends to continue.

Despite this good news for clean air, some areas are still fighting an uphill battle
towards attainment. Oftentimes areas may not be able to demonstrate attainment
within their allotted time period, even when showing significant improvement. Iron-

ically, the Clean Air Act, as currently structured, would reward this improvement
that is short of attainment by bumping the area up to a higher, more stringent clas-

sification. Common sense would allow areas to be reclassified downward when great
gains toward attainment have been achieved.
Another area this hearing will focus on is the level and form of the ozone stand-

ard. The Clean Air Act requires that the ozone standard be set at a level that pro-

tects public health and provides an ample margin of safety. The Act does not permit
EPA to consider cost when setting this standard. Today we will hear testimony that
the cost of achieving attainment should be a consideration when promulgating the
standard.
There is also concern that the method by which an area is determined to be in

compliance is flawed. Currently a small subset of ozone values determine whether
an area is in compliance, while the other 99 percent of the monitored ozone values
are ignored. This is not only bad science, but it is costly to areas that must then
adopt emission controls as a result.

Let me close by sajdng we are all for clean air. What we are talking about now
is how to improve air quality in the most efficient way possible.

Mr. Bilirakis. Without objection. Mr. Deutsch.
Mr. Deutsch, Thank you, Mr. Chairman. This is my first hear-

ing as a ranking member of the Subcommittee on Oversight and
Investigations. I look forward to working with Chairman Barton
and the other members of his subcommittee in the months ahead.

I understand that the subcommittee has spent much time exam-
ining the implementation of the Clean Air Act and that the EPA
is doing much to bring flexibility and common sense to its work.
I also understand there has been much discussion by some of the
Republican leadership about doing away with large portions of the
Act. Frankly, the Act has been a clear and dramatic success. It

would be foolhardy to jeopardize the progress to date.

I and a great majority of my constituents believe strongly that
our environment must be protected for our economy, for our health
and for future generations. Without question, the Clean Air Act has
been one of our greatest achievements toward protecting and pre-

serving our fragile environment. The Act has dramatically reduced
lead emissions, urban smog, carbon monoxide pollution and toxic

emission, saving tens of millions of lives from brain damage and



cancer birth defects, reproductive disorders, and other serious

human health effects.

Effective implementation of our environmental statutes is critical

to protecting the health of our citizens. After all, the health of all

of our citizens, whether rich or poor, young or old, well or sick, is

the primary concern, not making it easier or cheaper for companies
to pollute air we all share. We don't want to put unnecessary costs

on industry and we should keep bureaucratic red tape to a mini-

mum, but we must protect public health.

As we examine implementation of Title I of the Clean Air Act,

we should keep this in mind.
Mr. BiLlRAKis. I thank the gentleman.
Mr Stearns.
Mr. Stearns. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, and thank you and

Chairman Barton for your decision to hold these hearings on the
implementation and enforcement of the Clean Air Act Amendments
of 1990. I look forward to open and frank debate.

Very few of those involved in the debate would argue with the

principles on which the Clean Air Act are based. Certainly, the

Title I non-attainment provisions of the Act are meant only to pro-

vide our country with a cleaner and safer environment. This, I

think everyone will agree, is a laudable goal. However, the imple-

mentation of the Act remains problematic.

It is timely that we hold hearings, that we explore fully and com-
pletely this issue and work together to discover any mistakes that

may have been nmue and that we learn from those mistakes and
try possibly to correct them. But we must also work to discover

what about the Act is good and helpful and beneficial.

I am confident that through this hearing process and through
meaningful deliberations, we can begin the process of clarifying

and altering the Clean Air Act so that we can implement the most
reasoned environment act policy possible. These hearings are an
important first step in ensuring that the right steps are taken in

regard to the amendment and amending to the Act. It is essential

that we look for the appropriate balance, guaranteeing that sound
science, economic benefits and costs, and the environmental coex-

istence within the Clear Air Act occur.

Certainly, there is a balance that can be discovered to infuse this

act with common sense, providing and sound and sage environ-

mental policy for our Nation. So, again, I commend both chairmen
for their diligence in this matter and I welcome the distinguished
members of the panel and I look forward to hearing their testi-

mony.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. BiLiRAKis. And I thank the gentleman. The gentleman from

western Pennsylvania, Mr. Klink.
Mr. Klink. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I don't have

a formal statement, just a few brief comments that I'd like to

make. I know that, first of all, we've worked in the Oversight and
Investigations Subcommittee on this topic and I appreciate Chair-
man Barton's concern. And I know that Chairman Bilirakis knows
and has a great deal of thoughts on this issue because he, like I,

have seen the yellow skies over Clairiton, Pennsylvania, the result

of the coke works. And we know when there were people around
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the Pittsburgh area and towns along the Ohio and the Mohn and
the Allegheny River, who used to have to go outside and sweep
their lawns, who couldn't hang laundry out because it got dirtier

rather than cleaner. This was back in the days when people didn't

have—I mean, the only kind of clothes dryer you had was solar,

with a piece of rope tied onto two poles.

On the other hand, we have worked extremely hard to clean up
the air. We have had a tremendous loss of jobs in our region as a
result of companies making those kind of investments and not
being able to make investments in capital improvements and stay-

ing competitive.

We understand that there is a happy medium to all of this. In

western Pennsylvania particularly, really across the entire State,

but in western Pennsylvania, one of the hottest issues has been
this new centralized emission testing and the push by EPA to get

us into this program. The people are not accepting that. We're not
accepting that. Our former colleague, Tom Ridge, who is now Gov-
ernor of the State of Pennsylvania, has come up with what I think
is a much more reasonable plan, which will, I think, clean the air.

And I know that discussions have been going on with EPA and I

want those who are present to understand that Governor Ridge, a
Republican, has support not only from the Republican side, but
from the Democratic Members of the Congressional delegation from
the State, as well as many Democratic State senators and State
representatives.

That said, we are also concerned not only about the mobile
source pollution, but the stationary source pollution. It doesn't

make any sense to us that the Pittsburgh region would be deemed
to be in non-attainment, when, if you move further to the west,

where, last I knew in my career as a TV weather forecaster many
years ago, the weather always moved from the west to the east and
so much of the air that we were breathing in western Pennsylvania
came from Ohio and Indiana and Illinois and yet they don't have
the same rules that we have Pennsylvania and that causes some
problems.
So I look forward to being able to continue to wrestle with these

issues in this joint committee hearing, as we have in the Oversight
and Investigation. I hope we get some answers because people's

health depends on it, as well as their livelihood and the ability of

companies and individuals to be able to make money and to con-

tribute to the economy, and we'll look to striking that happy me-
dium. I thank the chairman, both chairmen, for holding this hear-
ing.

Mr. BiLlRAKIS. And I thank the gentleman. He used the word
"balance" and that really, I think, says it all. And I mean that. My
old home town that he refers to, the air is clean there now, but you
don't see too many people in the streets, either. The place is vir-

tually a ghost town and I'm sure that Mr. Waxman and those oth-

ers who have done such a very good job on this certainly didn't in-

tend that. So balance is so very, very important, too.

The gentlelady from California for an opening statement.
Ms. ESHOO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for this hearing. I don't

a have a formal opening statement, I want to thank you for holding



the hearing. Before I came to the Congress, I did a lot of work on
cleaning up the air in the Bay Area.

I served for many years on the Bay Area Air District Board and
was elected President of that Board, just as I was elected to Con-
gress. So I'm familiar with both the Federal law and implementa-
tion in the State. What I always look for is a good, sound, fair law
that can be implemented and achieve really what the people in the

community want—they want to be able to breathe clean air. So
anything that we can do, where we can improve on what I just

said, I look forward to hearing experts giving us their take on it.

And, again, Mr. Chairman, thank you for having the hearing.

Mr. BILIRAKIS. If there are no other

Mr. Waxman. Mr. Chairman, may we have unanimous consent
that other members may have an opportunity to insert a statement
in the record?

Mr. Barton. Without objection, so ordered.

[The prepared statement of Hon. John D. Dingell follows:]

Prepared Statement of Hon. John D. Dingell, a Representative in Congress
FROM THE State of Michigan

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Back in February, when the Oversight Subcommittee
started this series of hearings on the implementation of the Clean Air Act, I said

I wanted to take a sober and serious look at both the progress and the problems
of the Clean Air Act before taking any precipitous actions. The Subcommittee has
taken such a look at many of the implementation problems, and today's hearing will

do so as well. For that I commend Mr. Barton, and I commend Mr. Bilirakis for join-

ing this effort. I do hope, however, that at some early point we can examine the

other part that I spoke of in February—the progress under the Clean Air Act. The
health benefits are worth our careful look.

There is little doubt our air is cleaner today. On that most agree. But there is

disagreement as to why, as to what the implications are, and as to how best to sus-

tain that progress. We need to know more, particularly where there is much sci-

entific uncertainty and much economic cost. It is most unfortunate that the Repub-
lican leadership decided to kill the Office of Technology Assessment this year, just

at the time we most needed its expert and nonpartisan scientific advice.

We do know, however, that the EPA under Ms. Browner has taken many steps

to undo the regulatory excesses that occurred under the previous Administration.
Reality seems to be intruding into much of EPA decisionmaking, although I con-

tinue to have reservations about the Northeast Ozone Transport Region rule and
other matters.
We also know that the blunderbuss approach exhibited in the ill-fated Republican

riders to the appropriations bill is not the answer to implementation concerns. The
kind of careful and comprehensive review undertaken by the Oversight Subcommit-
tee this year and in years past is needed to avoid precipitous action based on unreli-

able anecdotes. Today's hearing is part of that review, and I look forward to hearing
from the witnesses.

Mr. Barton. It's the tradition of the Oversight and Investiga-

tions Subcommittee to request that all witnesses who testify do so

under oath. Congressman Bilirakis, chairman of Health and Envi-
ronment, indicates that he wishes to continue that tradition in

these joint hearings.
So our first panel of witnesses is at the table. Do either of you

gentlemen have a problem with testifying under oath?
[Chorus of nays.]

Mr. Barton. You also need to know that you also have the right

to be advised by counsel during your testimony. Do either of you
wish to so be advised?

[Chorus of nays.]
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Mr. Barton. Then would both of you please rise and raise your
right hand?

[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. BiLiRAKis. Be seated. Now that we've gone through that

process. Our first panel consists of the Honorable R.B. Ralph
Marquez, Commissioner of Texas Natural Resource Conservation
Commission, and Mr. Dennis Drake, Chief of Air Quality Division
of the Michigan Department of Environmental Quality.

Mr. Marquez, why don't we start off with you. You have 5 min-
utes, sir. Your written statement is a part of the record. I'd appre-
ciate if you would both try to stay as close to the 5 minutes as you
possibly can.

Mr. Barton. Mr. Chairman, could I, before he starts, since Mr.
Marquez is from my State, could I give him a little more of an in-

troduction?
Mr. BILIRAKIS. By all means.
Mr. Barton. He is from Texas City. He was appointed by Gov-

ernor George Bush on May 1, 1995 and was confirmed by the Texas
Senate on May 5, 1995. He'll serve until August 1999. He's been
on several advisory committees and task forces on environmental
issues in Texas and he's a registered professional engineer, as I

am. So I'm proud to have an engineer before this committee.
He's been Vice Chair of the Texas Chemical Council Environ-

mental Committee. He's been a board member on the Gulf Coast
Water Authority and he served on the State of Texas Waste Reduc-
tion Advisory Committee. He is an outstanding engineer, has a de-

gree from the University of Texas, and it pains me to say that since

I went to Texas A&M, and he has a master's degree from the Uni-
versity of Houston.
We're glad that you're here to testify.

Mr. BiLiRAKis. And I thank the gentleman. Welcome to both of

you, gentlemen, and we'll start off with you, Mr. Marquez.

TESTIMONY OF HON. R.B. RALPH MARQUEZ, COMMISSIONER,
TEXAS NATURAL RESOURCE CONSERVATION COMMISSION;
AND, DENNIS DRAKE, CHIEF OF AIR QUALITY DIVISION,
MICHIGAN DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL QUALITY
Mr. Marquez. Chairmen Barton and Bilirakis, members of the

subcommittees, my name is Ralph Marquez, currently serving as
Commissioner of the Texas Natural Resources Conservation Com-
mission, TNRCC for short. I appreciate the opportunity to present
this testimony to your subcommittees.
Let me make it clear at the beginning that we realize that much

progress has been made on the reduction of ozone levels and we be-
lieve that we must preserve that progress and that we must con-
tinue on the path of continuous improvement. We in Texas have
been regulating emissions of the compounds that contribute to

ozone formation for more than 20 years.
While these regulatory programs have resulted in downward

trends in measured levels of ozone, we have not been able to bring
all of our areas into compliance with the current standard, in spite

of expenditures of a tremendous amount of public and private re-

sources.
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We believe it's time to reevaluate our current approach to reduc-
ing the levels of ozone and to make appropriate adjustments. I

would like to address four points. First, the use of ozone as a surro-

gate for hazardous pollutants. Having worked in the pollution con-

trol area for over 20 years, I can recall that the original reasons
for the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency to focus attention on
ozone control in the early 1970's was to address the Los Angeles
smog, but it soon became a mechanism to reduce specific chemicals
which, at that time, EPA did not have the authority to control.

The argument at that time was that even though reductions in

volatile organic compounds, or VOCs, may not result in the antici-

pated reduction in ozone levels, it is still a step in the right direc-

tion because it will reduce dangerous air pollutants. With the au-
thority of Title III of the Federal Clean Air Act, as amended in

1990, EPA no longer needs to rely on ozone control as a surrogate
for the control of hazardous pollutants. While the VOC reduction
strategy has lowered the ozone levels, the hidden agenda to use
ozone as a surrogate should be discontinued.
The second point is the uncertainty of ozone causes. The current

ozone control strategy is based on many theories that are them-
selves derived using assumptions and each have certain margins of

error. These assumptions, with their recognized margins of error,

are built one upon the other, thereby multiplying the margin of

error several times, which results in strategies that are inherently
uncertain.
We in the technical community seem to address ozone control as

a discipline with a high degree of certainty, as if the mathematical
model results are an absolute truth. We know that this is not so.

An indication that we're not as sure as we sound is EPA's shift-

ing strategies. First, EPA focused on VOC controls and then
switched to nitrogen oxide control programs. EPA now seems to be
shifting again to control very small particulate matter, known as
PM2.5. We are making progress and we must continue to make
progress toward lowering ozone levels. But with the history of

shifting strategies, I do not believe that EPA can really guarantee
whether any or even all of their required control strategies will

bring the Nation's non-attainment areas into attainment.
The cumulative costs of implementing these shifting strategies

continues to climb. We must be more cautious than in the past. We
cannot continue to pursue new strategies without regard to the cost

to the Nation or the health benefits.

No. 3 is the issue of the revision of the standard. There has been
interest raised as to whether the level of the ozone standard and
how compliance with that standard is evaluated should be revised.
The current standard is set to be protective of even the most sen-
sitive members of the population and vast areas of States are sub-
jected to the rigorous control requirements of the Clean Air Act,
sometimes on the basis of one single monitoring site exceeding that
standard.
This approach has resulted in tremendous economic burdens

being placed on large areas of the country, when only a limited
number of monitors indicate high ozone levels. Additional monitor-
ing in other areas is needed to help understand the creation and
movement of ozone, but the current standard and EPA monitoring
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policy discourages the placement of additional monitors due to the

serious consequences that an area can suffer on the basis of as lit-

tle as four 1 hour measurements above the standard over a 3-year
period.

Mr. BiLlRAKlS. Please summarize, if you would, sir. During the
questioning, I'm sure you'll have an opportunity to get an awful lot

of your points across.

Mr. Marquez. Thank you, sir. The fourth item I'd like to—before

I go on. As far as the revised standard, I have submitted a proposal
from Texas, a recommendation from Texas, that I will be glad to

discuss, at your pleasure.

The fourth item I'd like to make is that we must get outside of

the current ozone philosophical box and reassess our air pollution

priorities. We have spent tremendous resources for progress in

ozone level reductions and it's a question of how much benefit we
will receive in the future by continuing on the path we are on.

After all, ozone is not a poison or a carcinogen. It is a relatively

benign pollutant compared with other environmental risks.

I thank you for the opportunity to present these comments and
we'll try to answer any questions you may have.

[The prepared testimony of Hon. R.B. Ralph Marquez follows:]

Prepared Statement of R.B. (Ralph) Marquez, Commissioner, Texas Natural
Resource Conservation Commission

Chairmen Barton and Bilirakis, Members of the subcommittees, my name is

Ralph Marquez and I am currently serving as a Commissioner on the Texas Natural
Resource Conservation Commission (TNRCC). I sincerely appreciate the opportunity
to present the following testimony to your subcommittees on the subject of the Im-
plementation and Enforcement of the Clean Air Act Amendments of 1990. We in

Texas have been regulating emissions of the compounds that contribute to ozone for-

mation for more than 20 years. While these regulatory programs have resulted in

some downward trends in measured levels of ozone, we have not been able to bring
all of our areas into compliance with the current standard in spite of the expendi-
ture of tremendous amounts of resources and capital used to address this problem
by the state, regulated community, and public. We believe it is time to re-evaluate
our current approach to reducing the levels of ozone and make appropriate adjust-
ments. Therefore, I would like to address the four following points:

1. Ozone As Surrogate For Hazardous Pollutants

Having worked in the pollution control area for over 20 years in my previous ca-

reer and current position, I can recall that one of the original reasons the U.S. Envi-
ronmental Protection Agency (EPA) focused attention on ozone control in the early

1970's was to address the Los Angeles smog but it soon became a mechanism to re-

duce specific chemicals which at that time EPA did not have the authority to con-

trol. The argument at that time was that even though reductions in volatile organic
compounds (VOC) may not result in the anticipated reduction in ozone levels, it is

still a step in the right direction because it will reduce dangerous air pollutants.

With the authority of Title III of the Federal Clean Air Act Amendments of 1990,
EPA no longer needs to rely on ozone control as a surrogate for control of hazardous
pollutants. While the VOC reduction strategy has lowered the ozone levels, the hid-

den agenda to use ozone as a surrogate should be discontinued.

2. The Uncertainty Of Ozone Causes

The current ozone control strategy is based on many theories that are themselves
derived using assumptions and each have certain margins of error. These assump-
tions with their recognized margins of error are built one upon the other thereby
multiplying the margin of error several times which results in control strategies
that are inherently uncertain. We in the technical community seem to address ozone
control as a discipline with a high degree of certainty as if the mathematical model
results are an absolute truth. We know that this is not so.

An indication that we are not as sure as we sound is EPA's shifting strategies.

First, they focused on VOC controls and then nitrogen oxides (NOx) control pro-
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grams. EPA now seems to be shifting again to control of very small particulate mat-

ter (PM2.5). We are maldng progress and we must continue to work toward lower-

ing ozone levels. But with the history of shifting strategies, I do not believe EPA
can really guarantee whether any, or even all, of their required control strategies

will bring the nation's nonattainment areas into attainment. The cumulative costs

of implementing these shifting strategies continue to climb. We must be more cau-

tious than in the past. We cannot continue to pursue new strategies without regard
to their cost to the nation.

3. Should The Standard Be Revised?

There has also been recent interest raised as to whether the level of the ozone
standard and how compliance with that standard is evaluated should be revised.

The current standard is set to be protective of even the most sensitive of the popu-
lation and vast areas of states are subjected to the rigorous control requirements
of the Clean Air Act sometimes on the basis of a single monitor exceeding that

standard. This approach has resulted in tremendous economic burdens being placed

on large areas of the country, when a limited number of monitors indicate high
ozone levels that may be localized in nature. Additional monitoring in other areas

is needed to help understand the creation and movement of ozone, but the current

standard and EPA monitoring policy discourage the placement of additional mon-
itors due to the serious economic consequences that an area can suffer on the basis

of as little as 4 one-hour measurements above the standard in a three year period.

We believe that the standard needs to be revised to focus more on the causes of high
levels at localized monitors than on control programs for larger geographical areas

such as the Houston nonattainment area which covers some 7,800 square miles and
is larger than the state of New Jersey. This revision should also incorporate features

to encourage additional monitoring in new areas. I have provided you with a pro-

posal developed by our staff which would address these concerns.

4. Reassessing Priorities (Stepping Out Of The Box)

I believe that it is time that we, as a nation, step out of the current ozone control

philosophy box and reassess our air pollution priorities. Over 20 years of control

programs focused on VOC reductions to bring ozone levels down have shown some
degree of success, but only at tremendous cost for the public, regulated community
and states. To me, it does not seem that the benefits derived have warranted that

tremendous cost. Despite these great efforts and exorbitant economic impacts, ozone
levels have decreased but remain above the standard in many areas, while dem-
onstrated detrimental effects have been virtually nonexistent. (Considering these ex-

tremely high costs for very little demonstrated benefit, I suggest that review of our
national environmental priorities is needed and that greater focus on other issues

for which the cost of control could result in greater benefits. After all, ozone is not

a poison or a carcinogen. It is a relatively benign pollutant compared to other envi-

ronmentsd risks.

I thank you for the opportunity to present these comments and will try to answer
any questions you may nave.

Texas Natural Resource Conservation Commission,
Interoffice Memorandum,

October 31, 1995.

To: Barry R. McBee, Chairman; John M. Baker, Commissioner; R.B. (Ralph)
Marquez, Commissioner; and Andrew N. Barrett, Governor's Office

From: Dan Pearson, Executive Director
Subject: Texas' Position on Revising the Ozone National Ambient Air Quality
Standard

Attached is a memorandum and a Summary of Current Ozone Standard Activities

outlining a proposed position for the State of Texas to take regarding revisions to

the National Ambient Air Quality Standard for ozone. Detailed information on any
of the groups or issues discussed in the summary can be provided upon request.

The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) is under a federal court order
to review the ozone standard and promulgate any appropriate revisions by mid-
1997. As part of EPA's review process, their Clean Air Science Advisory Committee
(CASAC) has been reviewing possible options to the ozone standard and plan to

make recommendations to EPA by mid- 1996.
I asked Dan Wittliff to review the CASAC materials plus the documentation upon

which the current ozone standard is based. I tasked him to develop an appropriate
position for the state to take with regard to this issue. With the assistance of sev-

ered staff, Dan completed that review and recommends the position proposed in the
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attached memorandum. The proposed position is to support revising the ozone
standard to include: a level of 0.080 parts per million, a rolling eight-hour average,
composite averaging data from all monitors in the area, no more than five

exceedances per year averaged over a three-year period, deleting the high and low
years from the most recent five years to derive the three-year average, and a mitiga-
tion strategy for monitors indicating a high ozone level.

This position takes the most favorable of the options currently under consider-
ation bv the CASAC/EPA with the exception of the level of the standard which is

the middle of the range. This position also includes consideration of composite aver-
aging of all monitors in the area, deletion of the high and low in a five-year period,

and a mitigation strategy for monitors with high levels.

The staff and I believe that this is an appropriate position for the state to take
regarding this issue. We request your approval to move forward in advocating this

position to the appropriate national policy forums. If you have any questions or
would like a personal briefing on this proposal or issue, please let me know.

Attachments
cc: Bill Campbell, Deputy Executive Director; Dan Wittliff, Chief Engineer; Beverly
Hartsock, Deputy Director, Office of Policy and Regulatory Development; and Jen
Saitas, Deputy Director, Office of Air Quality

Texas Natural Resource Conservation Commission,
Interoffice Memorandum,

October 31, 1995.

To: Dan Pearson, Executive Director
Thru: Bill Campbell, Jeff Saitas, Beverly Hartsock
From: Dan Wittliff, P.E., Chief Engineer
Subject: Proposed Commission Position on Ozone Nonattainment Calculations

The current system of monitoring and calculating ozone (O3) nonattainment needs
to be revised so that meaningful area strategies to control ozone can be imple-
mented. These revisions include: (1) using weighted composite readings from area
monitors to determine general attainment status and (2) using eight-hour rolling

averages to diminish the impact of uncontrollable transient conditions. Implement-
ing these revisions will: (1) reduce the likelihood of a single monitor forcing an en-
tire area into nonattainment, (2) employ specific strategies to mitigate the impact
of localized high levels, and (3) encourage the placement of more air quality mon-
itors across the state. As a result of this strategy, the ozone attainment status of

three of the four nonattainment areas in Texas remains the same. Only El Paso,
which was marginally above the existing standard for ozone, changes ozone attain-

ment status. Using the criteria described below, the impact of this proposal on sev-

eral areas of Texas is described in the attached bar grapn.
NOTE: The following provisions are linked together as joint components of a care-

fully formulated strategy and are not individually severable.

Composite Readings. Some of the nonattainment areas can be as large as 7,800
square miles with more than 14 monitors. Hourly composite readings (i.e., weighted
averages of the hourly averages from all the monitors in the control area) provide
a much clearer picture of area air quality than a single monitor. By comparing these
composite readings to established standards, we can more clearly determine when
area controls are working or even warranted. To accommodate missing data and
provide an incentive to maintain high monitor reliability and representative compos-
ite averages, values for monitors not achieving good data return during ozone form-
ing hours (daylight) could be substituted using any one of a number of scientifically

creditable methodologies developed over the past few years. This composite reading
approach is recommended without regard to the level of the standard whether it is

at the current 0.12 ppm or some other figure because it is more reflective of

areawide ozone levels.

Rolling Averages. The current practice of using one-hour averages from single

monitors to determine ozone levels is far too sensitive to meteorological conditions
such as approaching weather systems. Because these weather systems are generally
short-lived, it makes sense to use a rolling average to smooth out the effect of such
spikes. Current discussions concerning this issue focus on three components: (1)

length of the rolling average period, (2) the level of the ozone standard for an
exceedance, and (3) the number of allowable exceedance days. Using an eight-hour
rolling average reduces the impact of spikes and more accurately represents ozone
formation. Health data indicate that adverse health effects are more likely to occur
over longer periods of exposure. As is currently under consideration in a national
forum and under this strategy, the ozone standard could be set as low as .070 ppm
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or as high as .090 ppm. However, the lower standard would require more allowable

exceedance days than the higher one. Assuming the implementation of composite

area readings, the standard should be no lower than .080 ppm ozone for an eight-

hour rolling average with an allowable of at least five exceedances per year aver-

aged over a three-year period. The most recent five years would be considered in

each case, throwing out the highest and the lowest year. This standard is designed

to be adequately protective of human health for the general population of the area.

On the other hand, a higher ozone level at individual monitors may have the poten-

tial to affect members of the population living near the monitors. Specific programs
to notify affected populations and address any such higher level will need to be de-

veloped and implemented.
Area Control Strategy. Given the size of attainment monitoring areas in Texas,

subjecting vast areas to air quality controls based on the readings of one monitor
exceeding the existing standard only an exceptionally small percentage of the time

is costly and provides marginal ozone protection benefits. Before spending millions

of dollars, it makes sense to determine if the observed problem is an isolated occur-

rence or symptomatic of a larger area problem.
Individual Monitor Mitigation Strategy. To ensure that any affected populations

are adequately protected, the following mitigation strategy is proposed to address

those individual monitors that indicate a high level of ozone. When an individual

monitor indicates or is predicted to indicate a level of ozone above 0.12 ppm for

more than one hour, appropriate notification procedures will be implemented. These
procedures will be used to advise the public living near that monitor of the high

ozone level and the appropriate precautionary measures to avoid unnecessary expo-

sure. Should this level of ozone (0.12 ppm for more than one hour) be experienced

at the same monitor more than five times in any year, specific programs to deter-

mine the cause of these levels of ozone and implement plans to reduce the localized

high levels will be required.

Encouraging More Monitors. Presently, the approach of reljdng solely on individ-

ual monitor readings to determine attainment status discourages the proliferation

of monitors to uncovered areas. The potential costs generated by required follow-up

to a few hours of exceedances on even a single monitor compel people to avoid addi-

tional monitors. Unfortunately, this avoidance frustrates attempts to monitor and
model: (1) background or naturally occurring O3 precursor sources and {2) ozone

transport from and to urban areas. By using composite monitor readings and eight-

hour rolling averages and by negotiating with the U.S. Environmental Protection

Agency to allow specific monitors to be designated for scientific research rather than
attainment determination, we reduce the resistance to installing additional mon-
itors. The data from additional monitors would provide us with a more complete un-
derstanding of the cause-effect relationship involved and allow us to develop more
effective area control strategies. It would also provide more information to allow

evaluation of the causes of any higher levels of ozone at individual monitors and
development of programs to reduce those levels consistent with providing protection

to populations living near those monitors.
These changes to the current federally authorized system of monitoring and cal-

culating O3 nonattainment need to be made so we can focus limited resources on
fixing clearly defined air quality problems. By using composite area readings and
eight-hour rolling averages, we can improve area control strategies and encourage
putting in more monitors. Where monitors show hot spots, we can mitigate the im-

pact of exposure through better notification and put our energies on identifying and
fixing the cause of the localized high ozone level. All of these results will help us
better understand the nature of and the remedy for ozone pollution.

Attachment

cc: Doyle R. Pendleton, Director, Monitoring Operations Division
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Summary of Current Ozone Standard Activities

Several recent developments in the air pollution regulatory framework will signifi-

cantly affect how national, state and local air pollution control officials execute their

responsibilities. These developments are discussed below. The primary element,
however, underpinning all of initiatives is the National Ambient Air Quality Stand-
ard for ozone. Size of nonattainment areas, significance of long range transport of

ozone, strategies for precursor reductions and the impact of weather anomalies are
all triggered by the ozone standard. The following is a summary of recent and ongo-
ing developments regarding the ozone standard. It contains detailed information on
groups formed to consider the standard and the issues related to ozone nonattain-
ment.

Ozone Standard

Based on recommendations from EPA's Clean Air Act Science Advisory Commit-
tee, the EPA is currently examining options for a new ozone standard. The most
likely result will be a standard that is averaged over an eight hour period and has
a concentration between 0.070 and 0.090 parts per million with up to five

exceedences per year. The proposed state position takes the most favorable of the
options and adds in consideration of composite averaging of all monitors in the area.

Ozone Transport Assessment Group (OTAG) and Transport Issues •

In attempts to achieve the ozone standard within individual state borders, it be-

came clear that there is considerable transport of ozone and ozone precursors be-
tween states and even larger areas of the country. This transport phenomenon pre-

vents many areas from attaining the standard. In response to this, EPA and the
Environmental Council of the States formed the Ozone Transport Assessment
Group. This state led group was charged to research the transport problem and de-
velop recommendations for regional volatile organic compound (VOC) and nitrogen
oxides (NOx) controls to reduce the impact of transport in the eastern United
States. These control strategies are intended to help nonattainment areas meet the
current 0.12 parts per million ozone standard. The TNRCC has been involved in
OTAG primarily to monitor developments for potential impacts upon Texas.
Anotner effort to study transport is being conducted by the Southern Oxidant

Study (SOS). This group is also working in conjunction with OTAG but its primary
focus is the unique ozone problem and transport experience specific to the southern
part of eastern United States. The TNRCC is also involved in this study.

Federal Advisory Committee Act (FACA) Subcommittee for Ozone, Particulate Matter
and Regional Haze

Recognizing that ozone, fine particulate matter and regional haze have some com-
mon precursor gases, EPA formed a subcommittee under the Federal Advisory Com-
mittee Act to review and propose recommendations regarding the potential for an
integrated standard. It is tne charge of the subcommittee to provide advice and rec-

ommendations to the EPA for developing integrated control strategies to implement
new NAAQS for all three pollutants. The subcommittee will also examine the con-
cept of applying the strategies over broad regional areas.

1995 Ozone Season

In the summer of 1995 there was a marked increase in the number and severity
of ozone exceedences over the previous two years. Many parts of the United States
had a similar experience in the summer months of 1988. States and local areas,
therefore, became very interested in the unique weather conditions that are believed
to be at the root of the higher numbers of exceedences. Specifically, the TNRCC and
local officials are gathering data to show that ozone levels in Texas were exacer-
bated by these weather conditions.
The years such as 1989 and 1995 are a particular concern for near-nonattainment

areas such as Tyler-Longview, Corpus Christi, San Antonio and Austin. The poten-
tial designation of nonattainment resulted in the Texas Legislature appropriating
$1 million for efforts to understand the sources of ozone precursors in these areas
and implement appropriate strategies to address this concern.

Potential Impacts and State Position

It is apparent from the number and various approaches of groups reviewing the
ozone issue that policies and recommendations may be miscommunicated. For exam-
ple, in discussions on the revised ozone standard, EPA indicated to the FACA Sub-
committee for Ozone, Particulate Matter and Regional Haze that the change in the
ozone standard would result in no appreciable difference in the number or size of
current nonattainment areas. The same EPA representative at a recent OTAG meet-
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ing presented a position that "preliminary modeling and monitoring information in-

dicate that [a change in the standard] will result in more and broader nonattain-
ment areas." Since even by EPA's own statements, it is not clear whether the pro-

posed revisions to the ozone standard will essentially maintain the status quo or re-

sult in additional areas of Texas being subjected to the nonattainment area require-

ments, Texas should consider taking a advocacy position for a revision to the ozone
standard that is favorable to our state.

Mr. BILIRAKIS. Mr. Drake. Thank you, Mr. Marquez.

TESTIMONY OF DENNIS DRAKE
Mr. Drake. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of both sub-

committees. I very much appreciate this opportunity to talk about
the problems and the successes that Michigan has had in meeting
the Title I requirements of the Clean Air Act, particularly ozone.
Michigan, like many States, has struggled to meet these require-
ments. In fact, meeting the ozone standard has been the major
clean air initiative in our State for the last two decades.
We've made great progress. We've reduced our industrial or sta-

tionary source emissions statewide by over 60 percent. We've also

seen reductions in mobile source emissions, due largely to the lower
tailpipe emissions from new cars. This past summer, we also had
a very successful voluntary reduction program where individuals
and businesses were asked to reduce their emissions voluntarily
during what we called Ozone Action Days. We've seem improve-
ments in our air and, in fact, enough improvement that the seven-
county Detroit-Ann Arbor metropolitan area earlier this year was
designated as attainment. I believe, at the time, we were the larg-

est metropolitan area in the country to have achieved that goal.

As part of the redesignation, though, for the Detroit area, we've
had to develop a maintenance plan that would show our emissions
will continue to decline, but, unfortunately, maintenance plans
don't control the weather and this past summer, Michigan, like

many parts of the country, saw record-setting heat and we've now
had a violation of the standard in Detroit. Specifically, we've had
four exceedances, two this year on top of two in prior years, for one
more than the allowed three.

We would have seen many more exceedances in prior years were
it not for the reductions in our emissions. But we're now faced with
the necessity of having to implement additional control programs
based upon this recent violation. We've selected measures based
upon the consensus of a group of industry, of business, of environ-
mental groups, local government and State government. They've
recommended a better gasoline for this area, a less volatile gasoline
that will reduce emissions substantially, by over 26 tons a day. The
cost to the consumer will be 1 to 2 cents a gallon or, on average,
less than $10 a year.

Contrast that with the reduction of a little over one ton from our
current auto test program that costs considerably more for testing
and repair. We think this is the kind of flexibility that States
should have in meeting the requirements of the Act.
At the same time, we're concerned about the 1 hour exceedance

that has triggered these requirements, when we've demonstrated
that our emissions are being reduced through other controls that
are coming on-line.
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Let me turn now to the other side of our State, in west Michigan.
Here we have three counties that are also moderate non-attain-

ment, but we think that they're non-attainment because of the

overwhelming transport from emissions that are upwind. We've
demonstrated this through a multi-million-dollar study, called the
Lake Michigan Ozone Study, conducted jointly with EPA and the
States of Wisconsin, Illinois and Indiana.

Even though we have this impact of transport, we achieved the
standard in west Michigan at the end of 1994, that 3-year period.

But once again, with this summer, we've seen violations due to the
higher temperatures and the overwhelming transport. We believe

it's unacceptable to require an area to implement control programs
that will have no significant impact on the air quality in that area.

We're awaro that EPA is reviewing the ozone standard and that
they're looking at a longer averaging time. The proposal to revise

the standard from 1 hour to 8 hours, we think, would help smooth
out the short-term variability that comes with met conditions. We
support that concept.

We're also aware that EPA is looking at a range of what the
standard should be, from .07 to .09 parts per million. There is a
significant difference in impact on the State with that range. At
the low end, at .07, all of our monitors would show non-attainment.
At the other end of the range, at the .09, with five exceedances, the
entire State would be in attainment. Obviously, this will impact
the economy of the State and EPA must exercise great caution in

revising the target.

As significant as the standard itself is the strategy that will be
used to implement it. We think any strategy must recognize the re-

gional nature of ozone. The current strategy of requiring non-at-
tainment areas to implement control areas assumes that the area
that's monitoring the violation is causing the violation. We know,
particularly in areas like west Michigan, that that is simply not the
case.

Finally, we're emphatic that as we move forward on this, we pre-

serve the progress that we've made, especially through our long-

standing efforts and control programs. Our request is that future
standards and future strategies be scientifically sound, be practical,

and, you've heard this before, be based on common sense.

I'd be happy to answer any questions.

[The prepared testimony of Dennis Drake follows:]

Statement of Dennis Drake, Chief, Air Quality Division, Michigan
Department of Environmental Quality

Good Morning. My name is Dennis Drake, and I am chief of the Air Quality Divi-

sion of the Michigan Department of Environmental Quality. I would like to thank
both subcommittees for the opportunity to tell Michigan's story and experiences in

implementing the Amendments to the Clean Air Act and to urge members of Con-
gress to continue to press for flexibility and common sense solutions in the quest
for clean air.

Today I would like to talk about our problems and successes in achieving and
maintaining the National Ambient Air Quality Standard for ozone.

Michigan, like many other states, has struggled to implement the Clean Air Act,

particularly the ozone requirements. We have wrestled with the thorny and difficult

issues of implementing mandatory measures and policies dealing with attainment
demonstrations, redesignation and the transport of ozone precursors. Michigan
shares the common objective of implementing air quality programs designed to

achieve and maintain a health-based standard for ozone.
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Michigan believes that this objective must be achieved in an equitable, cost effec-

tive manner, that is less prescriptive and provides greater flexibility to the states.

Michigan is not alone in its belief, as evidenced by the efforts of the National Gov-
ernor's Association to work with EPA to influence how the Clean Air Act will be
implemented.
The EPA has responded by providing relief on some of our concerns and promising

to continue working with the states to address overwhelming transport, redesigna-

tion criteria, automobile inspection programs, transportation conformity and a num-
ber of other issues, all of which are related to meeting and maintaining the stand-

ard for ozone.
Attaining and maintaining the ozone standard has been the major clean air initia-

tive in Michigan for the last two decades. Millions of dollars have been spent to re-

duce emissions and improve air quality and achieve statewide attainment for ozone.

As Governor Engler previously testified before the Oversight and Investigations

Subcommittee in February of this year, the stigma of being classified as a non-
attainment area has the effect of curtailing economic growth and development. Iron-

ically this stigma leaves urban nonattainment areas less equipped to make the re-

ductions mandated by the Clean Air Act.

Even without any federal funding of control measures, Michigan has reduced
statewide industrial emissions of volatile organic compounds from 220,000 tons per
year to 80,000 tons per year since 1980. This is a 64 percent reduction of the VOC
ozone precursors which locally contribute to the formation of ozone. As you know,
Detroit is the "Motor City" and our automotive manufacturers have lead the indus-

try by making tremendous reductions in the emissions of ozone precursors through
technological innovations and more efficient manufacturing techmques. To the credit

of the Big Three automakers, new cars emit 96 percent less VOCs than the cars

of 20 years ago. During the past two summers, we have also had in place a very
successful program, called "Ozone action Days." This program includes actions that
individuals can take to voluntarily reduce ozone and was put together by a coalition

of individuals from local government, state government, private organizations, and
businesses. In fact, such great strides have been made that the seven-county De-
troit/Ann Arbor metropolitan area has been redesignated to attainment for ozone.

At great economic and political cost, Michigan has enacted legislation necessary
to implement the Clean Air Act. Attainment demonstrations and maintenance plans
have been developed and are being implemented to provide the future reductions
and contingency measures required.
But maintenance plans don't control the weather. This summer Michigan, like

many other parts of the country, experienced a record setting heat wave, which re-

sulted in a violation of the ozone standard in southeast Michigan. With the monitor
readings from this past summer, four one-hour exceedances, have been recorded in

the last three years, one more than the three that are allowed. These violations oc-

curred at two monitors at the perimeter of the metropolitan area. Ten years ago,
this record setting weather would have resulted in many more exceedances. Thus
despite dramatically cutting the emissions of ozone precursors and successfully dem-
onstrating that our emissions will continue to decline, we are faced with the neces-
sity of implementing additional ozone control measures.

In Michigan, we believe we are pioneers in developing the kind of control meas-
ures that are cost effective and protective of public health. In response to the re-

corded violation this past summer, we formed a partnership with local units of gov-
ernment through the Southeast Michigan Council of Governments, representatives
from business and industry, representatives of local environmental groups, and four
departments of state government to look at the nature of the problem in southeast
Michigan. This group has come up with a proposal to reduce emissions while pro-
tecting our recovering economy and spreading the cost of clean air equitably be-
tween business and the consumer. Specifically, this group has proposed to the Gov-
ernor a reduction in the vapor pressure of fuel from the federally required 9.0
pounds per square inch to 7.8 pounds per square inch. With this measure the vola-
tile organic compound emissions in the Detroit area can be reduced by 26.8 tons per
day by the year 2008, at a cost of between one and two cents per gallon of gas dur-
ing the four month ozone season. The cost to the average consumer will be less than
$10.00 per year.

Contrast that with a reduction of only 1.4 tons per day under a vehicle inspection
and maintenance program at a cost of a minimum of $13 per year to consumers for

tests and up to $200 for repairs.

In Michigan we believe that this is the kind of flexibility states should have in
meeting the requirements of the Clean Air Act. At the same time, we are concerned
that a one-hour exceedance of the ozone standard during an unusual heat wave has
forced our state into requiring controls costing hundreds of thousands of dollars
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when it has been demonstrated that ozone emissions are decreasing and future con-

trols, such as on board vapor recovery systems in automobiles and onboard
diagnostics, are coming on line.

The complicated issue of dealing with the transport of ozone stalks the west bor-

ders of Michigan. There are three lakeside counties in west Michigan that are cur-

rently designated as moderate nonattainment for ozone. These counties are im-
pacted by the overwhelming transport of ozone and its precursors across Lake
Michigan from upwind areas.

A consortium of air directors from the Lake Michigan border states along with the

EPA developed the Lake Michigan Ozone Study. This study clearly showed that

ozone standard violations in these counties is not a local problem that can be ad-

dressed with local controls.

In fact, even though heavily impacted by transported ozone, the standard was met
in these three counties for the three-year time period ending in 1994, and the state

has petitioned EPA for redesignation.

However, once again, record-breaking heat this past summer saw violations of the
standard in west Michigan. And here, unlike in southeast Michigan, no amount of

contingency measures can counter the overwhelming transport. Unfortunately the

Clean Air Act does not provide relief for areas like west Michigan. While relatively

unpopulated, the area does not qualify as rural.

This situation clearly must be addressed. We believe it is unacceptable to force

an area into requiring controls costing hundreds of thousands of dollars when it is

demonstrated that implementing these measures will have no significant impact on
the air quality.

I have already mentioned our concern that the current standard is based upon
the number of short-term (one-hour) exceedances. We are aware that EPA is cur-

rently reviewing the ozone standard and that a longer averaging time is being con-

sidered. The proposal to revise the standard from a one-hour to a longer eight-hour

averaging period would help to smooth out the short-term variability of meteorologi-

cal conditions. We support the concept of a longer averaging time and understand
that the Clean Air Science Advisory Committee Ozone NAAQS Review Panel has
also endorsed establishing an eight-hour standard.

In addition to the averaging time, it is our understanding that EPA is also consid-

ering revising the standard to between 0.07 part per million (ppm) and 0.09 ppm,
with multiple exceedances. The differences between 0.07 and 0.09 are extremely sig-

nificant for Michigan. Adopting the 0.07 standard with two expected exceedances
would place all monitored locations in Michigan in nonattainment. At the other end
of the range, the 0.09 standard with five exceedances would place the entire state

in attainment. Where EPA sets the standard will affect the economic competitive-

ness of Michigan and the entire nation and could trigger the expenditure of incred-

ible amounts of money for no real difference in the quality of life for our citizens.

EPA must exercise great caution and wisdom in revising the target of our nation's

ozone control programs. Absent a significant difference in health impacts between
the proposed 0.07 ppm and 0.09 ppm standards, Michigan believes that common
sense dictates the least stringent and least costly option.

As significant as the standard itself, is the strategy that will be used to imple-

ment the standard. Any strategy for controlling ozone must recognize the regional

and even multi-regional nature of the problem. The current strategy of requiring

controls in nonattainment areas assumes that the area monitoring the violation is

responsible for the violation. This is simply not the case, particularly in areas like

west Michigan that are impacted by the overwhelming transport of ozone. It needs
to be made clear that the implementation of a new standard has to be equitable

and place the burden of reducing emissions on those sources which are causing the

problems.
Finally, as we move forward, Michigan is emphatic that we must preserve the

progress and reductions that have been realized through long standing and progres-

sive air pollution control efforts that have resulted in the air quality improvements
in Michigan. Our request is that future ozone standards and control strategies be
scientifically sound, practical, and based upon the simple principle of common sense.

Thank you again for providing this opportunity to testify. I would be pleased to

answer any questions that members of either subcommittee may have.

Mr. BiLiRAKis. Thank you, Mr. Drake. We're going to try to do
this uninterrupted. I'm not sure how far we'll get. Let me ask you,

Mr. Drake. Do you believe that the Clean Air Act should provide
for reclassification where an area can demonstrate with data that
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it belongs to a lower, less stringent classification and be treated dif-

ferently, obviously?
Mr. Drake. Yes, I do, if it's an area that can show that it's being

impacted by this overwhelming transport, as in the case of west

Michigan. There's already a provision in the Act for relief for areas

that are called rural transport. Unfortunately, we don't qualify for

that classification because of the population test. Even though west

Michigan is not as highly populated as, say, the Detroit area, it ex-

ceeds the population test of a rural transport area.

We think it makes sense for a provision for areas like west

Michigan that we can show are being impacted overwhelmingly by
transport and controls in those areas are not going to significantly

affect the air quality in that area. But, yes, they should get reclas-

sified.

Mr. BiLlRAKis. All right. Now, how would you suppose that that

might be done? How would you propose, I guess, that that might
be done, reclassified in what sense and, also, how might it be treat-

ed in that new classification as against the way it's treated now?
Mr. Drake. We have pending with EPA—it's been pending for

nearly a year now—a petition to have the area declared attain-

ment. As I said, we had the air quality data up till this past sum-
mer to show that it qualified for that classification. We'd like to see

EPA go forward with that reclassification despite this summer's
readings because we think they show even more that the problem
is due to transport.

Mr. BiLiRAKlS. All right. And apparently you've been unsuccess-

ful so far in getting it reclassified.

Mr. Drake. We have not.

Mr. BiLlRAKlS. Should there be an in between, if you will, a

range? I mean, if you haven't reached attainment, that at least you
have improved to the point where you may have not reached at-

tainment, but you're somewhere in between where you are classi-

fied now and attainment. Is that a decent idea?

Mr. Drake. Well, in effect, that's what happens with reclassifica-

tion to attainment. You then are classified as a maintenance area

and the maintenance plan includes a commitment to keep emis-

sions to a certain level and to even implement other measures if

you have problems in the future. So it already is a slightly different

classification than "an attainment area" or an area that never was
non-attainment, and I think that's a fair way to approach it.

Mr. BiLlRAKlS. I know, Mr. Marquez, you have included in your
written testimony a proposal regarding how the standard could be

structured. Now, maybe you have a comment here, because I guess

what little I know about what you have suggested, I think, sort of

squares with my having asked that question about maybe a reclas-

sification, but possibly something in between the classification you
now are in and attainment, something in between there.

You were talking about conceivably we could be talking about a
little cleaner air. Maybe it's not completely to the attainment level,

but something better, and maybe a different type of a treatment in-

sofar as the so-called penalties that apply. Do you have any com-
ment on that?
Mr. Marquez. Yes, sir. First of all, let me point out that we be-

lieve that the ozone standard and the criteria for this area of non-
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attainment will be modified in 1997. We believe that EPA should
refrain from creating any new or designating new non-attainment
areas or, in some cases, bumping up areas based on the current

standard when we know the standard will be changed.
Mr. BILIRAKIS. How do you know that? How do you know that

it's going to be reclassified?

Mr. Marquez. The Clean Air Act Science Advisory Committee
has made recommendations on that basis. It makes so much sense,

so much common sense. We do believe there is strong support from
everywhere, primarily on the issue of using an 8 hour average in-

stead of a 1 hour exceedance. That makes so much sense that it

will probably happen, I hope. We are supportive of using a rolling

8 hour average.
We're also recommending in our program that we use composite

averages of all the monitors in the area that are being considered.

Right now, the exceedance is counted by just one monitor in that

area exceeding the standard. We believe it should be a composite,

an average of all those monitors to make it more representative.

We believe that there should be no more than five exceedances
per year, average over 3 years, to maintain the attainment designa-

tion. We also believe that because of the long-term trends that

we're looking for and the experience
Mr. BiLlRAKis. Mr. Marquez, forgive me. You better get accus-

tomed to this. I understand I only have about 5 minutes to make
my vote. So I'm going to call just a very brief recess. Please remain
at your stations. As soon as Mr. Barton comes in, he'll reconvene
the hearing. But I better run. Otherwise, I'm going to miss the
vote.

[Brief recess.]

Mr. Barton. This is like a tag team wrestling match. Since we
have three panels of witnesses, we're going to try to continue the

hearing. I will ask questions until Mr. Waxman or Mr. Deutsch or

another member gets back, and then we'll give them the oppor-

tunity. So I'm not going to start the time clock because we've got

three or four pages of questions and I'm sure you can answer some
of the questions.

I have a general question to both of you and it's about the way
we set the standard for ozone non-attainment and we monitor it

based on these so many variances in a given time period based on
a spike.

What relationship does that kind of a measurement have to the
actual average daily ozone level? Do you understand the question?
I guess another way to frame it. Is the current measurement meth-
odology appropriate to really determine whether areas in non-at-

tainment actually have higher than acceptable levels of ozone?
Mr. Marquez. Let me go ahead and try to answer that. Con-

gressman. Part of the proposal that Texas is making is that the de-

termination of exceedances should be based on 8 hour rolling aver-

ages, but, also, that we should not let one single monitor
exceedance of the standard dictate the classification of areas as big

as the Houston area, for example, there are 7,800 square miles, ac-

tually bigger than the State of New Jersey. It can record an
exceedance for that large area just for one monitor for 1 hour.
That's the way it happens now. So we believe rolling 8 hour aver-
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ages for ozone measurements. We believe in averaging, composite
averaging whatever number of monitors are located in that area.

We also believe that because we're looking at long-term trends in

ozone, that we should look at 5 years at a time, and when we de-

velop this 3-year average out of those 5 years, we should drop the

high and the low exceedance years. That will eliminate the prob-

lems that we're seeing this summer with very unusually high ozone
numbers that cannot be explained. It also happened in 1988. So
this will smooth out the trend and give us a better perspective.

We also are proposing that we need to look at individual mon-
itors to alert the population near the monitoring areas of high lev-

els of ozone specific to that particular area and that if we get repet-

itive high readings of ozone at a given monitor, then we should ini-

tiate some investigation and some corrective action to determine
what pollutants are in the ozone locally and how we can reduce it.

Mr. Barton. Mr. Drake.
Mr. Drake. I might answer it a little bit differently. Is a 1 hour

standard really measuring the ozone in an area or is 8 hours really

measuring it? I think they both are. But what I would go back to

is what are you concerned about from the standpoint of protecting

public health, and I'm not really prepared to answer that question.

I know there's a wealth of information about what are the health
impacts of ozone and I think you need to look at are those impacts
a result of an exposure for 1 hour or are they the result of an expo-
sure for a longer term. I would rely on what's already a rec-

ommendation from EPA staff and the Scientific Advisory Panel
that EPA has looking at this, and they've recommended that it be
an 8 hour standard. I take that to mean that that then is as protec-

tive of public health as the shorter term is and it certainly is an
easier standard to implement and does even out the short-term
fluctuations.

If you look at a monitor reading, it runs continuously, you will

see it spike up and down. You can have an 8 hour average that has
no 1 hour peaks or has many 1 hour peaks. So, again, I think you
have to look at what you're trying to accomplish. Is it protecting
public health at a longer averaging time?
Mr. Barton. You indicate that there is an advisory group at EPA

that's actually recommended a change from the current spike
standard to this 8 hour average standard. Do either of you happen
to know what the status of that is? Can EPA implement that with-
out Congressional action? Do they have the flexibility under the
Act now to change the standard or is that something that we would
have to give them authority to do?
Mr. Drake. It's my understanding that that's a decision by the

Administrator, but that it requires full public review. Federal Reg-
ister Notice. It's my understand they're under court deadline to do
that early next year, but that's obviously a question you should di-

rect at EPA.
Mr. Barton. Do either of you have an opinion on—I don't want

to say extraterrestrial activity because that's not quite right, but
unusual events should be discarded. Now, Mr. Marquez, you indi-

cated that if you went to a 5-year, where you throw out the low
and throw out the high, so certainly that would eliminate some of
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these unusual weather days that we've had in Texas and things
like this.

I guess you're both supportive of unusual activity being discarded
when we're setting the standard or evaluating the data.

Mr. Marquez. I wouldn't classify it unusual, per se, but things
that perhaps we cannot control and, no matter what we do, we will

never control, like very hot weather in Texas.
Mr. Drake. I think that if there are ways to make the standard

a more robust standard, like the averaging time, like looking at the
statistical unusual occurrence or not, those, I think, are good ways
of improving on the standard, again, assuming the health experts
would say that is as protective of public health as the short-term
standard.
Mr. Barton. What about when Mr. Marquez talks about that in

the Houston area, he's got monitor that—one exceedance at one
monitor impacts a huge area geographically. Would you all support
there being more monitors? Is that a cost problem if we tried to get
more monitors? And I guess another way to phrase it, how big an
area can one monitor monitor? Is this room or is it a 100 square
miles? What's the scientific validity of the monitoring station at the
control area?
Mr. Marquez. I'll give it a try. I believe every area may have a

different criteria for how many monitors are needed. The problem.
Congressman, is that placing a new monitor is taking a great risk

that if that monitor shows an exceedance of 1 hour, it may cause
for a new area now to become non-attainment.
So the practical reality is that people do not want to put addi-

tional monitors.
Mr. Barton. You say people don't. What people are we talking

about? EPA doesn't or TNRCC or neighborhood groups?
Mr. Marquez. I think people who know what the consequences

of having a non-attainment designation are for an area. The cri-

teria should allow for more monitors to be placed in areas where
there are high readings of ozone so that we can better investigate
the sources of that ozone, whether it's coming from far away or
from a very nearby source.
Mr. Barton. But what's the scope that a monitor can monitor?

If we put a monitor right out here in front of the Raybum horse-
shoe, could it monitor the White House or can it only monitor right
here in the block around the Capitol?
Mr. Drake. In the Detroit area that I mentioned, which is seven

counties, including the metropolitan areas, we have about ten
ozone monitors.
Mr. Barton. Ten.
Mr. Drake. Ten. And they're expensive to operate. If we could,

I think we'd like to greatly increase the number of those monitors,
but cost is certainly a consideration.

Mr. Barton. Does the State pay it, the city pay it or the Federal
Government pay the monitor costs?
Mr. Drake. It's a combination of State and Federal money. We

receive some grant dollars under section 105 of the Act and supple-
ment that with general funds from the State legislature. But ozone
is, I think, a pollutant that is more conducive to having fewer mon-
itors. It is a pollutant that isn't emitted directly. It's not a localized
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problem. It's not like a plant emits ozone. A plant emits compounds
that react in the atmosphere and then form ozone.

Mr. Barton. So the ozone level here in front of the Raybum
horseshoe is going to approximate very closely the ozone level down
at the White House.
Mr. Drake. I think so.

Mr. Barton. And also the ozone level out at National Airport.

Mr. Drake. Well, when you get to that distance, you're probably
not as accurate. But it is an area-wide problem. We find that when
we see high levels of ozone in the Detroit area at one monitor, we
tend to see them at other monitors, as well.

Mr. Barton. So there is a correlation across there. Okay. I've

used more than 5 minutes. I'm going to recognize Mr. Klink and
he will be allowed to ask questions until another Republican mem-
ber shows up or until I decide he's had as much time as I had, in

which case I will reclaim my time and ask questions until another
Democrat shows up.

Mr. Klink. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I was going to say you
may be too kind. We don't know how long it's going to take. But
I appreciate the opportunity to ask some questions.

I wanted to start off by getting my mind back on the testimony
after going over for the vote. Mr. Marquez, I was interested in your
testimony when you talked about—and I want to give you an op-

portunity to get into this a little bit more. You talk about the fact

that ozone is a surrogate, that there's too much emphasis being put
on that and you say, also, that at different times, I think you said,

is an indication that we are not as sure as we sound as EPA is

shifting strategies. You talked about first they focused on VOC and
then nitrogen oxides and now particulate matter.
What would be your suggestion? What should we focus on to

make sure that we're really getting to the heart of the problem of

air pollution that is adversely affecting the health of our citizenry?

Is there one small thing to focus on which really gives us an in-

depth reading as to what's happening?
Mr. Marquez. The point I tried to make with that statement is

that at times, the requirement for VOC reductions were tainted by
the ozone non-attainment, because there was no specific authority
for EPA to regulate other pollutants, and that produced a lot of

progress. We made progress with that policy.

But now there are other parts of the Clean Air Act that provide
authority to EPA to address specific pollutants. It's a rifle-shot ap-

proach rather than a shotgun approach and the ozone standard
should not be used for regulating other things. If we have a prob-
lem with hazardous pollutants, they should be addressed individ-

ually. If it's particulate matter, there is authority to address that
directly and not use ozone as the driving force to make it happen.
Mr. Klink. Can you also expand upon your closing line, which

I found intriguing, and which is true, of course. But you say, "After
all, ozone is not a poison or carcinogen. It is a relatively benign pol-

lutant compared to other environmental risks." Can you expand on
that?
Mr. Marquez. Well, I tried to just put in perspective how much

effort, how many resources have gone to the control of ozone rel-

ative to some other environmental problems we have in the coun-
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try. I'm just saying that we need to step outside and above. As long

as we're just talking ozone, we can talk about different degrees of

health impacts. When you step outside and compare those health

impacts to the impacts of other pollutants or other environmental
issues, perhaps they are not as big as they sound.

Mr. Klink. Getting more to the root of the problem, in case one
of my colleagues does show up and my time runs a little bit short-

er. What is your opinion of the Clean Air Act? We're obviously tak-

ing an in-depth look at it here, which I think should be done. The
ramifications of this Act have been far-reaching in many respects.

What is your basic opinion of the Act? In particular. Title I, which
we're dealing with today.

Mr. Marquez. I think we must continue to make progress in

cleaning up the air. There is no question about that. But I believe

that we must be more cautious and we're probably approaching
that point of diminishing return, where we do not get as much re-

turn for our investment.
Mr. Klink. So you think that the Act—I mean, are you one of

those people that believes that the Act should be opened up, there

should be legislation to modify the Act? We sit you here and make
you king for the day. What would it be that you would decide that

we should do?
Mr. Marquez. One thing that would be very much addressed

—

for example, the Act now—or EPA now requires that we make this

attainment demonstration through the year 2007, We're looking

out 17 years from 1990 to 2007. And there are already prescribed

reductions that have to be made in VOCs throughout this period

of time, just based on the prediction of the mathematical model.
We are proposing, Texas, a phase-in approach where we look

—

every 6 years, we actually look at the actual levels of ozone that

were experienced and modify our attainment program based on ac-

tual data, rather than act so intelligent that we think that we can
predict 17 years and what the results of our actions will be over
a 17-year period of time.

Mr. Klink. So you think we should repair that? Is that what you
would—is this something there that you think we should be repair-

ing? Is that what you're saying?
Mr. Marquez. I think that we should be allowed to have mid-

course corrections based on actual data and the actual improve-
ments that we see rather than just prescribing what the actions

will be for 17 years.

Mr. Klink. Thank you. Mr. Drake, nothing personal. We had to

go for a vote and we missed some of your testimony, but let me just

ask you the same question. I saw in your testimony, as I looked
at it before, that you make mention of the fact that the political

and economic capital that the State of Michigan has spent to com-
ply to the Clean Air Act. Yet, where do you find yourself in areas
of disagreement and what do you see, again, if you were king for

the day, that we would take action on to try to modify it and how
would you suggest that the Act be modified?
Mr. Drake. My colleagues told me to watch out for the "what if

you're king for a day" question.
Mr. Klink. You're colleagues were wise, because it's coming.
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Mr. Drake. And what I would do to change the Act. Clearly, our
preference would be for administrative fixes to some of the prob-

lems that we've seen. A year ago, I would have said that it's obvi-

ous that the Act needs to be amended to address the problems that

we saw at that time. But in the past year, we've seen some re-

newed flexibility and creativity on the part of EPA and their inter-

pretations of the Act.

Nonetheless, the problems that I still see would probably take a
change in the statute and that's why Michigan has, really for the

past year, advocated a change in the Act, a fairly narrow change,
to forestall the sanctions that are mandated for a 2-year period.

We've asked for that simple question for a 2-year moratorium. Our
logic has been that during that time, EPA could really sort out
what can be done administratively and what can't.

The main problem that we see for Michigan is the one I men-
tioned with respect to west Michigan. There is a view held by folks

in Michigan, including yours truly, that that is unfair to require

those controls in that area and to impose sanctions in that area
when they can't solve the problem.
Mr. Barton. Mr. Klink, I think another member of your side has

arrived. So we'll let you ask one more question and then
Mr. Klink. If I could, Mr. Chairman, I just want to make one

statement. I agree with Mr. Drake. We in Pennsylvania, if we
knew a year ago that there was going to be this spirit of coopera-
tiveness in the EPA—in fact, if it had existed a little over a year
ago, I guarantee that our State would be a lot more wealthy be-

cause we could have gotten out of an agreement that we had for

centralized testing a lot cheaper than I think we're going to end up
getting out of it.

We welcome that flexibility, that spirit of cooperation. However,
I'm a little nervous that if some of those people change or if the
minds at EPA change, that there may not be the same cooperation

next month that there is this month. I am from Pennsylvania, but
in this respect, I am from Missouri. They have to continue to show
me.
So thank you, Mr. Chairman. I yield back.

Mr. Barton. Thank you, Mr. Klink. Mr. Waxman, we're going to

recognize you. Mr. Klink and myself each asked questions for ap-

proximately 10 minutes. So we're going to give you till 11:25 on the
clock on the wall back there.

Mr. Waxman. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I'll see if I

can move as quickly as possible. Mr. Marquez, I'm astounded by
your testimony. Texas has some of the worst air pollution in the
country and it's getting worse. This summer, Houston had 50 days
when the Federal health standard for ozone was violated, more
than any other time since 1990. Yet, your testimony today doesn't

advocate doing more to clean up the air in Houston and other pol-

luted cities in Texas. Instead, your suggestion is to weaken the
health standard so that Texas would no longer be out of compli-
ance. In other words, you want to redefine Texas into attainment.

Unfortunately, there's one big problem with your idea. It's con-

trary to medical and scientific evidence. The medical and scientific

evidence shows that if anything, the standard should be tightened.
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Mr. Marquez, are you aware of the new report issued today by
the American Lung Association, entitled "Out of Breath: Popu-
lations at Risk to Alternative Ozone Levels?" Mr. Marquez. No,

sir. I have not seen it.

Mr. Waxman. Well, I want to share this with you and I do want
to put this report in the record, if I might have unanimous consent

to do that, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Barton. As far as I know, it's appropriate. Do we allow com-

plete reports?
Mr. Waxman. We'll be pleased to submit it to the chairman.
Mr. Barton. I'm not opposed to it. I would assume that unless

there's some reason within the rule, but I'm going to say I'm will-

ing to accept it.

Mr. Waxman. Unless it's inconsistent with any rules, I'd like

unanimous consent.

Mr. Barton. Without objection.

[The information to be furnished follows:]

t
AMERICAN
LUNG
ASSOCIATION,

Out Of Breath:

Populations-at-Rlsk to

Alternative Ozone Levels

Amtrican Lung Association I726MSC.NW, Suite 902 • Washington. D.C. 20036-4502

November 1995

21-993 0-96-2
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SUMMARY OF FINDINGS

This report presents esumaies of the toiaJ number of people in the Unjied Stales, as well as those who

are ai greatest nsk from exposure to o/one air polluuon (childreiv the elderK. people with asthma and

chronic obstrucuve puJmonar> disease) and liNe tn areas that violate either the current federal ozone

standard (0 1 2 pans per million) or two aJiemauve standard levels The two alternative ozone levels

sdected for this repon are based on the top and bonom of the range of alternative eight-hour average

ozone standard le\els currenih under cortsiderauon b\ EPA as a revised nauonai ozone standard.

One altemauve under EPA consideration is a 07 ppm, one-exceedance level, which the Amencan
Lung AssociaDon supports as providing the most public health protecuon with the margin of safety

required bv the Clean Air Act This report also esDmaies the number of people that would be covered

b> • U 09 ppm, five-exceedance standard, the least protective altemauve under EPA consideration

Data on the numbers of ai-nsk people covered bv the current ozone siaiulard are included for sake of

comparison

Table I of the report summan/es the nauonai siaiisucs for ai-nsl populations for the current 12 ppm
o/one standard and the two altemauve standard scenarios Table 2 provides total population siatisucs

b\ state for the three o/one siaivlard levels Tables 3 ) and 5 provide state totals of the ai-nsk

populauon categories Tables 6. 7 and 8 provide counn level esumaies of ai-nsk and total popuiaoons

Ma|Of findings of the repon are

• An esumated 161 million people, representing 63 percent of the U S populauon. live in

areas thai exceed the 07 ppm. one-e\ceedance o/one standard alten^auve under

considerauon bv EPA These people are poienuallv exposed to unbeaiihful ozone

leveU

• \n esuiTuied 33 million children. 20 million elderK. 8 miUion people with asthma and

<) million people with chronic obstrucuve lung disease live in areas that exceed the 07

ppm o/one level These people are poienuallv exposed to unbeaiihful o/one levels

• The number of ai-nsk people protected bv the most lax ozone standard (0 00 ppm. five

exceedances) under considerauon bv EPA is aimost 75 percent less than the more

protective staivlard (0 07 pptit one exceedance) recommended bv Amencan Lung

Assooauon

• Even though the level of the 09 ppm siaivlard altemauve is lower than the cunent

1 2 ppm ozone standard, allowing muluple exceedances of this level results in a 30

percent reducuon in the number of people protected even when compared to the

inadequate cunent o/one starvdard

BACKGROUND

History of (be Ozone Standard

Ozone was first idemified as i kev component of urban tir polluiian in Southern Califonua in the 1950s This

t>pe of air polluiKxi was quite different £rxxn the particulate matter/sulfur dioxide smog that plagued the

uidustnal areas of the eastern and inidv«csteni United States at that tune in that it was found to be

pfaouxhanical in nature — that is. formed bv the action of sunlight on the orgaiuc compounds and oxides of

oitrogen oiutted bv cars, trucks and large industrial sources Todav. ozone is suU our nation's most prevalent

air pollution prxibleni Tens of millions of people living in dozens of metropolitan areas acrxKS the nauoo are

poieotialK exposed to levels above the current federal health standard each vear

The Clean Air Act of 1970 is the foundation of ournauon's air pollution control efforts lis cornerstone is

fanned bv the nauonai ambient au qualitv standards fS'AAOS) that set goals for achicvuig healthful air

qualirv The U S EnMronmeniai Protection Agencv (EPA) is charged under the Clean Air Act with

establishing these standards at i level that 'allowing an adequate margin of safctv. |is| requisite to protect the

publK health ' The legislative hisiorv of the 1970 Clean Air Act clcarK indicates that Congress intended thai

these natKnal air qualirv standards protect the health of people who are especiallv sensmve u> air polluuoa
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including millions of ind:\ iduals uiih asthma The Clean Ai/ Act Amendments of 1 977 require that EPA
rcMCw the adequacy of the standards in light of current scientific infonnation at no more than five-year

intervals, beginmng in I'^HO

The first national air qualiiv starxlard to address o«3oe air (wllulion was esublished by EPA in 1971 A
standard of 08 pans per million (ppmi averaged over a one hour pcnod v^as developed for photochemical

oxidants, the class of air polluianis of which o/one is a major component EPA revised this standard in 1979

to an o/onc-onh> standard at a level of 1 2 ppm. a weakening of the standard bv 50 percent

In 1991. despite the f\\e-\eat rc\iev» c^cle required b\ the 1977 Act Amendments. EPA had not completed a

review of the 02one standard since 1979 The Amcncan Lung Associauon succcssfuily filed a lawsuit against

EPA m 1 99 1 to require that the rev icv* be completed In resporisc to the coun-ordercd review schedule. EPA
anrxxjnced m March 1993 n would not revise the oixDoe standard UnfortunaieK, the EPA's decision was

based on scientific information that was at least fi\e vears out of date EPA simultaneously announced its

intention to undertake an "cxpediuous" rcvnew of the oijone standard, with a final decision scheduled for rmd-

1997 Responding to a second. 1993 Lung Associauon lawsuiL EPA agreed m 1994 to review its earlier

decision not to revise the standard, but maintained its previousK aruxxinced review schedule A 1994 lawsuit

bv' the Lung Association to require the EPA to accelerate the rev icw schedule to conform with Clean Air Act

requiiemeiiLs was unsuccessful

Ozone's Healib EfTrcu

Beguuung in the earK l9S0s. studies published on the acute rcspiratorv effects of ozone on healthy exercismg

children and adults at or |usi above the current federal ozone siandard of 1 2 pans per million (ppm). found

an HKTcase in the acute respirators svinpioms. such as shortness of breath, chest pam when tnhaJmg deepK

.

wheezing and coughing, as well as a loss of lung function More recent studies have fouivJ similar effects at

02one concentrations below 1 2 ppm A number of clinical studies have found mcreases in acute respiratory

sympunu, loss of lung furKtion. souiuvirv to bronchoconstncting agents and biochenucal indicalcirs of

mflannution occurring in health\ . exercismg subjects at ozone levels as low as 08 ppm when the exposure

duntion was increased to approximatelx 7 hours This ozone cumulative effect is of paructiUr conceni

because the heavilv populated areas of the eastern United Slates frequently expenence ozx^ne peaks between

08 ppm and 1 2 ppm for 6 to 8 hours at a time

Epidemiological data linking ozone air polluuon to increased hospitalization arxj hospital visits for

rcspiratorv disease (cspecialK asthma i have emerged as arxxher important public health concern The acute

respunorv sv-mptoms that accompany ozone exposure, while unpleasant for the general healthy population.

can be partjcularK devastating to the person with asthma or chroruc obstructive lung disease, which mcludes

emphysema and chronic bronchitis A 1991 cimical studv of people with atopic (allergy -induced) asthma

found iTKTcased responsiveness to common allagcns with a I -hour exposure toO 12-ppmozone while at rest

These allergens, such as pollen and mold, can 'trigger' asthma attacks This finding might explain the

increase in hospital visits and adrmssions for asthma-related problems dunng the summer months when

ozone levels are high EPA's August 1995 draft Ozone Staff Paper notes that a number of epidermologicai

studies have found a relationship berween ozone levels and hospital admissions and emergency department

V isits for respiraicrv problems and have been unable to identifv a threshold level at which no adverse health

cflecu occur

A 1993 study published bv the American Lung Association estimated that more than 6 million adults and

children with asthma arxl more than 8 million people with chronic obstrucuve pulmonary' disease (COPD)

lived in areas that exceeded the federal primary (health) 12 ppm siandard A 1991 Lung Associauon study

estimated that more than 7 5 million adults aivi children with asthma — approximatefy two-thirds of the toul

number of people with asthma m the United State* — and more than 7 million people with COPD lived m
areas that experienced ozone Icveis above 08 ppm averaged over 8 hours ui 1987-1989

To many m the scienufic and public health communiues. the preponderance of cimical. epidemiological and

fiekJ study data was sulTicient to question the adequacy of the I -hour. 1 2-ppm siandard in protecting the

public the acute health effects of ozone In late 1988. approximately one-half of the members of the Ozone

Review Committee of EPA's Clean Air Scienufic Advisory Comtruuee recommended that the primary I -hour

ozone siandard be revised to a level below 1 2 ppm In addiuon. a v ast majority of the Ozone Review

Committee members, mcluding several experts who had not recommended ughtoung the pnmarv' siatxlard.

noted that ' at 1 2 ppm there was httle or no margm of safety ' Smce then, the convergence of data from a

wKJe range of scienufic discipluKS has become ovcrwhelrmng regardmg the acute adverse effects of ozone at

levels well below the existing health standard
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The health effects that provided the basis for the estabhshment of the ozone standard in 1971 and for the

1979 revision were prunanly acute effects, such as respiratory symptoms and reduced respiratory function

However, a number of animal toxicology studies have been published smce the mid- 1 980s that fmd changes

in lung cell type, formation of lesions, and loss of lung elasticity and inflammation for chrome exposure to

ozone levels that typically occur in the ambient air Comcident with these findmgs was the publications of a

number of studies that allow for increased confidence m extrapxjlatmg the animal studies to human

populations

The fmdings of epidemiological studies that residents of high ozone areas in southern California have an

accelerated loss of lung function in comparison to residents of areas with lower ozone levels m southern

California and Michigan adds to the mountmg evidence of important adverse health effects occumng from

long-term exposure to high levels A 1991 studv of children in Austria found that long-term exposure to high

ozone levels may lead to persistent bronchial hvperresponsneness These studies, plus results from a pilot

autopsy study of Los Angeles teenagers and young adults that found a high occurrence of lung lesions of the

type and location in the lung normally associated with chrome ozone exposure in anunals, add to the

"convergence of data" strongly suggesting that chronic exposure to high ozone levels may be associated with

a premature aging of the lungs and the development of chrome lung disease

Addmg to the concern regarding ozone's chrome effects are fmdmgs that high levels enhance the formation of

tumors in mice and enhance the ability of normal cell transformation to cancerous cells, both alone and

concurrent with exposure to a carcinogen m viiro More studies at lower ozone levels more closely relalmg lo

human ambient air exfx)sures are needed before these very senous effects can considered as part of the

decision-makmg process regardmg on how best to protect the public from chrome ozone exposure

The public health implications of this growing body of scientific evidence are immense Lung disease,

mcludmg lung cancer, is the third leading cause of death in the Umtcd Stales and is the fastest growing

among the top ten causes of death More than 10 percent of the U S population currently suffers from

chrome lung disease and the prevalence of these frequently devasiatmg diseases is mcreasmg rapidly The

cost to society m terms of direct exp)enditures for health care, lost productivity, restnction of daily activitv

and a reduced quality of life, and sulTermg of acute symptoms and premature death likely reaches billions ol

dollars each year for ozone alone

Current Ozone Standard Review

As a result of its current review of the federal ozone standard, EPA is considering the adoption of an eight-

hour average ozone standard in the range of 07 ppm to 09 ppm A key component of EPA's forthcoming

decision will be what form the standard will take The existing ozone standard allows no more than one

violation of the standard each year, averaged over a ihree-vear pcnod In other words, four violations of the

current standard over a three-year penod means an area is not attaining the standard

fri Its August 1995 draft Ozone Staff Paper, the document m which scientific information is translated uiio

public policy recommendations, EPA indicated it is actively considering changing the form of the standard

Under consideration is a change in the allowable number of "exceedances" (violations of the standard) lo as

many as 5 violations each vear, thus requiring that 16 violations occur over a three-year period before an area

would be classified as not meetmg the federal ozone standard This Amencan Lung Association report

provides a statistical analysis of the public health implications of such an approach

DATA SUMMARY

Estimates of the populations-at-nsk exposed to ozone levels above the cutoff for the current standard

and the rwo alternative standards were denved for each county above the designated ozone level The

totals of each at-nsk population for each of the three different ozone levels are delineated m Table 1

The number in parentheses mdicates the proportional contribution of each population-at-nsk estimate

to the total population ui that category For example, 17 2% percent of adults with asthma reside m
counoes that exceeded a 09 eight hour average ozone level 5 or more Dmes A total of 5 14 counues m
the US expenenced ozone levels above the 07ppm eight hour average, 67 counDes expenenced

ozone levels above the 09 ppm eight hour average and 104 counties expenenced ozone levels above

the current standard of 1 2 ppm.
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Table One: Estimated Populations-at-Risk Living in Counties with Alternative Ozone
Levels; .07 Eight Hour Average (One Eiceedante), .09 Eight Hour Average

(Five Eiceedances), and .12 One Hour Avrrage (One Eiceedancc)

.07 Eight Hour Avg. 09 Eight Hour Avg. .12 One Hour Avg.

(1 Exceedance) (5 Exceedances) (1 Exceedance)

Ozone Level Ozone Level Ozone Level

Popuiation-At-Risk Population •/. Population % Population %

Chronic Diseases

COPD(1) 8 875 648 (64 0) 2.351620 (17 0) 3.372,335 (24 3)

Adult Asthma 5.246 240 (64 3) 1.402.788 (17 2) 2,004,717 (24 6)

Pediatric Asthma 2 637.484 (62 5) 713.774 (169) 1.017,285 (24 1)

Aoe Groups

<5 12.432.639 (63 7) 3 533 499 (18 1) 4 941.592 (25 3)

5-13 20.562.489 (62 3) 5 489.216 (16 6) 7.875,975 (23 9)

65^^ 20 199 819 (62 6) 4 960 817 (15 4) 7,316,191 (22 7)

ToUl PopuUtion 160 670.258 (63 0) 43.046.537 (16 9) 61,499,578 (24 1)

Number of Counties 514 67 104

Source Lsunuied Prevalence and Incidence ol Lung Disease b\ Lung Assuciauon Tcmiorv Mav 1995. American Lung

Associauon . Siale and Counn Populauon tsumaies. 1992. U S Bureau oflhe Census , Counrv Design Values for

Ozone NAAQSailemalives 1991-1993 AIRS Dau Base. US EPA 1 COPD includes chronic bronchius and

emphysema.

Table 2 delineates the loiai popuiauons afTecied b\ ihe three Oione le\els examined in each state

Tables 3-5 report on the popuiaiions-at-nsk impacted within each stale bv the 3 ozone levels. Tables 6-

8 report on these data on the countv level

STATISTICAL METHODOLOGY

An estimate of the pre\alence of the populalions-at-nsk was dcnved for each community whose ozone level

exceeded the designated cutotT for each of the three alicmaine ozone levels To determine the cutoff for each

aitemauve, we followed the method descnbed for (he current ozone standard as appears m Appendix H to

Pan 50 of the Code of Federal Rcgulauons The cuncni standard defines ail values of 1 25ppm and above as

an exceedance of the current siarxlard of 1 2 ppm For purposes of ozone measurement, all values between

125 and 1 34 are rounded to 13 ppm All counties with lc\ els of 1 3ppm and higher are listed (Table 8)

Similarly, for the 07ppm 8 hour average ( 1 or more exceedances) allcmauve standard, we have listed all

counties wnih a measured level of 08ppm and above (Table 6). for the 09ppm 8 hour average (5 or more

exceedances) ozone level we have listed all counues of lOppm and above (Table 7)

Data on the 1 992 population of each of the counties in the United Slates is estimated b> the Bureau of the

Census The age-specific breakdown of the population residing wiihm each state has also been estimated by

the Census Bureau Age-specific countv populations arc calculated bv appKing estimates of the age-specific

population distnbution of each state to population of the counties wiihin that state

The number of prc-adolcsccnt children (5l3). and the eldcrlv populations (65 + ) wnihin each countv are

estimated by the foregoing method

National prevalence rates for the medical condiuons or sutus under study as measured by the National Health

Interview Survev (>JH1S) are applied to the age-specific populations estimated for each county Estimates of

chronic bronchius and emphysema (collectivelv . chronic obstructive pulmonarv disease) prevalence are

calculated for the following age groups <I8, 18-44. 45-64 and 65+ All age-specific estimates are added

together to estimate the total population wnih this disease in each county Estimates of pediatric asthma
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prevalence are calculated for those < I S Adult asthma is eslunated for the populations aged 18-44. 45-64 and

65* SimilarK . these estimates arc added together to calculate the total population uith adult asthma in each

COIlIIt\

A respondent to the National Health InterMei* Sune% ma\ indicate the presence of more than one chronic

lung disease (i e chronic bronchius and emphwarvai As a result, overlap can extst between condition

categones. leading to an o\ crestimate of the numbo' of affected individuals For example, a respondent v. ho

reports hav mg both chronic bronchius and empirescma is represented m the p^e^ aleiKC estimate for both

these condiuoru These estimates ha\e been dcn\ed using a rate based on an unduplicated count of persons

With chronK brcnchitis. emph>5ema and asthma An individual uith am- one of these condiUons is counted

onJy once in the prevalence estimate

Expected estimates of the local prev alence of these chroruc diseases are scaled in direct proportion to the base

population of the area and its age disinbution No adjustments are made for other factors that ma>' affect

local prevalence (e g , local distnbuuon of cigarette sinoi..enl since the health stirvevs that obtam such data

are nrcK conducted on the countv or counts sub-diMSion loel Because the estimates do not account for

geographic differences in the prevalence of these chronic diseases, the sum of the estimates for each of the

couues ui the Umted States mav not reflect the national estimate derived bv the National Health Intervicu

Si»\e>

LIMITATIONS OF THE DATA

Estimates of the populaiions-ai-nsk have been denved from infoimaiion provided by EPA on

those counties which exceeded the designated ozone levels

PopnUiions-ai-risk rsiimaies should be quoted individually and should not be added

together lo form loiaU since the populaiiont-at-risk will overlap (individuals can be over 65

and have COPD, for example), and are not mutually exclusive.

The populaiions-at-nsk represent stationary populations projected as residing in each communitv

as of 19*32 The ozone level of the countv does not imply responsibility for the disease status of

Its population

The projeaion techniques used to estimate the populations-at-nsk for each community produce

data that are subject to error when scaling national age-specific prevalence rates of medical

conditions to local populations whose exposure to related risk faaors in unknown Additionally,

as previouslv noted, the certainty of the soentific documentation supponing the identification of

the populaiions-at-nsk included in this repon is highly variable

The mterpretaiion of these data must take into account limitations of the methodology and the

onginal source of the data base The source for the data used in this report, the National Health

Interview Survey, provides the best available estimates for the age-specific prevalence of the

medical conditions included in the projeaions The Health Intervnew Survey defines a condition

as chronic if ( 1 ) the respondent indicates it was first noticed more than three months before the

refereiKe date of the interview or (2) it is the ivpe of condition that ordinarily has a duration of

more than three months Examples of conditions that are considered chronic regardless of their

time of onset are diabetes, heart conditions, emphysema and anhntis Limiiauons of the

methodology used in deriving these estimates are descnbed in the statistical methodology seaion

of this repon

INTERPRETATION OF DATA MATRIX

In the data tables that follow, estimates of the populations-at-nsk are listed by county These

numbers reflect estimates of the number of persons within each county who are considered

"at-risk" by virtue of a medical condition or their age Table 6 lists the counties and populaiions-

at-nsk residing m areas which were above the measured level necessary to exceed the 07 8-hour

average ( I exceedance) ozone level
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Each counry wiih ozone levels above the aJiemative standard appears as a row in the data matnx

The populations-at-nsk app>car as column headings TotaJs are aJso provided for the estimated

populations-at-nsk residing in each state Below please find an example of the data as it appears

in Table 6

ScaM
CotlBCV
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ESnPliWTED TOTAl. POPULATX3NSWH-RJSK UVINO IN CCXJ^mES WITH ALTERNATIVE
OZONE LEVELS; .07 EKJKT HOUR AVERAGE (ONE EXCEEDANCE), M EIOHT HOUR
AVERAGE (F!VE EXCEEOANCES). AND .12 ONE HOUR AVERAGE (ONE EXCEEDANCE).
BY STATE
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CSTWATEO POmjl>TIONSWIT«ISK LMNO M COUNTXt <MTH ONC OH HOKf ANNUAL CXCEEOANCEI OF A II pp« ONE HOUR
AVCRA<M OZONi LXVCU IT STATI

1
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kONOCO
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MchCNRYCO
IWCCMCO
UACOUPMCO
uAOaOHCO
PtCWlACO
RAMXXPHCO
KOCKSLANOCO
ST CLAIR CO
SANQMCmCO
WIXCO
WTXBAOOCO

oos
ow
006
OOS
OOS
DOS
ooa
00<
OOS
OOS
ooe

11 063
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CUbeCMLWOCO
KWMCOCXCO
KE»#CHCCO
KNOX CO
OXFOOOCO
piNoescoT CO
SAOMM/XXCO
scfceRstT CO
WASHNOTONCO
YOOKCO

on
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TOTAU

Jin

24ja
1 7a
<tM6

•JM
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CO
CLMTONCO
d/TAHOOACO
nuMOjvco
HAMLTOMCO
JCTFtrWONCO
KMUCO
LMZCO
UUMKCNCXCO
UCKMOCO
UXMMCO
Lcxunco
UX>lCO
uAoaoNco
M*M0f««ICO
ICOMACO
MM* CO
UONTOOkCRVCO
PO«T«Of CO
PffCBLE CO
STARK CO
$«Jia«TCO
ntukeuLLCO
TUSCAMAWAS CO
UMONCO
WAMReNCO
WAV<0TONCO

10

10

oos

10

10

10

11

10

10

00*
10

oos
10

a 10

oos
10

10

oos
10

11

10

oos
10

10

011

uooo
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^•YrTTTCO
WMLTON CO
MAVWOOOCO
xrrtncnco
KMOXCO
kWCOONCO
u«urr CO
HUTXWOBO CO
srvoco
S>«L»TCO
SULLNAMCO
SLftaCDCO
WIOMMSONCO
yvi.SCNCO

DOS
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KZNCWHACO
KCWAUNceco
IMI«TOWOCCO
UMUTHONCO
>m.mMMXtco
OUTAOMa CO
OZMMUCO
KAoaco

S>«BOra*NCO
VtWMONCO
«(*l.WOI»TW CO
WAa>«<OTOlCO
WMJKZS^UCO
WTXBAOOCO

12

oos
10

00*
oil
OOi
10

10

ooa
oil
00*

10

oot
000
006

4 570
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ALLEOXNCO
(EfOECO
MASON CO
UUSXEGONCO
OCEAN* CO
OTTAWA CO

010
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LOS ANGELES CO
UMXRACO
UERCEOCO
MOO CO
OflANCECO
PLACtHCO
RIVERSDC CO
6ACKMJIC.HT0 CO
SAN B£R^4AR0INO CO
SAM OEGO CO
TVAAWECO
vErfnjWACO

OJO



OONAANACO

mvoimjtHD

SOUTM CAMOLVU

TtXA»
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BLWLMCTOICO
OMOENCO
CaUXC£STlRCO
MjoeoNco
UEACERCXI
mCXfSEJCCO
MOr*«xrrxco
uonmsco
OCtAWCO

Z23ea
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Mr. Waxman. The American Lung Association, which is the Na-

tion's foremost expert on respiratory issues, is recommending ex-

actly the opposite action that you're recommending. The Lung As-

sociation says that the Federal health standard for ozone should be

tightened. According to the Lung Association, there is overwhelm-
ing evidence that the current health standard is not protective

enough.
Mr. Marquez, what is your response to the idea that the stand-

ard is not tight enough? The doctors who are part of the American
Lung Association are the Nation's health experts. They say that for

medical reasons, the ozone standard should be tightened, but

you're advocating the opposite approach. Why is that?

Mr. Marquez. I don't believe I'm advocating the opposite ap-

proach. I think the position that Texas is taking is very much in

line with the recommendations of the Clean Air Act Science Advi-

sory Committee, who go to an 8 hour standard, average standard,

which many people believe is more protective of human health and
the environment.

I am not in a position to argue the health effects of a 1 hour ver-

sus 8 hours, but they are talking about 70 to 90 parts per billion

for the standard based on an 8 hour average.

Mr. Waxman. That approach would have the effect, without

doing any reduction in air pollution, to redefine a number of areas

that are out of attainment now into attainment, and that's what
concerns me because I think it's inconsistent with protecting peo-

ple's health.

Why is Texas doing such a worse job cleaning up air pollution

than California, for example? In Los Angeles, where I'm from, air

pollution is getting much better. Ten years ago, there were 83 smog
alerts in L.A. and this year there are only 13, a dramatic reduction.

But in Texas, the trends are the opposite. Whereas air quality is

improving in most of the rest of the country, it is getting worse in

Texas.
For instance, Houston had 50 days of non-attainment this year,

more than any time in the last 5 years. Non-attainment days have
increased from 4 days in 1992 to 15 days this year. Why has your
performance been so poor in Texas?
Mr. Marquez. I do not agree with that statement. Congressman,

but let me clarify a couple of things. First of all, the VOC emissions

in Houston have been reduced tremendously over the last few
years, over 50 percent reduction in VOC emissions. The number of

non-attainment areas over the years is going down.
My colleague from Michigan just talked about the problems that

they have had in Michigan. They've had them all over the country,

those high ozone exceedances because of very unusual weather con-

ditions, very hot weather. It's happening all over the country. That
is not reflective of air deterioration, manmade air deterioration in

Houston.
The second thing I want to clarify is that, again, we are not talk-

ing about decreasing environmental health or public health protec-

tion. We're talking more about a better way perhaps of protecting

public health by using an 8 hour standard.
Mr. Waxman. Well, what concerns me are the end results of the

measurements of pollution. For example, Dallas-Fort Worth ex-
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ceeded the standard on 4 days in 1992, 4 days in 1993, 9 days in

1994, 15 days in 1995. Dallas' air quality has actually gotten worse
and this trend is one that is disturbing, because that is a trend for

more air pollution, which causes more adverse consequences to

public health.

Mr. Marquez. And it is happening in spite of very large reduc-

tions in VOC, which EPA has proposed to make and we have made,
and that perhaps proves my point. Congressman, that we are fol-

lowing the EPA study and perhaps we're not making that much
progress in ozone.

Mr. Waxman. Well, it's baffling to me that you're not making
progress and a place like Los Angeles is making progress. It seems
to me the solution is not to redefine what our goal should be. The
solution ought to be to find better ways to be sure we reach the
goal, because the goal is to protect the public health and we ought
to have standards that do that and then do everything we can to

get to those standards, given, of course, enough reasonable time to

comply and not to be disruptive of the other competing objectives

of energy sufficiency and economic development.
But taking that into consideration, we shouldn't redefine the goal

and say that we've accomplished what we need to accomplish be-

cause the goal has been lowered.
Mr. Chairman, I have no other questions. I don't want to inter-

rupt you if you had anything more to say.

Mr. Marquez. There is one more point I'd like to make. The pro-

posal for changing the definition and the strategy that we have
made is based on 80 parts per billion of the ozone standard, which
is the middle of the range. In reality, that hardly changes the sta-

tus of non-attainment areas in Texas.
Mr. Waxman. I thank you for your comments. I do want this re-

port to be acknowledged and I want to share it with you, because
they consider this approach that you're suggesting a dramatic
weakening. I want to yield to my colleague, Mr. Klink.

Mr. Klink. Thank you very much for yielding. There is one more
question I wanted to ask Mr. Drake and I wouldn't have had the
opportunity to do it. On page 7 of your testimony, you say any
strategy for controlling ozone must recognize the regional and even
multi-regional nature of the problem. The current strategy of re-

quiring controls in non-attainment areas assumes that the area
monitoring the violation is responsible for the violation.

In my opening statement, I talked about the fact that our air

comes from your direction. Yet, we're in this ozone transport region
and we're treated differently than other States are treated. I won-
dered if you would comment on that, from your perspective as an
expert.

Mr. Drake. I guess I'd characterize there's two different kinds of

transport, one I would call overwhelming transport and another
long-range transport. The situation in west Michigan is the classic

case of overwhelming transport, where the vast majority of the pol-

lution comes from upwind areas.
In addition, the entire northeast has a problem of long-range

transport that needs to be addressed and I think you will probably
hear from EPA and their panel how they're trying to address that
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through a multi-state review of the problems of ozone throughout
the entire midwest.

I mentioned the Lake Michigan Ozone Study, which was a four-

state study done around the Lake Michigan area, I think the most
comprehensive study of its kind, and it involved developing a sim-

ulation, a model of what are the emissions in the area and what's
the concentration of the ozone that results from it.

That study reveals that even the ozone coming in to the Chicago
region is very high. It reveals the long-range transport, as well as

the overwhelming transport. In fact, we've measured ozone on the
perimeter of Chicago and it's upwards of 100 parts per million,

when the standard is 120. So there is clearly a large-scale problem
of ozone and the current strategy of sticking some monitors across

the country and declaring those areas non-attainment and saying
you've now got to reduce your emissions to meet that, I think, is

a strategy that's got to be reviewed. It doesn't recognize the long-

range transport nature of ozone.

Mr. Klink. Thank you for making that point. I yield back.
Mr. Waxman. And I yield back the balance of my time.

Mr. Barton. The gentleman from Illinois. Before I recognize the
gentlelady from California, we have a report—The Good News
About Urban Ozone and the Need for Rethinking the 1990 Clean
Air Act, by Dr. Kay Jones, May 1995, and it's approximately the

same thickness as the American Lung Association report. So I will

ask unanimous consent that if that report can be in the record,

then this one could, too. I think the only objection is that both sides

have to see the reports. Is there objection?

[The report follows:]



52

Zephyr Consulting

The Good News About Urban Ozone and

The Need for Rethinking the 1990 CAA

Briefing Notes

by

Kay H. Jones, Ph.D.

Zephyr Consulting

Seattle, Washington

May 1995

(206) 328-1615 • 2600 Fairvieu^ Ave. £".. Suite 18, Seattle. WA 98102
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DISCUSSION POINTS

The Ozone Standard, Present and Future

The 1988 Anomaly

Current Non Attainment Status

Trends

Future Emissions Reductions

Current Regulatory Effectiveness?

(206) 328-1615 • 2600 Fairview Ave. E.. Suite 18, Seattle. WA 98102
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CURRENT OZONE STANDARD

• The standard is 0.12 ppm for the maximum hour in a day. This level

is not to be exceeded more than one day per year on the average ,

e.g. 3 days in 3 years, 1 days in 1 years, etc.

• Measurements are reported to 3 digits, hence 0.12 is really 0.124.

• EPA has designated (1979) a 3 year window for administrative

purposes with no provision for non average conditions.

• The "design value" is the 4th highest observation in 3 years at each
monitor, the highest d.v. in a region becoming the regulatory

baseline for classification and SIP purposes. For example, the worst

case monitor in Philadelphia showed the following daily maximum
observation for 1988/89/90: .20, .19, .19, .17, .16, .15. The d.v. in

this case would be .17 ppm.

• The required VOC emissions reduction to achieve attainment is a
function of the difference between the d.v. and 0.124 ppm.
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FUTURE OZONE STANDARD

• Health effects studies relate to observed exposure periods of 1-2 hours

and 6-8 hours.

• Most likely options are .08 to .10 and 8 hour average/ per day as

opposed to 1 hour. The nunnber of allowable exceedances may be one or

more, i.e., 3 to 5 days.

• A one exceedance per year limit is not a stable statistic under any

averaging scheme, i.e., 1 hour or 8 hours. This can cause bump up.

• There would be more marginal non attainment areas if a .08 ppm 8 hour,

one exceedance limit were adopted, but the number of areas would

converge in the near future because of further emissions reductions due to

auto fleet turnover.

• A .08 ppm 8 hour 3 exceedance standard is probably statistically equal

to the current standard. If this is demonstrated then a change in the

standard would be unnecessary.

(206) 328-1615 • 2600 Fairview Ave. E., Suite 18, Seattle. WA 98102
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THE 1988 ANOMALY

• 1988 was one of the hottest years in the past 25 years in terms of the

frequency of days above 90°, 95° and 100° F. See Table 1

.

• The length of atmospheric stagnation periods is also an important factor.

The persistence data for Philadelphia in Table 1 further confirms the

anomalous nature of 1988. The temperature was above 90° F. for most of

July and August.

• The 10 year trend in non California total, OTR and state exceedance

rates show the same phenomenon. See Figures 1 and 2.

• ERA'S argument that there were other years as bad as 1988 is not based

on any detailed analysis on EPA's part.

• Even if another 1988 like year were to happen, it would be impossible to

develop a stringent enough regulatory program which would prevent more

than one exceedance in that year. An analogy would be trying to build the

Mississippi levees high enough to prevent all possible floods.

(206) 328-1615 • 2600 Fairview Ave. F., Suite 18, Seattle. WA 98102
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FIGURE 1

Trends in Nationwide (Non Calif.') Ozone Air Quality

Based on Worst Case Monitor Data
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FIGURE 2

Trends in OTR and Subregional State Ozone

Air Quality Based on Worst Case Monitor Data
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CURRENT NON ATTAINMENT STATUS

• The 1990 CAA only provides for reclassification from non attainment to

attainment. It does not allow for reclassification based on new data since

1988/89/90..

• California needs to be treated separately because of L.A. and O.IOppm

state standard.

• Use of non 1988 data and reduced emissions have had dramatic effects.

See Tables 2, 3, and 4.

• Except for Houston, no non California area is classified above moderate.

See Table 3. There are 5 Moderate areas and 13 Marginal areas.

• EPA may propose the use of the 6 highest values in lieu of the 4 highest

values for d.v. determinations, e.e., average of 2nd highest in each year

over a 3 year period. This prevents bump up. The number of non

attainment areas drop to 13.

• The California situation is reflected in Table 5.

• CO improvement has been equally dramatic with only 10 areas

remaining out of 38. See Table 6.

(206) 328-1615 • 2600 Fairview Ave. E., Suite 18. Seattle. WA 98102
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TABLE 2

Comparison of Current Non Attainment

Status of All Non Calif Urban Areas

Versus Required 1990 CAA Classification

Number of Areas in Non Attainment

by 1990 CAA Classification - Non Cal .

3 YEAR
PERIOD
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TABLE 3

CLASSIFICATION FOR 18 NONATTAINMENT AREAS

(NON CALIFORNIA)

1992/93/94 DATA
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TRENDS IN OZONE

• Ozone air quality data must be corrected for meteorology which causes

observed fluctuations greater than those associated with lower emissions

effects.

• Several methods have been developed and tested with success.

• A simple batting average approach works well for most areas, i.e., the

more times at bat in a season the more likely the number of hits: the more

days above 90°F in a year the more likely the number of ozone standard

exceedances.

• If we normalize the exceedance data to the long term temperature data,

i.e., annual days above 90°F., we would expect the batting average to drop

if ozone levels are improving. Three year running averages also smooth

the data.

• The downward trends are clearly evident. See Figures 3 and 4. The

downward trend will continue due to the expected emissions reductions

associated with auto fleet turnover.

(206) 328-1615 • 2600 Fairvim' Ave. E.. Suite 18, Seattle. WA 98102
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FIGURE 4

Ten Year Tempcrauirt^ Adjusted O/nnp Tri-ntis
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Louisville
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FUTURE EMISSIONS REDUCTIONS

• The downward trends shown in Figures 3 and 4 will continue without

further regulatory strategies just due to auto fleet turnover.

• Fleet turnover will produce a 15 to 25% VOC emissions inventory

reduction. The ozone reduction will in turn be in this range. See Figures 5

and 6.

• Control of non mobile sources has had only a small benefit in the past

and will have even a less benefit in the future. See Figure 7.

• This expected ozone reduction should bring most of the urban areas

listed in Table 7 into attainment. The percent ozone improvement needed

for attainment is shown in the last column.

(206) 328-1615 • 2600 Fairview Ave. E.. Suite 18, Seattle. WA 98102
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riiRRFNT REGUIATORY EFFECTIVENESS

. Most control strategies outlined under the NA provisions of 1990 CAA do

not have meaningful benefits. They reflect a control for control sake

mentality.

. NOx control is counterproductive despite what the OTC claims. See

Figure 8.

• l/M 2040 is a major issue.

. Public exposure is not affected by implementation of the required

strategies.

. Ozone is now a marginal problem in a few non California areas.

. Further regulation implementation should be postponed for 3-5 years.

(206) 328-1615 • 2600 Fairview Ave. t., Suite 18. Seattle. WA 98102
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Mr. Barton. I'd point out that in this report, on table 3, when
it looks at areas outside of California, it shows that both in Hous-
ton and in the Dallas-Fort Worth area, from the period 1988, 1989
and 1990, and they go through four base periods, but from 1988,

1989, 1990 to 1992, 1993, 1994, that the ozone levels have actually

declined.

Now, admittedly, that's a 3-year moving average of data points

that were collected by the EPA. So I think if we can—I will not dis-

pute that this year in Dallas-Fort Worth they had more non-attain-
ment days. But my non-scientific explanation is that the wind
didn't blow in Dallas this summer like it has in previous summers
and the weather wasn't any hotter, just the air was stiller. But
that may not be valid scientifically, but that's my layman's expla-

nation for that.

Would the gentlelady from California like to ask some questions?
Ms. ESHOO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you to the wit-

nesses. This question is for either one of you. Obviously, witnesses
come in and attempt to articulate what the problem is. What are
you, in brief form, suggesting that the Congress do? Do you think
that the Clean Air Act needs to be opened up all over again to ad-
dress the problems that you're underscoring? Do you see something
that's in parentheses that can be cured? Do you think that it is

particular to your State rather than a national problem or vice

versa?
Take a stab at those. I always have an appreciation for all the

things that are said, the questions that are asked, the statements
that are made. Many times I leave and I think what did everybody
say or what were they saying to us.

So if you could summarize and address what I just asked, it

would be most helpful to me. Thank you.
Mr. Marquez. My colleague from Michigan spoke to that earlier

and I agree with the things he said, that maybe many of the solu-

tions can be done regulatorily, but we need to have assurance that
these things are going to happen. We do need to put a stop to some
of the punitive actions that are taking place while we rethink
which way we're going to do our business.
Above all, we need more flexibility on how to achieve standards.

We cannot have one solution for every part of the country. We have
to have flexibility in how we achieve those standards in this part
of the country. This is some of the flexibility that EPA has begun
to find and we must make sure that they continue to find.

Ms. EsHOO. Thank you. Mr. Drake?
Mr. Drake. I did earlier, in response to the what would I do if

I was king question.
Ms. EsHOO. I missed it.

Mr. Drake. Indicate that our preference is administrative solu-

tions, but some lack of confidence that that's going to happen is

why we have, in the past, advocated a short-term moratorium on
sanctions, to let these administrative solutions work their way out.

I think we, like everyone, have a concern that if the Act gets
opened, everyone will jump on with their thing that they want
changed and it won't be the narrow fix that we want. It will be the
sum total of all the narrow fixes that everyone wants, and we
share that concern. We don't want to see the statute gutted. We
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are proud of the progress we've made in air pollution control. We're
proud of the reductions that we've seen. But we're not ignorant to

the problems that exist with the Act the way it's currently con-

structed.

Ms. ESHOO. Well, I'm reminded daily that whatever we do obvi-

ously bears the mark of humanity. Nothing is perfect. Now, I think
anything that can be done can be done better. So I think that that's

really what the purpose of the hearing is, to learn from you and
then build. I hope that this can be done administratively with the

EPA. The legislative route, you know, is a long and securitist route

and some of the greatest problems that we're facing in the Nation,

are in the legislative area, where it's tough for us to try and resolve

those problems or develop a consensus. So I appreciate your saying
that.

When you characterize your problems from the States that you
come from, do you think that the fixes you need are provincial or

do you suggest they be handled administratively to remedy prob-

lems that exist in all 50 States? Is it more tailored toward your
State?—and it's all right if it is. If someone is having a problem,
we need to work with them if, in fact, their sincerely stated goals

are to have the cleanest air possible. I mean, our lungs and our
kids deserve it.

Mr. Drake. There are something like 35 States, I think, that

have had areas declared non-attainment for ozone and many of

those States, probably most of those States, I think, are concerned

about the lonp--range transport situation that I've described.

Certainly, all of those States would be concerned about what the

standard is, how you measure it and how you implement it. The
No. 1 problem that I describe for us of this overwhelming trans-

port, I think, is probably far fewer States that feel they're in that

situation. I can think of a couple of others that probably feel the

same way as Michigan.
But west Michigan is—well, I've called it the poster child of over-

whelming transport. I mean, that is an area that really does be-

lieve they are being punished for problems they didn't cause.

Ms. EsHOO. Thank you very much. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Barton. Thank you. Mr. Burr.
Mr. Burr. Mr. Chairman, I have no questions.

Mr. Barton. We want to thank this panel for coming today. We
want to thank you for being so patient, as we've had to go vote and
come back. There may be additional questions submitted to you in

writing for the record and, if so, we would appreciate those re-

sponses being timely back to the committee. So thank each of you
for attending and we would now like to call our second panel for-

ward.
Mr. Marquez. Thank you.
Mr. Drake. Thank you.

Mr. Barton. We'd like to welcome our second panel. We have Dr.

Kay Jones from Zephyr Consulting in Seattle, Washington; Dr.

Roger McClellan, President of the Chemical Industry Institute of

Toxicology, from North Carolina; and. Dr. Alan Krupnick, Senior
Fellow, Resources for the Future, here in Washington, DC. I think
Congressman Burr wishes to elaborate on Dr. McClellan's quali-

fications.
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Mr. Burr. Actually, Mr. Chairman, and I thank you for yielding,

my purpose is twofold. One, to welcome Dr. Roger McClellan to tes-

tify in front of Congress a second time since I have been here and
to thank him for his commitment to do that.

Also, to say to all the witnesses who have testified today that
with so many things going on, I'm sorry that we're scattered

throughout this building with markups and with other hearings,
but I hope that they understand that this is very important to us
here in Congress, specifically these committees, and that we will

and I will do everything I can to make sure that the testimony
that's received through this hearing is digested and taken in the
proper way, as are the questions and the answers of the members
of this committee.
And, Dr. McClellan, again, I thank you for your participation in

this. I yield back, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Barton. Each of you gentlemen needs to be made aware

that it's the tradition of the subcommittee that all testimony taken
by the Oversight and Investigations Subcommittee is taken under
oath and Chairman Bilirakis of the Health and Environment Sub-
committee has indicated that he wishes to continue that in these
joint hearings. Do either of you three have an objection to testifying

under oath?
[Chorus of nays.]

Mr. Barton. You also need to be made aware that under the
rules of the House and the United States Constitution, you have
the right to be advised by counsel during your testimony. Do either

of you wish to be so advised?
[Chorus of nays.]

Mr. Barton. Would you please rise and raise your right hand?
[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. Barton. Be seated. We'll accept each of your written state-

ments for the record. We would ask that each of you try to summa-
rize those statements in 5 minutes. We will begin with Dr. Jones
and then just proceed to your left. Dr. McClellan and then Dr.

Krupnick. Dr. Jones.

TESTIMONY OF KAY H. JONES, ZEPHYR CONSULTING; ROGER
McCLELLAN, PRESIDENT, CHEMICAL INDUSTRY INSTITUTE
OF TOXICOLOGY; AND, ALAN J. KRUPNICK, SENIOR FELLOW,
RESOURCES FOR THE FUTURE
Mr. Jones. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and distinguished commit-

tee members. It's indeed a pleasure for me to appear before you.
I've sort of dreamt about this opportunity for the last 25 years of

my career. You have my full testimony and I would only like to

highlight the key points.

Believe it or not, I date back to the Clean Air Act of 1967. When
I arrived at Washington just after the new Federal agency was
formed, I was handed that Clean Air Act by my boss, told to go
home and read it that night at bedtime and have it digested by the
next morning. Obviously, the Clean Air Act of 1967 is not as thick
as the Clean Air Act of 1990.
One of the things I will say which I think is extremely important

here is that the Act of 1967 embodied the air quality management
approach; in other words, the systems approach to balancing our
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needs versus our goals, as opposed to the control for control sake
approach, and that's what the Acts have evolved into as we've look

on from 1967 to the Clean Air Act Amendments of 1990.

The difference between these two approaches is not significantly

different when you've really got dirty air, but today we are at the

margin of the ozone non-attainment problem and no matter how
you cut it, it's much more costly to take the control for control sake
approach rather than the systems approach.

I think the most important thing here is not to talk about spe-

cific provisions and who they affect or what industry is involved,

but let's talk about the air quality that we breathe and that we see.

I have put quite a few facts in my testimony and there's some at-

tached reports that elaborate on that, but let's talk about the num-
ber of days that we're exposed, possibly exposed to outdoor ozone.

In 1988, there were over 600 days, collectively, across the United
States at the worst case monitors, adding up the worst case mon-
itors, as opposed to 93 outside of California last year. This year,

there was 140 exceedances of those same monitors, but that's just

due to the variations in year-to-year meteorology. We have seen a
50 percent reduction in the number of exceedances of the standard
outside of California in the last decade. There's been a 27 percent

reduction in those exceedances in Los Angeles.

On the average, Houston, at the worst case monitor, has seen

about 12 days per year, a large contrast from southern California.

We look at the northeast, the most highly impacted cities in the

northeast, Ovt-x the last 3-year period, at the worst case monitor,

we've averaged no more than three exceedances per year above the

allowable of 1 day per year, again demonstrating how close we are.

When we look at the trend in exceedances in the northeast, the

raw data shows that we've reduced exceedances by 60 percent over

the last decade. In fact, if we adjust for meteorology, by merely
looking at a simple batting average approach to this, we have seen

an 80 percent reduction in exceedances in the northeast.

Unfortunately, the 1990 Clean Air Act was based on 1988. I can
tell you unequivocally 1988 is a once in a 100 to 200 year phenom-
ena and we cannot afford to design programs to prevent an
exceedance in another year like 1988. In fact, prior to 1988, the

Clean Air Act was possibly going to be changed to actually remove
some of the more onerous provisions in that particular Act, includ-

ing inspection and maintenance of automobiles.
We had 87 non-attainment areas designated as a result of the

Clean Air Act of 1990 and now, if we look at the last 3 years of

data, we would have only less than 20 non-attainment areas out-

side of California. We would only have one serious area, which is

Houston, we would have five moderate areas, and the rest would
be marginal.
Nineteen ninety-five has really not changed that picture. In fact,

we have had a handful of cities which might bump up, but barely

above the standard, and this points to one of the major problems
with the Clean Air Act is the bump-up provisions.

I also will say, very clearly, based on some studies which I've at-

tached to my testimony, that the change to alternative standards
will, in fact, not increase the non-attainment problem. It will not

increase regulatory requirements and it will be no more protective
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of the exposure to public health, and this is based on EPA's own
population exposure assessments and my analysis against the most
3 years of data.

In fact, improvements in the last decade have had nothing to do
with the provisions in the Clean Air Act, in Title I of the Clean Air
Act of 1990, because they haven't been enacted. I firmly believe

that the margin problem must be solved locally, that all of those
provisions that were included in Title I were based on the assump-
tion we had to roll back ozone from 1988 levels, and that has
shown not to be the fact.

So what we really need to do, since we are at the margin, is to

allow local governments, local agencies to tailor whatever addi-

tional controls they might need beyond just the regulations that

are in place now, and this automobile turnover is going to provide

a 15 percent reduction over the next 10 years in almost every city

in the United States, and that, based on my calculations, is more
than adequate to attain the current standard or alternative stand-

ards.

Mr. Barton. Dr. Jones, you've waited 27 years and you've been
dreaming about this, so I'm not going to hold you exactly to 5 min-
utes, but you have spoken 5 minutes. If you could conclude within
the next one or 2 minutes.
Mr. Jones. Thirty seconds. I believe that the thing we should be

doing is making the Title II provisions discretionary to be consid-

ered by local governments. I don't think we should have specificity

of the attainment dates, that the year 2000 is a good target for al-

most area outside of California, possibly not Houston.
I will be glad to answer any questions, but in a nutshell, I think

what we should be doing is watching the trends for the next few
years and solve the problems at the local level. I think that the one
thing I can say is that the importance of good environmental pro-

tection policy is that it must depend upon good science.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Kay H. Jones follows:]

Prepared Statement of Kay H. Jones

I very much appreciate the opportunity to appear before ^ou to discuss the CAA
of 1990 with respect to the Title 1 and 2 provisions relative to urban ozone and
those adjustments that are needed based on the unequivocal monitoring data that

has become available since 1988.
There have been several iterations of the CAA, but the corner stone for all air

pollution control activity at the Federal level was the CAA of 1967. At that time
there was a need for Federal leadership because of the recognition that here was
a demand for common thinking on health standards, control technology development
and resolution of common interstate air pollution problems. I recall my arrival in

Washington in the Fall of 1967 to join the National Air Pollution Control Adminis-
tration as an assistant director for research. I was promptly handed a copy of the
1967 Act by my new boss. Dr. John Ludwig who was one of the most outstanding
environmental research managers to ever serve in government. He told me to take
it home for bed time reading before starting work the next day. I eventually wrote
a paper on how the '67 Act embodied the "systems approach" to air quality manage-
ment. Briefly, this meant air quality goals were set first, pollutant by pollutant.

Then the pollutant source/impact relationship was determined before developing and
implementing the administrative and technological tools to achieve the preset ambi-
ent standards. Continued R/D programs were established in parallel to support all

technical facets of the program. This systematic process was dynamic in nature in

that environmental monitoring provided the feedback loop whereby fine tuning of

the system could then take place. My paper evolved into the framework for much
of the air quality management activity undertaken throughout the NATO commu-
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nity as a result of President Nixon's Committee on Challenges to Society Initiative

within NATO, led bv Senator Pat Moynihan.
Unfortunately, all of the CAA amendments since 1967 have moved away from the

systematic air quality management approach to a "control for control sake" philoso-

phy. The 1970 CAA, for example, required the heailth standard to be set for 5 cri-

teria pollutants (in many cases without adequate health effects data) and that these
standards were to be achieved within 5 years, i.e., by 1975. Strict auto emissions
limits were set which also had to be met within this same time frame. These auto
emissions limitations had no air quality related rationale, but were in fact the long
term research goUs for alternative engine technology which were being pursued by
the agency at that time. When air pollution is at high level as it was in the 1960s,
there was no significant regulatory distinction between the needed control strategies

under either the air quality management approach or the control for control sake
approach. However, as the potential or actual achievement of the air quality stand-
ards become a reality we enter into the gray or marginal zone of the problem. This
is where we are today with respect to ozone non-attainment, and the overly detailed

and unnecessary strategies required under Title 1 and Title 2 of the 1990 CAA
amendments vividly illustrate a total lack of balance at the margin. The pervasive
belief by the non-scientific environmentalists that overkill regulation is good be-

cause of their perceived uncertainty and that we can economically afford over regu-

lation, is in the end bad air quality management policy.

Having served in government for 20 years and about the same time in the private

sector, I think I have a middle of the road perspective although some of my col-

leagues at EPA believe that I have been unduly critical. To provide some truth

about how far we've strayed from the systems analysis of the air quality problem,

just let me say "1988". Prior to 1988 the CAA was under Congressional review and
the mood was to relax some of the unnecessary and convoluted provisions, among
them mandatory auto I/M (which by the way was to have been discretionary accord-

ing to the legislative history.) Then the once in a hundred year flood annology—the

excessively hot, humid, stagnant 1988 occurred. In the fall of 1988 I was asked as

a consultant to the President's Council on Environmental Quality (CEQ) to analyze
the 1988 ozone impacts in light of the abnormal meteorology and to compare them
to the historical record. In tfanuary of 1989 my results were contained in the Air

Quality Status and Trends Chapter, which I authored, of the 1988/89 CEQ Annual
Report. The tenuous regulatory implications of using 1988 as a basis for legislation

was discussed in the original draft chapter. EPA held off clearance of the full report

until July of 1989 which was after the Bush version of the CAA went to the Hill

(June 12, 1989.) The section of this chapter discussing the policy implications had
also been excised from the chapter before EPA could give its clearance. To this day
EPA has never produced a technical analysis justifying the use of the 1988 ozone
data as a basis for their stringent legislative position, either prior to or after the

passage of the 1990 CAA amendments. The onerous and unneeded provisions of

Title 1 and Title 2 were the result of zero scientific analysis of the 1988 phenome-
non.
The cure for the problems with Title 1 and Title 2 is not special interest adjust-

ments, it's providing time to really more precisely understand where we are and
what the longer range needs are at the local level and possibly, and I want to em-
phasize possibly, on a regional scale. The need to regulate precursor emissions of

ozone on a regional scale through the Ozone Transport Commission and the unau-
thorized 31 state Ozone Transport Advisory Group has little if any proven scientific

justification. It is mostly a state level agency finger pointing "I can't do it alone"

exercise, plus more control for control sake emissions reduction planning.
I would like to briefly discuss the end product of our historical efforts of achieving

"clean air." For over a decade I have said that the only way to persuade Congress
to improve/relax/tighten clean air legislation is to educate congressional members
and tneir staff about air quality, i.e., the air we see and breathe. I think the record

is clear that special interest lobbying during the 1990 CAA debate regarding specific

source regulation was ineffective, at least from an industrial perspective. If you will

only focus on what the air quality trends data are telling us you will have all the

direction and justification you need to temper the 1990 amendments with respect

to Title 1 and Title 2.

A few air quality facts:

1.) There are less than 20 urban areas out of the 87 originally designated non-
attainment areas outside of California that would be classified in air quality non-
attainment today, based on 1992/93/94 data. Despite the hype, you may have heard
or will hear, the inclusion of the 1995 data does not significantly change the good
news picture.
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2.) Among all U.S. urban areas outside of California there have been no more
than 140 total days (among the worst case monitors) above the ozone standard. By
contrast, L.A. alone experiences over 100 days/year at its worst case monitor. The
next highest cities outside of California were Houston with 14 exceedance days and
Philadelphia with 9 exceedance days in one year. In 1988 there were over 600 days
above the standard nationwide (again, outside of California.)

3.) Except for Houston, there are no urban a outside of California that would be
classified as "Severe" or "Serious" based on 1992/93/94 data. Most would be classi-

fied as "Marginal" with only 5 in the "Moderate" category.

4.) There has been more than a 50% reduction in total violations of the standard
over the past 10 years outside of California. California experienced a 27% improve-
ment over the same period.

5.) If we examine the trends in the 4 most highly impacted cities in the NE, i.e.,

the Wash. D.C., Baltimore, Philadelphia, and New York metropolitan areas, the raw
improvement in air quality is almost 60% in the reduction of days above the stand-
ard since 1985. If we adjust for the year to year temperature influence, the true im-
provement is an 80% reduction.

6.) The standard allows for one hjrpothetical exposure to one day per year with
the peak hour concentration above the 120 ppb standard. The worst case hypo-
thetical exposure in the NE has averaged no more than 3 days above this one day
limit over the past three years.

All of this progress has been achieved without any of the new regulatory strate-

gies embodied in Title 1 or Title 2. The downward trend in ozone should and will

continue for five to ten years just due to auto fleet turnover to new cars. To argue
that this won't happen would be counter current to the observed data which has
clearly demonstrated that our past VOC control strategies have been effective. Crit-

ics would have to refute the very policies they supported in the past and support
for the future.

I hope that the these factual air quality indicators and historic trends will amply
destroy the myth that because of 1988 we need more emissions control regulation.

Another m5rth which you will hear about is that we need to lower the ambient ozone
standard to protect the health of children and other susceptible members of the pop-
ulation. It is also mistakenly perceived that the nonattainment picture would broad-
en to many other urban areas across the Nation and that we need all the controls

we can find even beyond those specified in Title 1 and Title 2. For example, 49 state

tail pipe standards beyond Tier I, and utility boiler NOx controls on utility plants
beyond current mandates among others.

Lets examine the facts of the matter using EPA's own staff analysis which has
been developed as part of the ozone standard review process.

1.) Except for 3 urban areas, the current exposure to the most sensitive segment
of our population, i.e., outdoor exercising children is probably not significantly dif-

ferent (i.e., a residual exposure less than 5% of the total susceptible population) be-

tween current exposures and the achievement of the current ozone standard or upon
achievement of any of the alternatives under consideration. This finding is based
on appl5dng EPA's 9 city exposure study results to current data and various NAAQS
alternatives under consideration.

2.) The frequency of actual exposures of outdoor children are less than that meas-
ured at the worst case monitor. Allowing multiple exceedances of the current or al-

temative standards does not make any difference in their actual exposure.

3.) A lot of publicity has been made about increased hospital admissions of

asthmatics due to ozone exposure in N.Y. If we accept the research results at face

value, the current exposures add only 0.79% to the background admission rate. This
is 225 admissions out of the background estimate of 28,470 admissions per year. An
80 ppb, 8 hour, and 5 allowable exceedance standard when achieved would only re-

duce this to 0.49%. Given the uncertainty of the model, such exposure risks are in-

significant.

4.) The expected reduction in urban ozone which should take place over the next
few years makes the alternative standards indistinguishable from each other, both
from a regulatory perspective and a health risk perspective. If a 90 ppb, 8 hr. stand-
ard were adopted, the ozone reductions necessary to achieve it is equal to or less

than that needed to meet the existing 120 ppb standard, depending upon whether
3 or 5 exceedances are allowed.
We do not need to change the current ozone standard. A precedent was already

set when we didn't change the NO2 standard, merely because there was new data
to suggest we needed a short term standard. The annual standard was equally pro-

tective of the short term effects of concern. This is the case here.
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I am not suggesting that we don't need a CAA. What I advocate is the return to

the principles of systematic air quaUty management. Several of the provisions of

Title 1 and 2 which need rethinking are:

1.) With respect to non-attainment classification, allow for immediate reclassifica-

tion of all urban areas based minimally on 1992/93/94 data. Allow for further analy-

sis of meteorological influences at the local level to establish a normalized planning
baseline. Eliminate implicit attainment deadlines, target the year 2000 witn a Con-
gressional review provision at that time. Outside of California, Houston is the only
area that might miss in 2000.

2.) With respect to the percent reduction mandates, eliminate the specificity of

VOC reduction requirements. The 15% in 6 years, the 3% year, and no credits for

projected benefits of existing strategies makes absolutely no sense from an air qual-

ity planning perspective. It appears that these numerical requirements were the
projected needs based on the 1988 baseline, although I have been unable to identify

the analyst. The trends data show that we are clearly at the margin. Any implemen-
tation of additional control strategies should be up to state and local agencies be-

cause of their unique situations involving growth, stationary versus mobile source

contributions, etc.

3.) NOx control substitution makes absolutely no scientific sense in terms of meet-
ing the ozone rollback requirements in urban areas. NOx controls in the urban set-

ting increases ozone levels. NOx controls are advocated by the OTC and now OTAG
have no scientific validity. The OTR model has yet to be validated. Until such mod-
els can be run retrospectively, i.e., back to 1980-, they have no function in current

policy analysis.

4.) The prescribed measures such as RACT on 10 ton sources. Stage II, enhanced
I/M, TRMs traffic controls, etc., have no ozone benefit analyses associated with their

promulgation. These provisions epitomize the control for control sake mentality of

the proponents of such measures. My best guess is that if all of these prescribed

measures were carefully scrutinized as to the best estimate of VOC reduction effec-

tiveness and then were assumed to be implemented, their net collective ozone reduc-

tion benefit would be less than 5%, which is only slightly above the rounding error

of the measurement method, i.e., 5 ppb.

5.) Abolish the OTC and let the affected states, if any truly exist, form their own
coordinating effort. In my view, such efforts should focus solely on the scientific is-

sues at the present time. I would also prohibit any EPA led regulatory effort, i.e.,

OTAG, beyond that authorized in the Act.

6.) With respect to tail pipe standards, maintain Tier I, but drop Tier II until an
independent study, e.g., by NAS for the Congress proves otherwise.

7.) Make fleet clean fuels provisions discretionary.

8.) Eliminate any inference that other cities should consider opting in.

9.) Reformulated gasoline provision should be re-evaluated from an effectiveness

and toxicity perspective.

10.) Non-highway vehicles on particular locomotive emissions have little if any
contribution to urban ozone. Their inclusion in present VOC inventories mask the

benefits of the current on road vehicle reduction benefits. Such sources should be
removed from local inventories unless they are proven contributors.

I don't have time to address all of the other specific provisions, but the points I've

made so far apply in principle to the entire Act, especially Title 3.

I would like to close my remarks by saying that we have the opportunity to make
appropriate mid course corrections to the CAA without in any way jeopardizing pub-
lic health protection as opponents to revisions suggest. The ambient data when
properly interpreted clearly support the removal of costly ineffective and unneces-
sary regvilatory burdens. Our lack of precise scientific knowledge at the current
margin of the ozone problem is greater than the regulatory burden the Act imposes.

Please forget 1988, watch the air quality improve even further over the next 5 years

and allow local governments to deal with their future air quality management needs
on a case by case basis. In a nutshell, good environmental management policy only

comes from good science.

I have appended 4 of my recent analyses which underpin my overview remarks.
I will be happy to respond to any questions any again I appreciate the opportunity
to appear before you.



88

Mr. Barton. Thank you, Dr. Jones. We'd now like to hear from
Dr. McClellan.

TESTIMONY OF ROGER McCLELLAN
Mr. McClellan. Mr. Chairman, distinguished members of the

subcommittee. I'm pleased to have this opportunity to testify at

your request on the implementation and enforcement of the Clean
Air Act, with emphasis on the national ambient air quality stand-

ard for ozone.

The comments I offer are based on my experience as a scientist,

research manager, and experience in advisory roles in numerous
public and private organizations. That has included long-term serv-

ice to EPA, including chairmanship of its Clean Air Scientific Advi-
sory Committee, CASAC. I am currently serving as a member of

the CASAC panels on ozone and particulate material.

The legislative basis for the Clean Air Act is well known to all

of you. Put in its simplest form, the Clean Air Act requires the Ad-
ministrator to develop criteria, promulgate standards for certain

air pollutants to protect against adverse effects, including those in

sensitive populations, with an adequate margin of safety. Clearly,

this portion of the Act is based on a threshold concept of relation-

ships between exposure and response.

The approach that I've discussed has been used to set the current
national ambient air quality standard for ozone and particulate

material. The current standard, as we've been discussing, is 0.12

ppm, with a 1 hour averaging time. Attainment of the standard oc-

curs when the expected number of days per calendar year with
maximum hourly averaged concentrations greater than 0. 12 ppm is

equal to or less than one. Operationally, the standard has ex-

ceeded—that value has exceeded a fourth time in a 3-year period.

Both the PM-10 and ozone standards are currently under re-

view. For both pollutants, substantial new information on their

health effects have been developed since the previous reviews and
have been incorporated in the most recent criteria documents and
related staff position papers. It is noteworthy that for both pollut-

ants, there are published papers and the scientific peer reviewed
literature reporting health effects at or about the level of current
standards, and, in some cases, models have been used to extrapo-
late the background.

In the case of ozone controlled multi hour exposures of human
volunteers, results in pulmonary changes that are related both to

exposure concentration and duration of exposure. These data have
been a major factor in the EPA staff recommendation for a change
in the standard from 1 to 8 hours averaging time and consideration
of setting the standard at levels from 0.07 to 0.09 ppm. Consider-
ation is also being given to changing the statistical form of the
standard, the number of allowable exceedances.

I personally support setting the primary standard at 0.09 ppm,
with an 8 hour averaging time. I also favor going to a more robust
statistical form, such as a concentration-based metric and, in my
opinion, a standard set with five allowable exceedances per year
would be acceptable.

i
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In considering the health effects of exposure to ozone, a key find-

ing of EPA staff was that this approach recognizes that for most
of the health effects associated with ozone, no population threshold
can be identified. It follows that the use of an adequate margin of
safety approach, as outlined in the Clean Air Act, for setting the
standard is untenable. It is unworkable. Setting of the standard is

a judgment call of how much estimated ozone risk, down to and in-

cluding background, the Administrator wishes to allow relative to

the background of similar risks from other factors.

This was recognized by the EPA staff in the ozone staff paper
with a statement "In recommending a range of options for the Ad-
ministrator to consider, the staff notes that the decision is largely
a public health judgment call." I strongly concur with both of these
statements.
The basic problem can be illustrated by considering table A that

is attached to my testimony. It shows estimated hospital admis-
sions for asthmatics in the New York City area. The model used
to develop that table assumed ozone effects down to a background
level of 0.04 ppm. The first row in the table, excess admissions,
was prepared by the EPA staff and included in their draft ozone
staff paper.

It may be noted, reviewing that row, that the excess admissions
for various ozone control scenarios included 210 oases for the
present standard to a range of 60 to 240 cases for alternative
standards. For comparison, the present situation is estimated to re-

sult in 400 cases.

If we look at the fifth lower row in the table, prepared by CASAC
members, we see quite a different picture. In this row, all asthma
admissions with a baseline of approximately 30,000 cases is shown.
Mr. Barton. Dr. McClellan, you've also just hit the magic 5

minute mark.
Mr. McClellan. I'll wrap up quickly.

Mr. Barton. So another minute or two.
Mr. McClellan. When this value is compared with that for var-

ious options, ozone aggravated asthma admissions clearly represent
only a small fraction of total cases and the difference in impact of

the various options for the ozone standard is small.

Let me just conclude by making one other point, and that is that
I'm not an advocate of rolling back the standard for criteria air pol-

lutants. The gains we've made must be sustained. However, I be-

lieve we're now at a juncture where we need a substantially im-
proved information base, new approaches, including potential legis-

lative changes, if we're going to address the tough question how
low is low enough. That is going to require an improved informa-
tion base and a better record of support of the research required
for that that EPA has had with its previous on-again -off-again ap-
proach to the support of funding of research on criteria air pollut-

ants.

And with that, I'll close and indicate that I'll be pleased to ad-
dress questions later when we have the opportunity.

[The prepared statement of Roger O. McClellan follows:]
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Prepared Statement of Roger O. McClellan, President, Chemical Industry
Institute of Toxicology

Chairmen and distinguished members of the Subcommittees: I am pleased to have
this opportunity to testify at your request on the Implementation and Enforcement

of the Clean Air Act with emphasis on the National Ambient Air Quality Standard
for Ozone. I request that this written testimony be included in the record as though

read in its entirety.

By way of background, I serve as President of the Chemical Industry Institute of

Toxicology located in Research Triangle Park, North Carolina. The Institute is sup-

ported principally by some 40 leading industrial firms and has a mission of develop-

ing an improved scientific basis for understanding and assessing the human health

risks of exposure to chemicals, pharmaceuticals, and consumer products. This mis-

sion is being achieved through tne conduct of an in-house research program carried

out by 160 scientists, postdoctoral fellows, and supporting personnel.

The comments I offer are based on my experience as a scientist and research

manager and on my extensive service in advison^ roles to numerous public and pri-

vate organizations. (An abbreviated biographical sketch is appended.) My advisory

experience has included long-term service on the EPA Science Advisory Board. I

have served under each of the Agency's Administrators on a number of Committees,
previously as Chair of its Clean Air Scientific Advisory Committee, Environmental
Health Committee, Environmental Radiation Exposure Advisory Committee, and
the Research Strategies Advisory Committee and as a member of the Relative Risk
Reduction Strategies Committee. Most recently, I have served as a member of the

Clean Air Scientific Advisory Committee Panels considering the National Ambient
Air Quality Standards for Ozone and Particulate Material.

Legislative Basis for National Ambient Air Quality Standards

The legislative basis for the Clean Air Act is well known to all of you. However,
I would like to highlight several key points to provide a basis for my remarks. The
Clean Air Act directs the Administrator of the Environmental Protection Agency to

identify pollutants which "may be reasonably anticipated to endanger public health
and welfare" and to issue air quality criteria for them. These air quality criteria are
intended to "accurately reflect the latest scientific knowledge useful in indicating
the kind and extent of all identifiable effects on public health or welfare which may
be expected from the presence of [a] pollutant in the ambient air . .

."

For these "criteria pollutants" the administrator is directed to propose and pro-
mulgate "primary" and "secondary" National Ambient Air Quality Standards. In the
interest of brevity, I will consider only the primary standard setting process in this

testimony. The primary standard is defined in the Act as one "the attainment and
maintenance of which, in the judgment of the Administrator, based on the criteria

and allowing an adequate margin of safety, [is] requisite to protect the public
health." The legislative history of the Clean Air Act indicates that the primary
standard is to be set at "the maximum permissible ambient air level . . . which will

protect the health of any [sensitive] group of the population" and that for this pur-
pose "reference should be made to a representative sample of persons comprising
the sensitive group rather than to a single person in sucn a group." The standard
is viewed as sufficient whenever there is an absence of adverse effects on the health
of a statistically related sample of persons in sensitive groups from exposure to am-
bient air."

The courts have held that the "margin of safety" requirement for primary stand-
ards was intended to address uncertainties associated with inconclusive scientific

and technical information available at the time of standard setting. And further, it

was intended to provide protection against hazards that research has not yet identi-
fied or whose medical significance is a matter of disagreement. In setting a margin
of safety, the EPA considers such factors as the nature and severity of the health
effects involved, the size of the sensitive population(s) at risk, and the kind and de-
grees of uncertainties that must be addressed. The margin of safety comes into play
at the boundary between conclusive evidence of adverse effects related to pollutant
exposure and levels of exposure where there is no conclusive evidence of adverse ef-

fects with unknown or only partially quantified risks. The selection of a particular
approach to providing an adequate margin of safety has been viewed by the courts
as a policy choice left specifically to the Administrator's judgment.
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A section of the Clean Air Act enacted in 1977 requires that "not later than De-
cember 31, 1980, and at 5-year intervals thereafter, the Administrator shall com-
plete a thorough review of the criteria published under section 108 and the national

ambient air quality standards . . . and snail make such revisions in such criteria and
standards and promulgate such new standards as may be appropriate ..." The Act
requires that an independent scientific review committee be appointed to "complete
a review of the criteria . . . and the national primary and secondary ambient air qual-

ity standards . . . and shall recommend to the Administrator any new . . . standards
and revisions of existing criteria and standards as may be appropriate ..." This
function is carried out by the Clean Air Scientific Advisory Committee of EPA's
Science Advisory Board.
The primary standard is to be set without regard to the cost of its implementa-

tion.

Put in its simplest form, the Clean Air Act requires the Administrator to develop
criteria and promulgate standards for certain air pollutants to protect against ad-
verse effects in the public, including sensitive populations, with an adequate margin
of safety. As clearly implied by the statutory language, levels of pollutant exposures
can be identified that cause effects, while lower levels of exposure will be without
effect (i.e., a threshold for response). A "margin of safety" is then used to select a
lower level for the standard, a level that, if attained, should not result in unaccept-
able risk.

Standards for Ozone and Particulate Matter

The approach outlined above has been used to set the current NAAQSs for ozone
and particulate material. The current ozone standard is 0.120 ppm with a one-hour
averaging time. Attainment of the standard occurs when the expected number of

days per calendar year with maximum hourly average concentrations greater than
0.120 ppm is equal to or less than one. Operationally, the standard is exceeded if

the 0.120 ppm is exceeded a fourth time in a three-year period.

The current particulate matter standard was promulgated in 1987 when the indi-

cator for particles was changed from Total Suspended Particles (TSP) to PMIO, the
latter referring to particles with a mean aerodynamic diameter less than 10 |xm. The
24-hour PMIO standard was set at 150 ^g/m^, with no more than one expected
exceedance per year, and the annual PMIO standard set at 50 iig/m^, expected arith-

metic mean. The PMIO standard is thought to provide a more health-protection-rel-

evant metric for controlling exposure than the old TSP metric.

Both the ozone and PMIO standards are currently under review. The EPA has
prepared criteria documents on both pollutants and these documents have been re-

viewed by CASAC. The Agency has also completed Staff Papers on both pollutants.

The CASAC has reviewed the Staff Paper on ozone and is in the final stages of pre-

paring a closure letter to the Administrator. The Staff Paper for Particulate Matter
has just been completed and is scheduled for review by CASAC at a meeting on De-
cember 14-15, 1995.

For both pollutants, substantial new information on their health effects has been
developed since the previous reviews and has been incorporated into the most recent
criteria documents and related staff papers. It is noteworthy that for both pollutants
there are published papers in the scientific peer-reviewed literature reporting health
effects at or about the levels of the current standards.

In the case of ozone, controlled multihour exposure of human volunteers results

in pulmonary changes that are related to both the exposure concentration and dura-
tion of exposure. These data have been a major factor in the EPA staff recommenda-
tion for a change in the standard from 1 to 8 hours averaging time and consider-
ation of levels from 0.070 to 0.090 ppm. Consideration is also being given to chang-
ing the statistical form of the standard, i.e., the number of allowable exceedances.
I personally supported setting the primary standard at 0.090 ppm with an 8-hour
averaging time. 1 also favored going to a more robust statistical form such as a con-
centration-based metric, defined as the three-year mean of the annual nth highest
value with n set between 3 and 7. In my opinion, a standard set with 5 allowable
exceedances per year would be acceptable.
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In considering the health effects of exposure to ozone, a key finding of the EPA
staff was that 'This approach recognizes that for most of the health effects associ-

ated with ozone, no population threshold can be clearly identified." I personally

shared in this conclusion, as did other members of the CASAC Ozone Panel. It fol-

lows that the use of an adequate-margin-of-safety approach to setting the standard

is untenable. The Clean Air Act language that calls for setting a standard with an
adequate margin of safety is not workable. Setting of the standard is a iudgment
call of how much estimated ozone risk, down to and including background, the Ad-

ministrator wishes to allow relative to the background of similar risks from other

factors. This was recognized by the EPA staff in the Ozone Staff Paper—"In rec-

ommending a range of options for the Administrator to consider, the staff notes that

the final decision is largely a public health policy judgment."
It is unfortunate that the Clean Air Act prohibits the consideration of cost in set-

ting the standard. In my opinion, the best interests of society would be served if

attention could be focused on the "best buy" for actions at levels of ozone control

being considered that will reduce health risks, including those of ozone. Further re-

ductions in ozone may not be cost-effective relative to other options.

The issue of the potential for alternative forms and levels of the ozone standard
influencing health effects is illustrated in attached Table A considered by the

CASAC Ozone Panel at its last meeting. This table is based on a study by Thurston
at al. (1992) who examined the relationship between ozone levels and hospital ad-

missions. The model assumed ozone effects down to a background level of 0.040

ppm. The first row on the table (Excess Admissions) was prepared by the EPA staff

and included in the draft Ozone Staff Paper. It may be noted that the excess admis-
sions for various scenarios included 210 cases for the present standard to a range
of 60 to 240 cases for alternative standards. For comparison the present situation

is estimated to result in 400 cases. The five lower rows in the table were prepared
by CASAC Panel members. The second row reporting the excess admissions as a
percentage change from the present standard at first glance appears to suggest con-

siderable difference between the several options. However, the other rows are wor-
thy of detailed consideration before a final conclusion is drawn.
The third row includes both the excess admissions due to ozone-aggravated asth-

ma above the level of the standard and those cases related to ozone below the level

of the standard down to background. The relative effect of the different options now
appears to be much less, as seen from examining row 4. Let us now turn our atten-

tion to row 5, all asthma admissions, with a baseline of approximately 30,000 cases.

When this value is compared with that for the various options, ozone-aggravated
asthma admissions clearly represent only a small fraction of the total number of

cases and the difference in impact of the various options for the ozone standard is

small.

I am personally a strong advocate of comparative risk analyses such as detailed
above to help guide societal decisions on the allocation of scarce resources. It is my
understanding that the EPA Administrator can use analyses such as this in making
decisions on the ozone standard although the Administrator is prohibited from ex-

plicitly considering costs of implementing the standard. In my personal opinion, the
explicit consideration of the cost of achieving the various options would be of sub-
stantial value in making a decision that is likely to have a multibillion-dollar impact
on society.

Let me hasten to add that the health impacts of ozone are not restricted to effects

in asthmatics. However, the table clearly illustrates the importance of considering
the estimated impacts of pollutant exposures within the broader context of other
risk factors for specific health outcomes. In my opinion, the ultimate concern of soci-

ety is for the aggregate risks from all causes and how best to achieve an overall
reduction.
As I have noted, the EPA has just released the Staff Paper on particulate mate-

rial, and I will serve as a member of the CASAC Panel reviewing it on December
14-15, 1995. Thus it would be inappropriate for me to comment in detail on it.
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However, I can make several observations based on my review of the criteria doc-

ument on particulate matter. First, a substantial amount of new information on the

health effects of low-level exposure of humans to particulate material has become
available in the last years. A considerable amount of this was developed using a 10-

^lm particulate size metric stimulated by the regulatory shift to this metric in the

1980s. A much lesser amount of information is available for the 2.5-^m particle size

metric, a metric now being considered for a new particle standard. Second, some of

the analyses performed suggest relationships between particle exposure and health
outcome that extend down to background levels encountered in many areas of the
United States. Thus, many of the issues encountered with ozone are apparently also

f>resent for particulate material. They can perhaps best be summed up in a one-

iner: "How low is low enough?"
Before I am labeled as anti-regulatory, let me quickly note that I am pleased with

the substantial progress made in controlling the levels of criteria air pollutants in

the United States. A lot has been accomplished through the collective efforts of

many individuals and organizations. I am not an advocate of rolling back the stand-
ards for the criteria air pollutants—the gains we have made must be sustained.

However, I believe we are now at a juncture where we need a substantially im-
proved information base and new approaches, including potential legislative changes
if we are to address the tough question, "How low is low enough?"

Improved science needed for risk-based decision making
I call your attention to the need for a substantially improved information base if

we are to carry out the kind of risk-based decision making I have advocated. Some
might ask, "Has not enough research already been done?" The answer is no. We
need additional quantitative data on the effects of long-term, low-level exposures to

ozone and particulate matter if we are going to make scientifically sound decisions

as to "How low is low enough?"
A major problem encountered in the past with research in this area has been

EPA's on-and-off again level of interest and provision of funding for research on cri-

teria pollutants. All too often, the approach has been to initiate new research as
plans are developed for preparation of a new criteria document. Unfortunately, the
research initiated has usually been of short-term duration, i.e., that which can be
completed before the criteria document is finalized. With completion of the criteria

document, the research funding is markedly reduced. This pattern must be broken.
What is needed now is a sustained long-term effort. I have previously advanced such
a proposal for particulate matter, suggesting a targeted research program of $30
million per year for a five-year period. A similar effort is needed on ozone. These
are admittedly large sums. However, when viewed in the context of an estimated
$150 billion expended annually on environmental compliance, I view these as a wise
investment. The alternative is to turn aside risk-based decision making, which must
have a scientific foundation, and accept a better-safe-than-sorry, lower-is-better ap-
proach and the associated high likelihood of misallocation of scarce societal re-

sources.
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Mr. Barton. Thank you, Dr. McClellan. We'd now like to hear
from Dr. Krupnick. Again, your full statement is submitted for the

record. So if you could try to summarize in 5 or 6 minutes.

TESTIMONY OF ALAN J. KRUPNICK
Mr. Krupnick. I'll try to meet the target. Mr. Chairman and dis-

tinguished committee members, thanks for inviting me to testify on
this important issue. I've been a professional economist for 15

years, 14 spent at Resources for the Future and the last year ago
spent at the President's Council of Economic Advisors as a senior

economist there.

Currently, I am co-chairing the Subcommittee on Ozone Particu-

late Matter and Regional Haze Implementation Programs with
John Seitz, the Director of the Office of Air Quality Planning and
Standards at EPA. That covers a lot of territory that the committee
here is interested in, but we've just formed this committee and
don't have anything to report as yet.

I wanted to confine my remarks to issues associated with setting

and implementing the ambient ozone and particulate standards be-

cause these pollutants are at the center of the debate over the fu-

ture of air pollution policy. Although the program has been success-

ful in getting air pollution down, it still has problems. It's too cost-

ly, it's less effective than it might, and it's inflexible. And many
areas are going to face, in the future, very high costs of compliance,
particularly if the standards for ozone and perhaps PM are tight-

ened in 1997.
Hence, to guide reforms, I offer only a six-step recovery plan

rather than the 12-step plan we hear about for applying to those
in dire straits. Now, this program involves all the responsible par-

ties—well, three or four of the responsible parties—Congress, EPA
and the public. The first step is adapting to new knowledge. First,

we're finding that thresholds in the effects of air pollution on
health do not exist or exist at very, very low levels, meaning there's

no simple way to choose an appropriate standard. I suggest setting

standards for a given level of health protection in the first stage
and then comparing all benefits and costs, qualitative as well as
quantitative, as well as other factors, to help to decide if more
stringent standards are warranted.

Second, and speaking to implementation now, we have a program
that assumed that pollutants can be regulated separately locally

and that reducing emissions always reduces harm. But these are

false assumptions. This situation, to me, the fact that these are
false, suggest that we consider designing our compliance strategies

to reduce health and other risks directly, rather than simply reduc-
ing emissions or local concentrations on a pollutant-by-pollutant
basis.

This approach would account for pollutant interactions and the
regional nature of this problem. We could think about regional im-
plementation plans, RIPs rather than SIPs, with the necessary in-

stitutions encouraged to develop following the OTC, Ozone Trans-
port Commission model. Now, failing that, urban areas perform-
ance should be judged with imports of pollution excluded.
The second step is to rehabilitate EPA's Title I program. They've

got some new initiatives that I think have a lot of promise and I
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think the agency is committed to reforms, significant reforms. But
there are still issues to work on. These include, first, the rule on
allowable exceedances. This is a judgment call, not a scientific call,

and it really matters. If we had three exceedances a year instead

of one, 44 of 79 areas would come into compliance. Probably there

would be minimal health effects from all of this and huge cost sav-

ings.

Second, the compliance demonstrations and the use of modeling
are really over-precise and too stringent and they're causing States

to play a numbers game, and there's been a lot of proposals around
to improve that.

Third, we should pay more attention to PM and less to ozone,

and I've got some benefit estimates attached to my testimony that

give evidence in that area. The third step is to build on the best

ideas we have around now. EPA has set up a number of sub-

committees and working groups to generate good ideas. Some of

them include regional NOx trading, economic incentive approaches
for mobile sources, like emissions fees or VMTs, vehicle miles trav-

el based fees, that could be revenue neutral, and episodic ozone
controls. A number of States are starting down this path. Measures
that kick in only a few days a year that ozone is expected to be
high.

The fourth step is to clarify and change the Clean Air Act
Amendments. Now, I don't think it's necessary to reopen the Act
for significant reforms to occur and I recognize the dangers of doing
this. I think one thing Congress could do is to clarify the changes
in standards, if that comes, invalidate subpart 2 of the Act—of

Title I and cause a reversion to the less prescriptive subpart 1, and
I think this would give EPA the needed discretion to fix a lot of

the program. Of course, if we wanted to change standard-setting
criteria, we'd have to open up the Act.

The fifth step is to educate the public. The public has an attitude
of no responsibility for air pollution problems and it's caused Con-
gress and the EPA to avoid confronting the driving public directly

with the environmental and congestion effects their driving causes.
Instead, our policy hides the excessive costs of technology mandates
in new car prices. So this needs to be turned around with education
and with leadership.

Finally, we need to fund research. There are major uncertainties
here that could alter the program that we have now and the one
that I am suggesting, and that research needs to be kept up even
in this era of budget restrictions.

So thanks for the opportunity to testify.

[The prepared statement of Alan J. Krupnick follows:]

Prepared Statement of Alan J. Krupnick, Senior Fellow, Resources for the
Future

Mr. Chairman and distinguished committee members. Thank you for inviting me
to testify on implementation and enforcement provisions of Title I of the Clean Air
Act Amendments of 1990. I am pleased to provide you with my ideas and judgments
on the issues, from my perspective as a professional environmental economist, based
on fourteen years of experience at Resources for the Future (RFF), many of them
spent on issues associated with the Clean Air Act and with cost-benefit analysis.
RFF is an independent, non-partisan research and educational organization concern-
ing itself with environmental and natural resource issues. In addition, I have re-
cently served as a senior economist on the Council of Economic Advisers, with pri-
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mary responsibility for the environmental and natural resource portfolio. While at

CEA I worked on a number of Clean Air Act issues, including EPA's preliminary

planning for analyses required to re-promulgate the National Ambient Air Quality

Standards (NAAQS) for ozone. Also, I currently co-chair (with EPA's Office of Air

Quality Planning and Standards' (OAQPS') Director John Seitz) the Clean Air Act

Advisory Committee's (CAAAC's) newly formed subcommittee on Ozone, Particulate

Matter, and Regional Haze Implementation Programs. I want to emphasize that the

views I present today are entirely my own.
I will confine my remarks to issues associated with setting and implementing the

ambient ozone and particulates (PMIO) NAAQS. Both standards are up for court-

ordered re-promulgation and are at the center of the debate over the costs and bene-

fits of cleaner air.

MODERATE PROGRESS ON OZONE AND PMIO

Progress toward achieving national compliance with the ozone and PMIO stand-

ards has been moderate and, with ozone, unsteady. Nationally, ozone and PMIO
concentrations have fallen 12% and 20%, respectively, since 1985. ^ The ozone im-

provements have been interrupted by four (possibly five) years which showed con-

centrations and exceedences elevated over the previous year, primarily because of

hot summers. The most favorable set of numbers show a drop from 112 million peo-

ple to 50 million people living in counties with ozone monitors from 1988 to 1994,

^

but the total number living in the 79 MSA's violating the ozone standard in 1994
is 126 million.3 The corresponding, most favorable estimates for PMIO are 26 mil-

lion people in 1988 and 13 million in 1994. PMIO nonattainment areas increased

from 70 in 1990 to 82 in 1994. (Personal communication, Warren Freas, OAQPS.)

THE RISING COSTS OF CONTROL

According to one recent, albeit preliminary, estimate (Portney and Harrington,
1995),'* the U.S. spent about $13 billion in 1994 for controls of ozone precursors. Be-

cause the 1990 CAAA ratchets up the requirements for non-complying states toward
the end of the century, by the year 2000, annual spending on ozone control may ap-

proach $25 billion. Even this level of spending will leave many areas of the country
in violation of the current standard.
These gross estimates of spending mask a series of mini-dramas involving the cost

and effectiveness of controls mandated under the CAAA for meeting ozone stand-

ards. First, enhanced inspection and maintenance programs were to be introduced
into areas that the CAAA defined as "serious" or worse, with these programs featur-

ing use of complex technologies with high costs, questionable benefits, and waiver
limits for vehicle repair costs raised to $450 (from about $50 in most state pro-

grams). Amidst a howl of protests about the program, EPA withdrew the rule and
permitted states to take their own approach, so long as they could meet certain per-

formance criteria. Second, employer trip reduction programs were to be introduced
into the areas classified as "extreme," while areas with less significant problems
were discussing opting in to the program. Such programs were greeted with much
resistance because of their costs and questionable effectiveness. Here again EPA
withdrew the relevant rules. Finally, areas classified as serious or worse were re-

quired to introduce a clean fuels program. The EPA promulgated a rule that favored
gasoline with an ethanol additive, but the rule was thrown out of court on due proc-

ess grounds (not because of costs). All in all, not an enviable record to date.

THE RISING ADMINISTRATIVE BURDEN

As amended in 1977 and 1990, the Clean Air Act of 1970 requires the EPA to

set national ambient air quality standards and sets up a state planning process
(called a state implementation plan (SIP)), to ensure attainment. Up until the 1990
Amendments, states were required to demonstrate that their plan would lead to at-

tainment of the standards by the deadline and show "reasonable further progress"
in reducing emissions of ozone precursors. The 1990 Amendments made this process
both more complex (as laid out in Subpart 2 of the Act) and burdensome by requir-

ing that nonattainment areas be subcategorized into five types of areas (marginal,

HJSEPA, National Air Quality and Emissions Trends Report, 1988, 1994.
2USEPA, National Air Quality and Emissions Trends Report, 1988, 1994.
3 Ozone Areas Designated in Nonattainment, OAQPS, July 21, 1995; 1990 population data.

"Economics and Health-Based Environmental Standards," Policy Studies Journal, vol. 23, no.

1.
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moderate, in addition to serious, severe, extreme noted above) and placing specific

and unique requirements on such areas to help bring them into attainment.

THE LOOMING CRISIS

Based on previous interpretations of standard setting criteria, the clinical and epi-

demiological record, and recent reports from EPA, it is possible that the ambient
ozone standard will be tightened and its averaging time lengthened—from a one-

hour daily maximum reading of 0.12 ppm (with one exceedence per year allowed

over three years) to an 8-hour daily maximum of 0.08 ppm with perhaps multiple

annual allowable exceedences. This outcome could double the number of counties

classified as being in nonattainment and all but end the hopes of many noncomply-
ing areas to attain.

At the same time, the evidence for health effects below the PMIO standards is

pervasive, although significant questions remain to be resolved. Moreover, it is pos-

sible that a new, fine particle standard will be set at stringent levels, again throw-
ing many areas into nonattainment and causing significant alterations in state im-
plementation plans for PMIO.

A SIX-STEP RECOVERY PLAN

Twelve-step recovery plans are currently the vogue for getting one's own life in
order when one's situation is dire. Fortunately, our problems with air pollution con-

trol policy are not nearly as bad as that. Thus, I offer a more modest, six-step recov-

ery plan—for EPA, Congress, and the public—to help get air pollution policy as ad-
dressed in Title I on track.

1. Acknowledge mistakes and adapt to new knowledge.

The first step toward recovery is to acknowledge mistakes as well as the changing
circumstances that can make old habits inappropriate. In writing the 1990 CAAA
and in carrying them out. Congress and the EPA based their actions on several as-

sumptions that now appear to be false. In fairness to both, scientific understanding
in some of these areas has recently improved and been clarified; in some cases EPA
is taking steps to adjust its program in light of some of the new understandings.
Among the questionable assumptions are the following:

• The NAAQS can be set to protect health with a margin of safety and can be set

without regard to costs.

The notion of protecting public health with a margin of safety requires logically

that there be "bright lines" below which no effects from pollution exposure are ob-
served. Epidemiological and clinical studies find health effects below current stand-
ards for ozone and PMIO, with no indication that such "bright lines" exists. EPA
acknowledges that such lines may not exist (as did Edmund Muskie when he helped
write the 1970 CAA). Yet, without such lines, and excluding any notion of balancing
the gains with the pains, there is no other logic for stopping short of complete
health protection. As EPA's rationale admits to incomplete protection, costs must
implicitly be plasdng a role. This role should be made explicit.

• Health benefits are huge relative to the costs of controlling both ozone and PMIO
and ozone is the bigger problem.

In fact, based on the quantitative epidemiological and clinical evidence, as well as
studies that gauge the preferences of individuals (expressed in dollar terms) for
avoiding various types of health effects, the benefits of small additional improve-
ments in ozone reductions may be pretty small while those for PMIO control may
be far larger (table 1). Yet, ozone has been EPA's primary focus. Of course, there
are many uncertainties in both the health and economics literatures that could
swing these findings around. On the one hand, cumulative, low-level exposures to
ozone may result in significant irreversible lung damage; on the other, the strong
associations between PMIO exposures and mortality may be artifacts of still hidden
factors, or the lives of seriously ill people may, for the most part, only be cut short
for a few days by high PMIO episodes.

• The "secondary" effects of ozone and PMIO can be addressed by secondary stand-
ards.

In fact, effects of PMIO constituents and ozone precursors on visibility, crops, for-
ests, lakes, etc. are regional problems related as much to urban emissions adaressed
under the primary NAAQS as to rural emissions. Studies of the preferences people
hold for avoiding such effects question whether they deserve second class status to
some types of health effects.

• Ozone and PMIO problems are local.
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A vast amount of energy is expended on developing localized, urban pollution con-

trol strategies through the SIP process. Yet, there is now widespread consensus that

ozone and PMIO are generally regional problems (not limited to the OTC region),

and that localities on their own cannot, in some cases ever, come into attainment
with the current (much less a tighter) standard for ozone. The idea of attainment
and nonattainment areas simply doesn't fit.

• Pollutant problems are separable.

We set standards and develop implementation plans that regulate PMIO, ozone,

nitrogen oxides (NOx), and sulfur dioxide (S02) separately. But, NOx and, to a less-

er extent, volatile organic compounds (VOCs) are constituents of PMIO and precur-

sors to ozone. S02 (as sulfates) is a constituent of PMIO.
• Reducing emissions reduces harm.

What could be more commonsensical than this assumption? Yet, in certain cir-

cumstances, increasing NOx emissions can reduce ozone concentrations over signifi-

cant areas; reducing S02 emissions can increase nitrate concentrations (which are

counted as PMIO); and reducing NOx emissions can increase sulfate concentrations

(which are counted as PMIO). Increasing sulfates can reduce global temperatures.

Reducing ozone may increase UV-B exposures, which may result in increased risk

of cancer and cataracts. '^ Thus, the appropriate mix of emissions changes to reduce
overall health risks is not clear.

• Emissions-reducing technologies are preferred.

The cornerstone of our approach to mobile source pollution problems is technology

to abate emissions: tighter tailpipe and new evaporative emissions standards, diesel

emissions controls, alternative fuel and vehicle mandates in California, the 49-state

car in the Ozone Transport Region, and enhanced inspection and maintenance pro-

grams (I&M). At the same time, increasing vehicle miles traveled (VMTs) and con-

gestion threaten to erode much of the potential gains. And the costs of new tech-

nologies, as well as mounting public resistance, are already leading to pullbacks in

these initiatives. Thus, we need to think about alternative approaches—coupling
new emissions monitoring technologies to I&M or economic incentive approaches, for

instance (see below).

• Command and control policies are preferred.

EPA has been making real strides to develop and encourage implementation of

economic incentive approaches to emissions control. Nevertheless, the old culture

dies hard, as seen in employer mandates under the employer commute option.

• We (the general public) are not responsible for air pollution problems.

The general public wants cleaner air but doesn't believe that mundane actions

like driving one's reasonably well-tuned car contribute to the problem and, even in

Los Angeles, the public appears unwilling to make the additional lifestyle sacrifices

required to bring mobile source emissions down.

2. Rehabilitate EPA's Title I Program

Short of modif5dng the Clean Air Act, there is much that EPA can do to improve
the way the ozone and PMIO NAAQS are implemented. Some examples include:

• Alter the approach to determine allowable exceedences.

The current policy to permit one day each year on which the ozone standard is

exceeded is a judgment call to balance the effect of changeable weather and eco-

nomic conditions with the need for health protection. However, given the highly
skewed nature of air pollution readings, even a minor change in the number of al-

lowable exceedences could result in huge cost savings. Figure 1 shows that with as
few as three exceedences allowed per year, based on 1995 data, 44 of the 79 MSA's
currently violating the ozone standard would be in compliance. If the health signifi-

cance of these relaxations would be minor (and we suspect it would be), the cost

savings would be great.

Several options to put the determination of allowable exceedences on a more ana-
lytical footing include: (i) defining an allowable exceedence in terms of a multi-day
episode rather than a single day; (ii) excluding certain types of unusual weather
conditions from the count, an approach that permits allowable exceedences to differ

^R. Lutter and C. Wolz. 1995. UV-B Screening by Tropospheric Ozone: Implications for the
NAAQS. (unpublished working paper).
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across the areas; (iii) balance benefits and costs—allow additional exceedences if the

cost savings are disproportionately large compared to the expected health damages.^

• Average monitor readings.

Currently, if one monitor records an exceedence, it counts as an exceedence for

the entire area, even if few people live near the monitor and even if other monitors

show readings far below the standard. Averaging concentrations over monitors is

one option lor dealing with this peculiarity in the present approach. However,
weighting the monitored readings by population would provide a truer picture of the

health consequences of exceedences.

• De-emphasize air quality modeling in the planning process.

Designing SIPs has become a numbers game involving counting up EPA credits

for ermssions reductions and their running air quality models to demonstrate that

a particular set of strategies brings every area of a region into attainment over the

set of most of the expected weather conditions. None of the steps in this game are

exact enough to warrant rejecting plans and ultimately levying sanctions. By "work-
ing to the numbers," good ideas may be rejected because they don't perform so well

with the models being used. Minor procedural reforms could make a big difference,

such as allowing use of average or typical weather patterns in the air modeling ex-

ercise rather than extreme events, and also judging plans acceptable if they bring

most parts of an area into attainment.

• Move towards a performance basis for evaluating state programs

One major change would be to gauge attainment strategies on the performance
of the local area alone, netting out the effect of imports of pollutants from other re-

gions while, symmetrically, counting the effects the local area has on downwind
areas.

Another change would be to base plan compliance on "weather-adjusted" condi-

tions. Chock and Nance (1993)'' point out that weather variability makes the effec-

tive ozone standard far tighter than it seems. For San Francisco to be reasonably
certain of stajdng in attainment with the ozone standard, it needs to design its pro-

gram to bring the second highest daily peak over the year down to 0.06 ppm.
Another, even more radical change would be to base performance assessment

more on risk reductions than on concentration reductions. The interactions among
pollutants and the fact that increases in emissions can reduce concentrations of

some pollutants opens up many interesting and potentially cost-effective strategies

for reducing healtn risks while trading off decreases in emissions of one pollutant
with increases in another.

3. Build on the best ideas.

Congress, EPA, and the states have initiatives worth saving. In fact, there are
more ideas for reform in circulation than ever before. Some of the best include:

• Revive the "too close to call" category for nonattainment areas.

Before the 1990 CAAA, EPA used a "too close to call" nonattainment category
with minimal requirements for areas just violating the NAAQS. Areas in this cat-

egory (with "design values" up to 0.14 ppm) were not subject to full SIP require-
ments, but watched closely to see if their air quality was getting worse. Given the
spatial and temporal variability in concentrations as a result of weather and the
strict requirements for demonstrating compliance, this category should be revived.
It may take a change in the Clean Air Act or new standards to do this.

• Pursue current institutional /partnership initiatives with vigor.

Several recent initiatives—the formation of the Ozone Transportation Commission
(under the 1990 CAAA), the Ozone Transport Assessment Group, and the Clean Air
Act Advisory Committee's (CAAAC's) Subcommittee for Ozone, Particulate Matter
and Regional Haze Implementation Programs—are on the right track.
The realization that long-range transport of ozone and its precursors was hinder-

ing the ability of cities along the east coast to comply with the ozone NAAQS led
to the creation of the Ozone Transport Commission for the northeast corridor, con-
sisting of the states of New England, plus Pennsylvania and New Jersey. The OTC
represents a partial, first attempt at "internalizing the regional externalities," as
economists would awkwardly say, associated with pollution in airsheds covering
hundreds or even thousands of miles. However, major stationary sources of NOx in
the northeastern U.S. are in West Virginia and the Midwest. In addition, multi-ju-

^ For a cost-benefit analysis of ozone reductions, see A. Krupnick and P. Portney. "Controlling
Urban Air Pollution: A Benefit Cost Assessment," Science, vol. 252, April 26, 1991, pp. 522-28.

^ "A Monte Carlo Simulation of the Ozone Attainment Process," Journal of the Air and Waste
Management Association, vol. 43, pp.995-1003.
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risdictional problems are not confined to the northeast. Approaches that encompass
an entire airshed are likely to be both more effective and less costly, although imple-

mentation will be challenging.

The CAAAC subcommittee addresses the complications of pollutant interactions

and spatially overlapping effects, its purpose being to develop mtegrated approaches

to the ozone and PMIO nonattainment problems, as well as regional haze. OTAG
takes a piece of this problem to treat in depth: to identify eastern U.S. ozone control

strategies.

• Expand trading.

A culture shift away from command and control to emissions trading has taken

place at EPA, as evidenced by EPA's embrace of S02 allowance trading tne Agency's

Open Market Trading Rule,^ and its support for NOx trading in the northeast. Still,

if the benefits of tracfing programs for Title I pollutants are to be realized, the Agen-

cy must become less environmentally risk-averse and consider allowing credits for

shut-downs and unlimited banking, and making other changes that will facilitate

trading market operation.

• Develop and expand demonstration programs for economic incentives.

Projects such as EPA's XL are demonstrating how the agency is preparing to con-

sider significant innovations to traditional pollutant by pollutant, command and con-

trol regulations of stationary sources. The Agency needs to expand these efforts and
put much more effort into developing economic incentive programs for mobile

sources. An idea that obtained broad stakeholder support in the recently completed
White House initiative (the Policy Dialogue Advisory Committee to Develop Options

for Reducing Greenhouse Gas Emissions from Personal Motor Vehicles, oetter

known as "car-talk") include VMT-based registration fees, which would involve con-

verting existing registration fees to a mileage-based charge, a strategy that can be

revenue neutral on average while increasing the marginal cost of driving. For ad-

dressing NOx, VOC, and particulate emissions directly, emissions fees hold promise

as a cost-effective tool for mobile source emissions reductions and can also be de-

signed for revenue neutrality. ^

• Shift emphasis to monitoring technologies.

With 10 percent of the vehicles responsible for 50% of vehicle emissions, finding

such vehicles and getting them fixed or scrapped should be a major priority. En-
hanced I&M is a clumsy and expensive way to do this. New technologies for real-

time monitoring of vehicle emissions, including remote and on-board sensing, hold

significant promise for cheaply developing in-use emissions information to identify

gross polluters for I&M programs and can serve as the foundation for better eco-

nomic incentive programs, such as emissions fees, that target actual emissions.

• Vigorously pursue episodic control programs for ozone.

With the possible exception of Los Angeles, areas classified as violating the ozone
standard are actually in compliance the vast majority of the time. The average num-
ber of exceedence-days annually (excluding LA) is 5.2 and the median number is 2.3.

Only 3 areas out of 43 are out of compliance more than 10 days. As most ozone vio-

lations are part of multi-day episodes, this represents from 3-4 episodes a year, on
average. ^°

The skewed temporal distribution of monitored readings is rendered even more
dramatic in hourly terms. A very useful study by the American Petroleum Institute

examined the number and percentage of monitor-hours (the sum of hours monitored
by all monitors in an area) exceeding the ozone standard in 25 representative cities

over the 1981-85 period (a period without the unusually poor weather conditions of

1987-88). The standard was violated less than one-halt of one percent of the mon-
itor-hours in each city. Further, in the 1984-85 period, there were no cities showing
more than 64 hours in violations at the worst monitor. More recently, Baltimore
showed 31 exceedence-hours in 1994 representing 2.8 percent of total summer
hours.

8 Open Market Trading Rule for Ozone Smog Precursors FR Aug 3 1995 (Volume 60, Number
149).

^ For a summary of cost-effectiveness of various mobile source control options see A. Krupnick.

"Vehicle Emissions, Urban Smog, and Clean Air Policy," in Richard Gilbert, ed., The Economics

of Oil, Kluwer-Nijhoff, The Netherlands, 1992; W. Harrington, V. McConnell, and M. Walls.

"Using Economic Incentives to Reduce Auto Pollution," Issues in Science and Technology, Vol-

ume 11 no. 2, Winter 1995.
1° Based on 1991-1993 nonattainment areas. Areas which had experienced an average of

exceedences are omitted from the calculation, as is Los Angeles, leaving 43 out of 91 nonattain-

ment areas in the tabulation. The mean including areas which had experienced exceedences
was 2.52 and the median was 0.
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This skewed temporal distribution of violations presents obvious opportunities for

episodic controls—strategies and measures to reduce ozone precursors on the few

days where conditions warrant. Such controls would involve issuing a public warn-

ing in advance of meteorological conditions usually associated with high ozone,

which would trigger a set of prearranged modifications to the behavior of ozone

emitters. For instance, large stationary sources might cut back or shift output to

different hours, produce products with lower emissions (VOCs from spray painting

activities vary by the cok)r of the paint), employers might shift to a flexible work
schedule to reduce early morning traffic congestion, public transportation costs

might be reduced, etc. Episodic controls could reduce the number of days requiring

precursor emissions reductions substantially. With an ideal forecasting system, this

number could be reduced from the entire three-month simimer season, to about the

number of days per year with weather conducive to ozone formation.

Efforts to develop episodic control programs are on-going in a number of localities.

Some regions, such as Baltimore and Chicago, have worked to develop public-private

partnersnips to bring about voluntary episodic reductions in emissions of ozone pre-

cursors across a broad array of economic sectors. These programs also extend to gov-

ernment agencies and individuals, particularly with respect to transportation

choices.

One obstacle to the acceptance of substituting episodic controls for continuous con-

trols on air pollutants is the concern that the rormer would redistribute rather than
reduce the production of the pollutant. However ozone's unique tendency to form in

significant concentrations only on days with certain meteorological characteristics

makes it the perfect candidate for episodic control. A mix of NOx and VOCs on a

warm, humid, sunny day will likely produce ozone, whereas on a cold, cloudy day
it will not. Moving the emission of large quantities of VOCs and NOx away from
the few days per year likely to produce ozone will typically not defer the proauction

of ozone to another time, but rather may prevent its formation altogether.

4. Clarify and Change The Act

Congress is responsible for much of the current problems in air quality policy.

Congress could talce a number of steps to modify Title I of the CAA (or use other
vehicles) that would go a long way to support improvements. These steps include
some minor changes and some major ones:

• Clarify that a change in the current standards invalidate subpart 2 of Title I. If
new standards for ozone or PM are issued, this interpretation would permit EPA
to base its regulations on the much less prescriptive subpart 1, giving the agency
and states significant discretion in program design.

• Encourage the idea that airsheds, rather than MSA's, should be the organizing
spatial principle of the Act, as in "Regional Implementation Plans (RIPs)".

Go farther than the 1990 CAAA to foster the creation of airshed-wide institutions

with enforcement powers to make airshed management a reality.

• Consider a two-stage standard-setting process, setting minimum health protection

standards in the first stage and requiring that costs and non-health benefits be

taken explicitly into account in setting tighter standards in the second stage. Per-

mit costs and benefits (both quantifiable and nonquantifiable) to be used to set

the number of allowable exceedences.

5. Educate the Public

The general public also bears responsibility for some of the problems with our air

quality policy. For instance, the emphasis on technology fixes rather than behavioral
change—such as that for alternate-fueled vehicles and against VMT or emissions
fees or other approaches that would make driving more expensive—can be laid

squarely on the shoulders of public sentiment. Education is the only answer to this

problem.

6. Fund Research

Underlying my testimony is a set of assumptions based on my understanding of
the current state of the air quality modeling, clinical and epidemiologjical science,
and economics. Yet, major uncertainties in these areas remain and their resolution
may mean major new directions for the air programs. Therefore a strong directed
research effort needs to be devoted to: (i) the effect of cumulative exposures to ozone
on the human lung and the implications for chronic respiratory disease; (ii) the de-
termination of the types and sizes of particles most affecting health, particularly the
effects of road dust; (iii) the extent to which life is shortened bv particulate expo-
sure; (iv) the preferences for avoiding various types of health and non-health effects
related to ozone and PMIO exposures; and (v) the design of publicly acceptable in-

centive policies.
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CONCLUSION

Congress, EPA, the states and the general pubUc can all take credit for the suc-
cesses of Title I of the Clean Air Act. They each must take responsibility for the
serious disconnect between the Act and the implementing regulations on the one
hand and scientific and economic realities on the other. EPA can go a long way to

make its programs more efficient and effective without changes in the Clean Air
Act; indeed, a number of its current initiatives show promise. But it must do more.
Congress can help, too, by giving EPA the statutory guidance it needs to improve
the program. The states need to be willing to push the system and be laboratories
of change. And, the general public, particularly the driving public, needs to take re-

sponsibility for bringing mobile source pollution down.

Table 1. Unit Value Health Damage Estimates for Ozone and Particulate Matter

OuMM Hunan Hemlth Damage Enlmata - Unit Value*

(J1989)
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Mr. Barton. Thank you, Doctor, and you concluded before being
encouraged to conclude.

Mr. Krupnick. I'm an efficient kind of guy.
Mr. Barton. Thank you. And I want the record to show that

that's one of our witnesses, with his credentials.

Dr. Jones, this is a general question that I'm going to ask to all.

I've just discussed this with Congressman Waxman, who I consider

to be if not the most knowledgeable, one of the most knowledgeable
members on all the issues that are before us in terms of the Clean
Air Act.

My question is wouldn't it be better to have a standard that is

an average standard over a longer period of time at a lower level

as opposed to the current standard that is a spike standard that's

basically an exception? You monitor by exception rather than by
what is really going on almost all of the time. Why was the Clean
Air Act standard set at 120 parts per billion on a spike basis as
opposed to some sort of a longer-term rolling average standard? Is

there a health consequence reason to do that or was it just easier

to collect data on a spike basis?
Mr. Jones. I'm sure that Dr. McClellan can get into the more de-

tailed toxicological thing, but the rationale behind the short-term
standard is because the lowest threshold of observed effect was for

1 to 3 hour exposure to exercising individuals. And since that time,

we have identified health effects to children who are exposed out-

doors for 6 to 8 hours.
The point I want to make here is it really doesn't make any dif-

ference what form of the standard you choose. All of the data is

statistically interrelated. And when I made the statement that if

we chose to go to, say, a .09 8 hour and 3 or 5 exceedance standard,
that is statistically no different than our current standard.
The important thing of allowing for the multiple exceedances is

to deal with this bump-up effect, this fluctuation in and out of the
standard. So, for example, the current standard for nitrogen diox-

ide is 100 parts per billion annual average. Yet, during the review
of that particular standard, there were some short-term health ef-

fects that were identified, but EPA determined that the annual av-
erage standard was equally protective as the short-term health ef-

fect. So the standard was not changed.
In my opinion, we don't need to change the standard to increase

the protection of the health of children or asthmatics in this coun-
try. It would only be done to make it more scientifically correct.

But in my view, that's a lot of administrative cost to go through
and it's not going to alter our regulatory strategies.

Mr. Barton. Dr. McClellan.
Mr. McClellan. I think Dr. Jones has pointed out the key

points. When the standard was set at 120 part per billion, 1 hour,
it was based on the data that we had at that time, which predomi-
nantly related to experience in terms of looking at epidemiological
data, but most significantly, clinical studies which had been con-
ducted with volunteers. They had been exposed for those short pe-
riods of time and there appeared to be this threshold that's below
the 120 part per billion, and thus setting it.

Now, since that was set, we've had an emerging data base on ex-

posures for longer and longer periods of time to volunteers and

21-993 0-96
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those indicate that there are effects, measurable, reversible effects,

in my opinion, in those individuals, and those are driving us to-

ward a longer averaging time.

But I would emphasize, again, the point by Dr. Jones that when
you look in terms of the real world out there, there's actually a
rather tight correlation between what measures in terms of that 1

hour time versus the 8 hour averaging time. But I personally con-

cur with the view to move to a longer-term standard, recognizing

that we do have health data indicating effects over those longer

time periods.

I think the key question, in my opinion, is one of whether there

are serious health consequences associated with long-term expo-

sures at about those levels, in terms of the levels between 60, 70
and 90 part per billion over a period of a year. We don't know that

today and that becomes a critical issue on which we need the re-

search data. So there's the answer, in a nutshell.

Mr. Barton. Dr. Krupnick.
Mr. Krupnick. I agree with all of this and I'd add one thing. The

ultimate issue is compliance. How many areas are kicked out of

compliance that were in compliance by longer averaging time at a
lower—at a tighter standard? If we go to .09, five exceedances, the
way Dr. McClellan is suggesting, we'll be probably about as well off

as we are now, maybe there will be fewer areas in non-compliance
and non-attainment.

If we go to a .08 standard with two or three exceedances or one
exceedance, this is going to be a significant tightening of the stand-
ards from the point of view, at a minimum, of all these areas that
are currently complying being thrown into non-compliance, and
that, to me, is where the rubber meets the road. But all they said
on health is true. Probably if you take the Clean Air Act, protect
health with a margin of safety, literally, the standard should be set

below .08 because that's where we're seeing effects at already.

Mr. Barton. Thank you. We just had a vote. I'm going to allow
Mr. Bilbray to ask exactly 5 minutes of questions. Then we're going
to recess and we'll come back and when we come back, Mr. Wax-
man will be the first questioner. So Mr. Bilbray, if you want to ask.

Mr. Bilbray. Thank you. And let me just tell you, as somebody
who grew up in southern California and suffered from those chron-
ic effects, where on bad air days mom said you stay in the house,
it is one of those things where you've got to look at the short-term
and use that as a baseline. I think we've seen that reflected on new
California standards, where we actually got an athletic standard
for kids and extended activities.

My question really gets down to some of this new information
and. Doctor, the issue of PM. We've sort of broken into a new
threshold, in that we talked about PM(IO) for so long, and now
we're starting to see that maybe we need to look a little smaller.
I think the PM(2) issue is something that's legitimate and we need
to talk about it frankly and openly.
Do you have any information about the latest studies on the

PM(2) issue?
Mr. Krupnick. Well, again, among this panel, I would defer a bit

to Roger McClellan. But my understanding of this literature, and
I've been following it fairly closely and do some epidemiology my
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self, is that the bottom line on this issue is we don't yet know
whether the size of the particles and the types of particles that ap-

pear to be a cause—appear to be associated with elevated mortality

rates, that information is not well known.
And more interestingly, I think, and it's a more cautionary tale,

is that my understanding is that the link between monitored read-

ings of particulates and exposures, when you try to see how much
particulates people are really being exposed to on their person, that

that linkage is not all that tight.

Another issue is fugitive dust, the road dust that's kicked up by
cars.

Mr. BiLBRAY. Or by farming.
Mr. Krupnick. Or by farming, off-road. These could—if that kind

of dust is causing problems, we're barking up the wrong tree and
really we don't know the extent of this issue. So I think it's a little

too early to be changing the way we regulate PM(IO), but we ought
to be focusing on this pollutant because the epidemiological studies

show something is going on and something significant.

Mr. BiLBRAY. Have any of the doctors been able to review the
NOAA's latest study about the VOC background problem in the
southeast? And when we're talking about our standards, there is

somie indication by NOAA that the ambient air background prob-

lem there is naturally higher than what our standards are, and
maybe we need to reflect the fact that there are ambient problems
there that need to be looked at in modifying our standards.
Mr. Jones. This is the tree contribution of infamy.
Mr. BiLBRAY. Yes.
Mr. Jones. I've done ambient air quality analysis at the border

of Virginia
Mr. BiLBRAY. Gentlemen, I must apologize. I've got to go down

and vote or I'm going to miss the vote.

Mr. Barton. We'll listen to your answer.
Mr. BiLBRAY. I apologize. I want to make sure that you under-

stand that we do have a standard problem here. Go ahead.
Mr. Jones. Well, I've analyzed the trends in ozone data at the

Virginia-North Carolina border and also at the Pennsylvania-Ohio
border and I tend to agree that in the southeast, there appears to

be a background, but it does not exceed the standard. But it does
create a problem, possibly a transport problem that has to be recog-

nized. But I personally do not believe that the transport issue is

as large as people are making out and I think that my trends anal-
yses bear that out. The trends in the upwind ozone in Ohio have
been going down just as rapidly as the trends in ozone downwind
of Pittsburgh.

Mr. Barton. Do either of you other gentlemen want to answer
that question?
Mr. McClellan. I don't have anything to add on that. I would

simply go back to the question asked by the Congressman from
California on the PM(IO). That is under review by EPA now. I re-

ceived a copy of the staff paper yesterday as a member of the
CASAC panel. And there is an emerging data base there, but the
data base is not as strong as is needed to really make the kind of
tough decisions that we have here.
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And we don't have the data on exposure characterization across

the country at those smaller particle sizes we need and it's a tough
problem because we aren't exposed to little packets of particles of

a given size. We're all exposed to a gommish, closely interrelated,

and, also, correlations not only between different particle sizes, but
between other air pollutants, such as ozone. And so it's a tough
problem and we need additional data if we're going to make these

multi-billion-dollar decision impacts.
Mr. Barton. We're going to recess the hearing. It's five after 12.

I'm going to say until 12:35. We will reconvene between 12:35 and,

say, 12:45. So if you wish to try to grab a quick bite of lunch, but
we've got a number of questions we want to ask this panel.

[Brief recess.]

Mr. Barton. We want to reconvene the hearing. We're in the
process of contacting Congressman Waxman's office so he can come
up and ask his questions. Until he gets here, I will continue to ask
some questions.

Dr. Jones, EPA has just recently released some information that
indicates that ozone levels have declined about 12 percent over the
last 10 years. You've got some data that you presented to the com-
mittee that shows a more dramatic decline. What's the difference

in the reduction between your numbers and the EPA's official num-
bers?
Mr. Jones. Well, EPA, as part of their annual report, has devel-

oped a statistic that relates to averaging the concentration that are
measured annually at each of the monitors. It will take the second
high concentration at all the monitors and average those and then
plot those over time. And that is a good statistical way to do it, but
it really doesn't indicate to the public or to us what that means in

terms of public exposure.
And without trying to be too mathematical, the data that—when

we look at the concentrations that are measured day after day dur-
ing the smog season, if we were to take and plot that data, it would
look like a skewed distribution, the old bell-shaped distribution. It's

actually skewed distribution with a long tail, with a very few days
at high concentrations, where the average is right down at the mid-
dle or the hump of the skewed distribution.

So what happens if you add all these monitors together, some
that are very, very low and ones that are very, very high, it

dampens the true picture of what is happening to the high values
that we're concerned about. So what I am reporting is the fre-

quency or the number of days at the worst case monitor and the
trend in that, and that's what the standard is all about. The stand-
ard says will not exceed the 120 ppb standard more than once per
year on the long-term average.

So although EPA's data is statistically correct, it really doesn't
reflect on what our policy is doing for us. In fact, I can take their
very data and translate it into exceedances and it's right out of the
same data base, there's no difference, and the numbers would be
the same. So if they did frequency like I do it, they'd have the same
answers.
Mr. Barton. So you're using the same data base. You're using

a different methodology than they're using and you get a different
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conclusion because you use more of, apparently, a long-term aver-
age as opposed to a single point exception. Is that
Mr. Jones. No. What I'm looking at is the trend in the number

of days above the standard at the worst monitor in each of 96 cities

which were designated as non-attainment in 1990. So what I'm re-

porting to you is if you were standing outdoors next to that mon-
itor, that's how many days a year you would be exposed to ozone.
And over the last decade, over the last decade, that has gone down
60 percent in all the cities outside of California.

Mr. Barton. Dr. McClellan, do you want to comment on his

methodology, since you're on this advisory committee or chair it, I

think?
Mr. McClellan. I think it's a case where neither is right or

wrong. They probably both are informative to us. I think the ap-
proach that Dr. Jones has used is very informative in terms of tell-

ing us that we've pushed down that high end and that's very im-
portant.

This sort of goes back to sort of the heart of one of the points
that I'd make that the nature of the standards has focused all of

our attention on what happens during a few days during the year
and the question is really unanswered as to whether exposure at

levels just below the standard essentially throughout the year, does
that carry with it any "health penalty." Congressman Waxman
made repeated reference to Houston in terms of its air. I think he
overstated the situation there in terms of making comparisons to

California, but the fact is that we haven't had the research support
to tell us whether living in those areas, with a relatively high level

of pollution over long periods of time during the year, actually car-

ries with it a health penalty.

That is what is of concern to me and I think that will be an area
that we'll be addressing in the future and I've urged EPA to put
additional research resources in so that we have that when those
days arrive. In terms of making decisions on that, we can make
them in an informed way rather than an uninformed way, which
is likely to mis-allocate resources.

So, again, in all of these cases, what's important to keep in mind
is that people don't get exposed to just a single packet of ozone that
arrives over a 1 hour period or over 8 hours or the total year. We
all get exposed to some level of that. We have substantial debate
actually over that 40 part per billion background level. Some peo-
ple would say that that's much too low to use as background. The
background level may, in many areas of the country, be up closer

to 60 or approaching 70, the lower end of the range being consid-
ered for the 8 hour standard.
So that's going to be there irrespective of the community's activi-

ties or industry's activities in the area. But we're now starting to

make our debates as to how close do we go there. How low is low
enough on this?

Mr. Barton. Dr. Krupnick, I want to ask you a little different

question. Your written testimony talks about we need to de-empha-
size air quality modeling in the planning process and move more
toward actual real world performance. Do you want to elaborate on
that a little bit? Because that's music to my ears. I've been advocat-
ing that type of a position all year long in these hearings.
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Mr. Krupnick. I think, actually, we heard the same refrain from
the State testimony this morning, where you—the requirements for

using, let's say, the urban air shed model, which is the key model
for areas that have significant ozone problems. Those requirements
are quite rigid about how the urban area demonstrates attainment
with some plan that they have for the future. You need to show
that all areas within the modeling—the region being modeled come
into compliance at this future year.

You need to use the worst weather conditions, the most
unconducive weather conditions. The models aren't very—you
know, they're not that accurate. To base one's

Mr. Barton. Have there been any improvements? I mean, we've

had this Act around long enough now that if you're going to base
a lot of this on computer modeling, the models should have shown
some at least linear improvement in their predictability of the fu-

ture. Is that true or not true?

Mr. Krupnick. I'm not an expert on air quality modeling. I'm not

saying that they shouldn't be using modeling either. I'm a user of

models myself. They should be using models, but use it in a more
heuristic way, a way to

Mr. Barton. A what?
Mr. Krupnick. Heuristic.

Mr. Barton. Define heuristic. I don't understand that.

Mr. Krupnick. A loose way, a way to guide the development of

strategies, of the development of strategies rather than having to

go to EPA and say see what our model shows, it shows compliance
in the year 2007. And how we move from where we are not to

there, I'm not so sure, but we should be doing it. We should be
pulling back a little in the use of models to demonstrate compliance
in the future.

Mr. Barton. Dr. Jones, and then I'm going to let Mr. Waxman
speak.
Mr. Jones. I think the very important point here is that the

models have been used to try to identify what sources are contrib-

uting, but, in my opinion, the models are not worth using simply
because unless you can take the model and run it backwards to

1980 or start in 1980 and run it forward and match up with the
actual air quality observations, then the model has not been vali-

dated. And this is the precise problem with this whole ozone trans-
port region, is that the model has never been validated. So we keep
hearing about the need for all these NOx controls and everything
else.

In studies in three cities that I've personally done, we've found
out that we've got a 1-percent reduction in ozone for every 1 per-

cent reduction of VOCs, according to their emission inventories. So
I think that mother nature's model is the best one that we should
be adhering to and make the model fit what we've observed histori-

cally.

Mr. Barton. Dr. McClellan, do you want to comment on that?
Mr. McClellan. I would agree basically with the comments of

Dr. Krupnick on this. Models have a role, a definite role, but they
should be used to inform and guide decisions. Our problem in so
many of these is the emphasis on regulatory compliance and how
a model gets used. We also heard that earlier in terms of the ques-
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tion of siting additional sampling stations, as, for example, in

Texas.
I think you heard the answer in terms of it's costs a consider-

ation, but also the potential of a penalty. Because you add another
station, you're now at risk in terms of another potential for

exceedance. It's this excessive emphasis on compliance, regulatory

compliance that really, in some ways, is holding us back, holding

us down. We see that right now as we look at the PM(IO) data.

There was a short period of time when the agency, in the 1980's,

was considering both a PM(IO) standard and a PM(2.5) standard,

and data were collected on both those size fractions.

Unfortunately, then the decision was made, PM(IO) would be the

new standard and you saw many of those PM(2.5) stations dis-

appear. Today, we come to a situation in which we're reevaluating

the standard. We've got a growing body of data at PM(IO), but we
have very little at (2.5). So we're not in a position to make an in-

formed decision. Why? Because we've got lots of data out there,

largely collected for regulatory compliance, inadequate data col-

lected to inform us as to what is actually going on that could be

used as a science base for future iterative changes in the standard.

Mr. Barton. The Chair would now recognize Congressman Wax-
man for such time as he may consume.
Mr. Waxman. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Barton

asked some questions about where you set the standard and I

wanted to explore that sort of conceptually and understand it.

When we set a standard for ozone, we're not talking about a

standard like an exposure to a carcinogen and we want the carcino-

gen exposure to be as low as possible because there's a cumulative
effect. We set a standard based on the idea that we don't want an
exceedance of that standard for even a short period of time, which
could trigger an asthma attack among children or an adverse im-

pact among elderly, the most vulnerable people, and, of course,

even the average person on society.

Isn't that the conceptual framework?
Mr. McClellan. I think almost correct, but I would add to that

that part of our concern in terms of the control of the short-term

exposures is that it serves as a surrogate control of effects that

may occur in a cumulative manner. So that in some sense, the dif-

ference between pollutants that may cause acute reversible effect

versus an irreversible effect, like cancer, may not be so different

after all and it really does become a judgment call in terms of how
low we decide to go to protect against those effects and, in some
cases
Mr. Waxman. Well, even a reversible effect can be pretty trau-

matic for the individual.

Mr. McClellan. Absolutely.

Mr. Waxman. Now, we have, as I understand it, a .12 standard
within an hour timeframe and the discussion seems to be moving
toward an 8 hour standard. But if you're going to go from a . 12 for

1 hour and you go for an 8 hour standard, averaging within that
8 hour period, you can have some spikes within the 8 hour. Prob-
ably in the morning it's low, by the afternoon the ozone could be
much higher.
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So if we just had an average for 8 hours, we would need to have
an average at a level that would give is commensurate health bene-

fits as a .12 standard is for 1 hour. And then the question is what
is an adequate standard for that. I just wanted to just point out

for everyone involved that the Lung Association said that if we cou-

pled a .09 parts per million, 8 hour, ozone standard as the upper
level of the range, that would constitute a major relaxation of cur-

rent health protections, even though it might seem to be a tighten-

ing of the standard because we're talking about a longer period of

time.
I just wanted to sort of get back to

Mr. Barton. I think its parts per billion.

Mr. Waxman. No.
Mr. Barton. Isn't it billion?

Mr, McClellan. It's kind of an interesting question. I'm not cer-

tain why way back when we didn't just call it 120 part per billion

rather than .12 ppm. Maybe because we thought that one or the

other might have a different impact on people. But it does get awk-
ward. But I think I certainly understand what Congressman Wax-
man is talking about and, in general, the statement is correct.

I think I would come to a different conclusion, though, in L.A.

Mr. Waxman. Excuse me. Right. Dr. McClellan, I do have a lim-

ited period of time to ask questions.

Mr. Barton. No. I said as much time as you shall consume.
Mr. Waxman. Well, you really wouldn't want that. I don't have

the time or the interest to discuss the question of whether it would
be part per billion—expressed in part per billion or part per mil-

lion, because you can have the same number and express it in a
different way.
Mr. Barton. That's true.

Mr. Waxman. And the whole debate over that is one that I hap-
pily missed years ago and don't want to reopen.
Mr. Barton. I'm getting heuristic here.
Mr. Waxman. Everyone knows that it's heuristic on demand. But

if we're going to go to an 8 hour standard, the question is at what
level it should be set so that we're getting the health benefits. After
all, this whole concept is really to protect the health of people.
Mr. Barton. And I support that.

Mr. Waxman. Dr. Jones, I wanted to comment about your testi-

mony because you seemed to make a statement that there's no
ozone problem outside of California and perhaps Houston and that
other areas are generally going to get into compliance you said, by
the year 2000.
But as I understand it, in the 1980's, you were forecasting for the

CEQ predictions that major cities in all regions of the country out-
side of California would attain the standard by 1990.
The reason I point that out is that your testimony appears to be

at variance with the prevailing scientific community, as reflected in

the National Academy of Sciences report on ozone, which rep-
resents the findings of a blue ribbon independent panel of sci-

entists. In their 1991 study, they concluded that "high ozone con-
centrations in urban, suburban and rural areas of the United
States continue to be a major environmental and health concern."
They didn't see the magical march to attainment that you do. In
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your written testimony, you also stated that NOx control substi-

tution makes absolutely no scientific sense in terms of meeting the

ozone roll-back requirements in urban areas. Yet, this conclusion is

again rejected by this blue ribbon panel, which instead found that

NOx reductions would be needed to substantially reduce ozone in

many urban areas. And, by the way, their report does cite, as a ref-

erence, your 1989 paper on ozone trends. They just reached quite

different conclusions.

Do you have any comment?
Mr. Jones. Yes. In fact, I was an invited peer reviewer of that

report and the reason that their conclusion was different than
mine, because at that point in time, they only had 1988 and 1989
data, and, at that time, and if you read the report more carefully,

they were not making any adjustments for the fluctuations in tem-
perature.
And what's happened is through this decade, we've had these

spikes in temperature in 1980, 1983, 1987, 1988 and so forth. So,

therefore, that's why they thought that maybe the trend was flat,

but the point is that both EPA and I totally agreed that when you
look at the decade from—the 15 years from 1980 to 1995, it's clear

that the trend has occurred and that has been due to VOC control.

Now, to comment on the issue of NOx control.

Mr. Waxman. Before you get to that. So on that issue, what we
have, you claim EPA agrees with your conclusion and then opposite
that is a statement by the National Academy of Sciences in the
1991 study where thoy reach a different conclusion. So we have a
difference of opinion here.

Mr. Jones. No. What I was trying to say is that based on the
limited data they had, which only got through 1989, it made the
data look fairly flat. But there was no compensation for tempera-
ture for the hot years and once you do that, then the underlying
trend shows up. Then they said, well, maybe since it appears that
we've had the flat trend, maybe we should look at NOx control.

On the other hand, if you look at the chemistry, including Los
Angeles and everyplace else, it's clearly recognized that NOx con-

trol is counter-productive to reduction in ozone in urban areas, and
this is true all over the United States, in every city, that I'm aware
of. And EPA's own policy documents support that. The issue of

NOx control in rural environments, I think, is something that's

still for further scientific scrutiny.

Mr. Waxman. Well, I just want to tell you that I read their con-
clusion about NOx very differently. As I understand it, they seem
to say that reduction of NOx is tremendously important and put a
high priority on that. So I think there's a difference.

Dr. Krupnick, I'm concerned about your devotion to a cost-benefit

analysis in this respect. And the reality is that costs are frequently
over-estimated, especially by industry, and benefits are frequently
under-estimated. For instance, a study released in 1990 by the
Clean Air Working Group, an industry group that has championed
some of these ideas about changing the standard, they put the
costs of the Clean Air Act Amendments at between $51 billion and
$91 billion per year. The Business Roundtable released a study
with a high estimate of $104 billion per year. Yet, EPA's latest
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data finds implementation costs over the last 5 years are, in fact,

only $22 billion, far lower than the industry estimate.

Just as costs are inflated, benefits are often understated. To cal-

culate the benefits for air pollution controls, as I understand it, an
article in Science that I think you co-authored in 1991, you as-

signed monetary values to various health effects that the popu-
lation would be spared if ozone were reduced. For instance, the ar-

ticle values a day of coughing at $5. In other words, a person who
coughed all day due to high ozone levels would be adequately com-
pensated if they were handed $5 at the end of the day. That seems
very low to me if you're going to give a number for it.

Do you remember the value assigned for an asthma attack? In

your article, you assigned a benefit value of $25, value to an asth-

ma attack. In other words, a parent would be indifferent between
receiving $25 while watching their child suffer through an asthma
attack and I think that defies common sense. Many of my friends

have children in Los Angeles with asthma and I think it's hard to

hold a small child that can't breathe and is so scared and panicking
that it's nearly impossible to give the medicine he or she must have
to breathe. A little boy last year compared an asthma attack to

breathing through a straw while being suffocated by a pillow.

So analyzing costs and benefits are useful and they must inform
decisions, but we must never think that these crude tools for esti-

mate policy impacts mean that a calculator can replace a human
being as a decisionmaker. I think the process to set and implement
national ambient air quality standards set in the Clean Air Act
strikes the right balance between costs and public health and noth-
ing that I've heard today changes my views, but I wanted you to

be able to respond to these things.

Mr. Krupnick. Thank you. I have a daughter that has asthma
and I know exactly what asthmatics go through. And my mother
also has asthma. The studies that we use for valuation are studies

that have been taken from surveys of a wide variety of people, peo-

ple who have asthma, people who are just normal everyday folks,

and we've asked them what they're willingness to pay is to avoid
various sorts of health effects. Not every—the questions that they
are asked are questions that do not say you've been coughing
hysterically for an entire day. There's no evidence that that's what
ozone does or PM(IO).
There are effects. The questions try to ask people realistically

—

present people with realistic descriptions of the effects of air pollu-

tion and then they respond accordingly. We didn't make up the
numbers. These are numbers that come from studies. The studies
are imperfect and I'll be the first to admit that. And we should be
doing more. We should be able to present the general public with
studies that are of a high quality, because this is an important pol-

icy debate.
Mr. Waxman. Did you—I don't want to interrupt.
Mr. Krupnick. Let me just respond to one other thing. The fact

about using benefits and costs
Mr. Waxman. Before you get into that, back on this question of

benefits. Was I accurate in saying that you has given a figure of

$25 per asthma attack?
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Mr. Krupnick. I think it might have been 30 instead of 25, but
it's in the ballpark, and that was an average attack that people re-

ported in their willingness to pay to avoid that attack in a study.
Now, you have to remember these are attacks. This isn't the at-

tack when you're sitting there and your child is suffocating. This
is when your child—you've got an intervention. For most people, on
average, you have an intervention technique. You have an inhaler
that the person can take. So this includes the avoidance behavior
or the medical interventions or whatever it is that you need to

take.

Now, I'm not qualified to judge whether that's an appropriate
number, whether, when that person responded, they responded ap-
propriately. All I know is there are studies out there that show
these values and we use them. We evaluate them. If they seem to

be done reasonably methodologically, then we use them. I'm not
saying it's the last word, but it's something to go on.

Mr. Waxman. Sounds heuristic, is that the word?
Mr. Barton. But we put in the record what your estimate would

be.

Mr. Waxman. I don't know what an estimate would be if a child

didn't have an inhaler and started having an asthma attack.

Mr. Krupnick. Those values would obviously be very high, but
for a lot of other people, they're not.

Mr. Waxman. Do you accept
Mr. Barton. We'll make you a part of the sample survey and

we'll put it in the record, $50, $100, $1,000.
Mr. Waxman. I don't recall yielding.

Mr. Barton. That's true. You didn't yield.

Mr. Waxman. I find it a little hard to think that we have the
ability to put numbers. Now, of course, my premise was the num-
bers for the benefits seemed to be awfully low, but the numbers for

the costs seemed to be exaggerated when we find out the reality

of costs and compare them to what the estimates were by self-inter-

ested parties, usually. Do you think that's an accurate assessment?
Mr. Krupnick. Yes. I do think that there is a lot of over-esti-

mation of cost that gets done by interested parties and a lot of

probably over-estimation of benefits by other interested parties. So
you do the best analysis you can. You get folks who don't have an
axe to grind one way or the other and ask them to do their best
job.

Mr. Waxman. I guess my point is in doing a cost-benefit analysis,

we ought not to think we have any kind of mathematical precision

and that we ought to use this tool as far as it will take us, but I

feel uncomfortable when people want us to rely on it for major deci-

sions, where it can have a lot of impacts.
Mr. Krupnick. Actually, Congressman, I agree with that whole-

heartedly. All I would like to see is that the balancing of benefits

and costs is one element of a decision framework that now is ex-

cluded by law from setting standards. It shouldn't be the only
thing. There's too much imprecision. It doesn't deal with equity.

Fine. It's one of a set of criteria.

But to say that we don't take into account costs, we can't take
into account costs, is not only a bad idea, but, in fact, it doesn't

happen. When EPA—why do these standards that EPA sets, by



116

their own rationale, that rationale says we can't protect everybody.
There's going to be some effects. And I ask myself if costs don't

matter, why isn't everybody protected. And obviously they do mat-
ter.

Mr. Waxman. As I listen to you
Mr. Krupnick. So let's be explicit.

Mr. Waxman. I think there is common ground in thinking this

through. Costs do matter. And even under the structure of the
Clean Air Act, no one denies that costs matter. The question is do
you take into consideration costs in terms of the time to achieve
the standards. But the goals are the goals and if you set the goals

based on some kind of cost-benefit analysis and then set the pa-
rameters of how to achieve those goals on a cost-benefit analysis,

you see a constant, in my view, degradation of what you're trying

to accomplish, which is ultimately to protect as many people as we
can possibly protect from what can be important adverse health ef-

fects.

But I thank you for what you said and I think it's very construc-

tive. Mr. Chairman, I've taken an extraordinary amount of time
and I thank you for your generosity. I want to yield to you as much
time as you wish to consume.
Mr. Barton. I thank the former chairman of the Health and En-

vironment Subcommittee and the ranking
Mr. Waxman. Stop celebrating.

Mr. Barton. I want to conclude this. I'm very sorry that the rest

of the subcommittee couldn't be here for this panel because the ex-

pertise here and the questions that Congressman Waxman has
asked and that I've asked really get to the heart of not just this

title, but the whole intent of the Clean Air Act. I don't think any-
body wants us to change a standard that degrades health prospects
in this country.

But when Congressman Waxman is talking about this $25 or $30
cost to avoid an asthma attack, it really encapsulates what we're
trying to do, because his estimate of avoidance is as valid as any
estimate that was asked of a respondent to the survey, in my opin-
ion. And if he says it's $1,000 to him, it's $1,000 or whatever it is.

My father-in-law was a severe asthmatic. My son is a moderate
asthmatic. And I can tell you when they're in a serious asthma at-

tack, you're willing to spend some money to stop it. And I've taken
my son to the emergency room when he had a severe asthma at-

tack and I would have paid a lot more than $25. But we don't want
to say cost doesn't matter and Congressman Waxman admitted
that cost does matter.
So my final question before we release this panel, because this

goes to one of the main purposes of this hearing. We've had quite
a bit of discussion about changing from a spike standard to some
sort of an average standard and if we were to change to an average
standard, the number that's being bandied about is 90 parts per
billion or 80 parts per billion and there's been some discussion of
even going down to a 70.

If we're going to make some changes, we ought to make changes
that are actually applicable to the real world. So I want each of
you, in your expert opinion, to say what would the practical effect
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be if we changed from the spiked standard to some sort of an aver-

age standard.
Is there enough data out there that if you go from a 120 to 80

or 90 or 70 on a longer-term basis, that you have the same prac-

tical effect, or is that so inconclusive that we're safer to stay where
we are?
Mr. Jones. May I go first? EPA has put together what I consider

to be a state-of-the-art model to predict what the residual expo-

sures are under the various standard scenarios, and that's con-

tained in their reports. And I've taken their report and the current
air quality data and the projected air quality to just make those
comparisons, and let me just give you one example.
They studied nine cities, which is a good cross-section of cities

across the United States, and, again, if we accept Los Angeles and
Houston, but look at Philadelphia—and I've always said that as
goes Philadelphia, so goes the Nation air quality-wise, and that's

again been true for 25 years. If we were to meet the current stand-

ard in Philadelphia, we would have to roll back the ozone level

about 11 percent. Now, whatever that translates into VOCs, that's

another scientific question. We'd have to roll back the ozone by at

least 11 percent and that would leave us with a residual exposure
to outdoor exercising children, which is the lowest common denomi-
nator of all of the health effects that EPA has looked at, we would
have a residual exposure of only 1.2 percent of those children ex-

posed to 3 days a year.

If we went to a .08 8 hour and a five exceedance standard, and
really a three exceedance standard doesn't make that much dif-

ference, we would have to roll back the ozone level in Philadelphia
by 18 percent. In other words, an increased control requirement of

7 percent, and that would reduce the residual risk down to one-

tenth of 1 percent, from 1.2 to one-tenth of 1 percent.

If we went to a .09 standard, 8 hour, five exceedances—by the

way, these are all residual exposures above .08, not above .09, but
above .08, which EPA now is saying is their lower—at least the

medical people are saying is the lower level that they think should
be in the range of the standard.
The residual—the roll-back requirement to achieve that would be

8 percent, almost the same as the current standard, and the resid-

ual exposure risk would be 2.7 percent. And if you look at all the

cities across the country, when you look at that, there's practically

no difference among these standards, yet there is an increase of

probably another 8 percent in regulatory requirements with respect

to ozone to produce those kind of differences.

So what I'm really trying to say here is that we can change the
standard to relate to the 8 hourly thing, but from a practical point

of view, it doesn't make any difference in terms of what we're going
to leave out there as the residual exposure risk to the sensitive seg-

ment of the population, which is extremely small.

Mr. Barton. Dr. McClellan.
Mr. McClellan. I am on record, both as a member of the

CASAC panel on ozone and in my testimony here, as indicating

that I favor a move to an 8 hour averaging time, 90 part per bil-

lion, and a five exceedance standard. I think that that standard is

as protective as the 120 part per billion, 1 hour averaging time, one
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exceedance standard that is in place at the present time. I think
the value or the benefit of going to the changed standard is that

we fully recognize that people are not exposed to that artificial

packet of ozone. They are exposed over a day, in fact, many days,

and that there is a more realistic linkage between the standard
and the observations we make out there in the real world.

I do think that it's important to recognize that, as Congressman
Waxman was commenting earlier about mathematical precision,

that we do not have precision in our relationships between ozone
exposure and health outcome. These are not highly precise kinds
of relationships because of the variability in people, the variability

in how an individual may respond day to day. So it becomes a judg-
ment call in terms of a decision as to setting that standard.

I think there are practical benefits of changing from the standard
which has the single exceedance allowance to the five exceedance
one in that it minimizes, as I have been told by those who are more
knowledgeable in this area than I, the likelihood of a community
swinging in or out of compliance as a result of a summer such as

we saw in 1988 or this last summer, 1995.

I think beyond that, it's important to recognize that early on, I

think our selection of the 120 part per billion and 1 hour averaging
time was heavily driven by the California experience. In California,

in the early days when we had those terrible situations where you
had 200, 300, 400 part per billion measurements, there were big

spikes, spikes associated with commuting, with local sources, but
that over time, as they brought control in, I think we've seen a
dampening in California.

But that pattern is not necessarily a pattern that we see across

the U.S., and particularly in the eastern areas of the U.S., where
we have regional impacts, California is fortunate most days, having
that good Pacific Ocean out there and that clean packet of air there
that's coming in. In the rest of the country, we've got a lot of these
packets of air that are moving around and regional impacts, as
you've heard, emphasizing here, and thus for New Jersey, New
York, Connecticut, et cetera, I think that the 8 hour situation may
be better and more protective there than what we would see with
the single 1 hour peak.
Mr. Barton. Dr. Krupnick.
Mr. Krupnick. I guess I'd like to offer a slightly different per-

spective and I think we should try to resist the temptation of get-

ting—of putting too much emphasis on changing the standards, on
what the new standards would mean, and keep our eye on the
prize. The prize is how can we reduce the costs of air pollution con-
trol without compromising health protections.

There are so many ways of doing this, having to do with the
rules we have for demonstrating compliance, with the number of

exceedances that one is allowed, whether it's a .08 or .12 or 1 hour
or 8 hour, I think there's a lot—although this is what gets people
fired up and I get fired up about it myself I think the key issues
have to do with sort of the bowels of the State governments trying
to respond to rules made in the bowels of EPA. Fixing those prob-
lems, those disconnects, would do more than having a huge na-
tional debate on what the appropriate standards should be.

Mr. Barton. Well, I want to thank this panel.
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Mr. Waxman. Could I just ask one question?
Mr. Barton. Sure. As long as it's not too long.

Mr. Waxman. No, no, I won't. Dr. McClellan, you gave your views
on the subject. You were part of the EPA advisory committee. On
that advisory committee, was there unanimity on that position that

you've expressed as your recommendation or were there variances

of different views by the scientists as to at what level you would
set the ambient air standard?
Mr. McClellan. There were a range of opinions on that. I think

the panel was in general consensus on the utility of moving from
a one to an 8 hour averaging time and there were a range of views

in terms of the precise level of the standard. That all will be a mat-
ter of record in the closure record.

Mr. Waxman. Was there anybody on that panel that thought
there ought to be an even weaker standard than what you're rec-

ommending?
Mr. McClellan. There was some individual

Mr. Waxman. Or were they all others—were most of them on
your left arguing for a tighter standard?

Mr. McClellan. There were some individuals who argued for an
80 part per billion. There were others who argued for a 90 part per

billion.

Mr. Waxman. I guess my point is, Mr. Chairman, that if we had
scientists here, we would hear different views, and Dr. McClellan
is giving us his and I appreciate that.

Mr. McClellan. That's, I think, a very important point and I

think I'd emphasize that my value, where I put it is a professional

judgment, just as I would respect a professional judgment of oth-

ers, and that it's not any precise mathematical set of formulas that

led me to that conclusion, just as there is no set of precise mathe-
matical formulas that say it's healthy on this side, unhealthy on

the other side, that will inform the judgment of the Administrator

in making a decision.

Mr. Waxman. Mr. Chairman, one last thing before this panel

leaves. I think this panel was helpful and I think the questions we
both asked did go to the heart of some of these important issues

in the Clean Air Act, and I appreciate your openness and willing-

ness to listen to these discussions.

I want to express to you—you and I may have differences on a

lot of things, and, obviously, we do, but I am open to talking to you
and exploring in a serious way places where we can have common
ground, because I think you have sincere, genuine feelings about
protecting the public and recognizing costs and getting the right

balance for this country, and I feel the same way.
Mr. Barton. Thank you. Well, the truth isn't always pretty, but

the truth is always the truth and that's what we're trying to get

here. And I want to commend you. Congressman, for your long-

term dedication to this. I mean, the fact that we have cleaner air

today, you can take some—in fact, quite a bit of personal achieve-

ment for because you've been a tiger on this and I have fought

against you many times in the past and lost, but I respect the fact

that when you say something, you know what you're talking about.

We appreciate this panel. Again, apologize for having to break in

the middle of your testimony. There may be written questions that
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we want to submit to you and, if so, we would hope that you would
reply expeditiously for the record. You are dismissed at this time.

We would now like to hear from the Honorable Mary D. Nichols,

the Assistant Administrator for Air and Radiation at the United
States Environmental Protection Agency. We'd like for her to come
forward and bring with her any staff that she wishes.

It wouldn't be a clean air hearing if you weren't here at some
point.

Ms. Nichols. Thank you.
Mr. Barton. I think, Ms. Nichols, you know that it's the tradi-

tion of the subcommittee to take testimony under oath. You've
never shown an unwillingness to testify under oath before. I would
assume that you're still willing to testify under oath.

Ms. Nichols. Yes, sir.

Mr. Barton. And I think you also know that you do have the
right to be advised by counsel. You either can be or they're avail-

able if you wish them to be.

Ms. Nichols. Thank you, but I don't think I'll need them today.

Mr. Barton. Okay. Would you please stand and raise your right

hand?
[Witness sworn.]
Mr. Barton. Your full statement is submitted for the record. We

would ask that you summarize in 5 to 7 minutes.

TESTIMONY OF HON. MARY D. NICHOLS, ASSISTANT ADMINIS-
TRATOR FOR AIR AND RADIATION, U.S. ENVIRONMENTAL
PROTECTION AGENCY
Ms. Nichols. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'll try to summarize

my remarks. It is a pleasure to be back here to talk about the pub-
lic health protections that are provided by Title I of the Clean Air
Act. The provisions in Title I are the heart of the effort to protect

public health by cleaning the air, and I think that's why they've

been supported and successfully implemented on a bipartisan basis

over the years.

Although the focus of this hearing has been on ozone, I would
just point out that we have ambient air quality standards for six

air pollutants, including lead, which causes infant mortality and re-

duced birth weights, as well as loss of childhood IQ; particulate

matter, which is linked to premature death and can cause an in-

crease in lung disease, as well as visibility problems; ground-level
ozone, of course, which we'll talk about more; sulfur dioxide, which
causes increases in respiratory illness, especially in asthmatics and
is also a major contributor to acid rain and visibility problems; ni-

trogen dioxide, which causes lung tissue damage and also increases

respiratory illness, as well as contributing to the formation of

ground-level ozone and acid rain; and, carbon monoxide, which
causes reduced circulation and heart damage and, at high enough
levels, of courses, causes death.
Over the 25-year period during which emissions of these pollut-

ants have been reduced under the Clean Air Act, the U.S. popu-
lation grew by 27 percent. The domestic economy grew by 90 per-

cent and the number of vehicle miles traveled grew by 111 percent.
And we've done this chart just because I think it dramatizes the
fact that the overall reduction in air pollution, contrasted with the
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increase in the sources of air pollution, make it clear that a clean,
healthy environment and healthy economic growth can both be
achieved at the same time.
However, during 1994, approximately 62 million people—more

than 1 in 5—still were living in counties where air quality levels

exceeded at least one of the national ambient air quality standards.
Moreover, despite the progress made in reducing ground level

ozone in non-attainment areas across the country, there are areas,
notably in California and the Houston area, but also most of the
13 northeastern States and the Lake Michigan area, that continue
to experience unacceptably high levels of ground-level ozone.
A growing body of knowledge about the effects of even low levels

of this pollutant and/or the potential combined effects of air pollut-

ants make clear that we have not yet finished the job, and that's

what Title I is designed to help us do.

Basically, Title I required EPA to establish health-based ambient
air quality standards with an adequate margin of safety. EPA can
and has, where warranted, established secondary standards to pro-

tect against these effects of these pollutants on crops, forests, mate-
rials, et cetera. EPA, in doing the standards, is required to review
the current peer reviewed literature and, if necessary, to revise
each standard every 5 years.
The standards are based on the best peer-reviewed science avail-

able and are subject to extensive review by the Clean Air Scientific

Advisory Committee, a group of independent scientific experts from
academia, industry and various institutions around the country.

Since 1980, we have completed eight reviews of the various
standards and all of these reviews except one resulted in a reaffir-

mation of the existing standard. The core of the efforts to meet the
standards once they're set is a strong and dynamic partnership be-

tween the EPA and State and local governments. The statute
places the primary responsibility for meeting national health goals
with the States. States and local governments develop and imple-
ment plans to address the air pollution problems unique to their

areas.

At the same time, the Act supplements these State and local lev-

els with national standards and policies to ensure that all citizens

breathe air that meets minimum health levels, to assure that
multi-state businesses can work within a single consistent system
instead of facing 50 entirely different regulatory schemes, and to

assure that programs are developed to deal with the common phe-
nomena of pollution traveling from one State to another.

National standards also remove the incentive for States and lo-

calities to use weak environmental standards as a weapon in the
economic competition among the States.

It became clear by the mid-1980's, however, that while the struc-

ture and the programs of the Clean Air Act, combined with the ef-

forts of State and local governments, had made progress, the non-
attainment provisions needed to be improved. At that time, most
areas had not met the health-based standard. When President
Bush signed the 1990 amendments into law, 6 out of every 10
Americans were living in areas that did not meet one or more of

the national ambient air quality standards. At that time, 98 areas
of the country did not meet the health standards for ozone, 42 did
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not meet the carbon monoxide standard, and 73 did not meet the

standards for particulate matter.

In order to deal effectively with these problems, the 1990 amend-
ments gave new specific mandates to EPA to issue a series of na-

tional rules to help reduce pollution from specific sources. In addi-

tion, for the first time, the Act recognized that air quality problems
vary from area to area, that Los Angeles' air quality problems dif-

fer from those of Dallas-Fort Worth, for example.
For ground-level ozone, the Act established five different classi-

fications, with different deadlines and different sets of specific con-

trol requirements, each dependent upon the severity of the problem
in each individual area. An area with a serious problem, like Beau-
mont, Texas, for example, was given a longer deadline for attain-

ment than an area with a moderate problem, like Richmond, Vir-

ginia. The serious areas were required, however, to implement
more specific emissions reduction strategies.

What all areas continue to have in common is that each must
continue to make progress toward its own attainment goal. The
1990 amendments also included a new emphasis on the problem of

interstate air pollution. It had been clear for some time that air

pollution does not respect political boundaries. The 1990 amend-
ments provided tools, such as establishing the Northeast Ozone
Transport Commission, so that regions could begin to effectively

deal with that issue.

With this new framework in place, EPA's ability to incorporate

cost-effectiveness and flexibility has improved dramatically. While
the Clean Air Act does not permit EPA to take costs into consider-

ation when defining air quality standards to protect public health,

it does provide that costs be taken into consideration when develop-
ing programs to meet these standards.
The Clinton Administration has worked hard with our State and

local partners in order to develop common sense, cost-effective solu-

tions. For example, one key component of President Clinton's

reinventing environmental regulation initiative is an open market
trading program which allows industries and States to trade air

pollution reduction credits to achieve the required emissions reduc-
tions in the most cost-effective ways possible.

As the overall cost of compliance comes down, communities may
be able to achieve the standard faster than otherwise planned. We
intend to issue this rule in final form in April of next year, after

considering public comment.
Another area where we are working with our State partners to

provide flexibility is in addressing emissions of pollutants that are
transported from upwind areas and contribute to unhealthy pollu-

tion downwind. In conjunction with States, industry and environ-
mental groups, we have developed a program that provides States
more time to submit their ozone attainment plans if they partici-

pate in a multi-state consultative process. The purpose of this proc-
ess is to develop recommendations on flnding the most cost-effec-

tive ways to reduce ground-level ozone.
Known as the Ozone Transport Assessment Group, the process

is chaired by the Environment Commissioner from Illinois, with
key subcommittees chaired by the Commissioners from the States
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of New Jersey and Ohio and over 25 States are participating in

this effort.

There is one pollutant for which we have not seen reduction in

recent years, and that is nitrogen oxides. Since 1970, emissions of

nitrogen oxides have risen by 14 percent, predominantly as the re-

sult of increases in emissions from power plants and non-road vehi-

cles, such as construction and farm equipment, locomotives, et

cetera. Because nitrogen oxides contribute significantly to the for-

mation of ground-level ozone, as well as particulates, these in-

creases are continuing cause for concern. Clearly, we have more to

do.

I think I'll conclude at this point, Mr. Chairman, and I'll be
happy to answer any questions that you might have.

[The prepared testimony of Hon. Mary D. Nichols follows:]

Prepared Statement of Hon. Mary Nichols, Assistant Administrator, Office
OF Air and Radiation, Environmental Protection Agency

Good Morning. It is a pleasure to be here today to discuss the U.S. Environmental
Protection Agency's (EPA's) efforts to achieve the public health protections in the

Title I nonattainment provisions of the Clean Air Act. This is an area in which this

Nation has experienced improvements that may rival any domestic policy program
over the past quarter of a century. These provisions are the heart of our Nation's

efforts to protect public health by cleaning the air. Perhaps that is why they have
been supported and successfully implemented on a bi-partisan basis by six Presi-

dents—four Republicans and two Democrats—since 1970. And, as vou know, key ad-

ditions and revisions to Title I were proposed and signed into law by President Bush
in 1990.
Nonattainment provisions have been part of the Act since 1970 and are designed

to ensure that state and local governments, supported by EPA technical expertise

and national rules, implement programs to achieve the health-based national ambi-
ent air quahty standards for each of six major pollutants. The health and environ-

mental impacts of elevated levels of these pollutants include: Lead: which causes in-

fant mortality, reduced birth weights and childhood I.Q. loss; Particulate matter:

which is linked to premature death, can cause increased lung disease, and contrib-

ute to visibility problems; Ground-level ozone (smog): which causes or contributes to

respiratory illness and lung damage, crop and forest damage, building and material
damage, and visibiHty problems; Sulfur dioxide: which causes increased respiratory

illness, especially in asthmatics, contributes to visibility problems, and is a major
contributor to acid rain; Nitrogen Dioxide: which causes lung tissue damage and in-

creases respiratory illness, and contributes to the formation of ground-level ozone
and acid rain, as well as visibility problems; and Carbon Monoxide: which causes
reduced circulation and heart damage.

Since 1970, the Clean Air Act has tried to ensure that all Americans breathe
clean, healthy air at all times—a goal that has not yet been achieved. To control

emissions of these common air pollutants, the Clean Air Act provides for a strong,

successful, partnership between the EPA and state and local governments. In fact,

this statute places the primary responsibility for meeting national health goals on
the states. State and local governments develop and implement plans to address the
air pollution problems unique to their local areas. At the same time, the Act sup-
ports those state and local efforts with national standards and policies to ensure,
among other things, that (1) all citizens breathe air that meets minimum health lev-

els; (2) multi-state businesses do not face 50 different regulatory schemes; and (3)

programs are developed to deal with the common phenomenon of pollution traveling
from one state to another. National standards also prevent the "race to the bottom"
phenomenon where environmental standards are used as a weapon in the economic
competition among states. Serving as a national framework, the Clean Air Act helps
provide a level playing field that is essential to the achievement of the overall na-
tional health-based standards.

How the Nonattainment Provisions Work
Since the Clean Air Act was enacted in 1970, under Title I, EPA is required to

establish national ambient air quality standards for air pollutants that adversely af-

fect public health and welfare. EPA has done so for the six pollutants I just de-
scribed. These standards are set through a comprehensive scientific review that es-



124

tablishes a level that protects the public with an "adequate margin of safety." EPA
can, and in some cases has, also established "secondary" standards to protect

against the effects of these pollutants on crops, forests, materials, etc.

All of these standards are based on the best peer-reviewed science available, and
are subjected to extensive review by the Clean Air Scientific Advisory Committee,

a group of independent scientific experts from academia, industry and various insti-

tutions around the country. To ensure that the standards are up-to-date and ade-

quately protect public health, EPA is to review the current peer-reviewed literature

and, if necessary, revise each standard every five years. Any decision to revise or

not revise a standard goes through extensive scientific and public review and com-

ment, as well.

An extensive air quality monitoring system is in place across the Nation to deter-

mine actual concentrations of these pollutants in the air. Any area that has mon-
itored air quality levels that exceed the national standards and endanger the public

health is designated as a "nonattainment" area. State and local governments are re-

sponsible for characterizing the nature of the local air pollution problem through

emissions inventories, monitoring networks, and air quality modeling, and through

the development of programs to reach "attainment" of the standard by deadlines

that are provided for in the law. These analyses and control programs are included

in state implementation plans, which are submitted to EPA for approval. EPA sup-

ports the states in achieving and maintaining the health standards by developing

and issuing national rules that reduce emissions from various sources of pollution,

such as automobiles, gasoline, or chemical plants.

1990 Clean Air Act Amendments
It became clear by the mid-1980's that despite the efforts of state and local gov-

ernments and the very real success of several emission reduction programs, the non-

attainment provisions needed to be revamped to better control pollution since many
areas had not met the health standards. For example, when President Bush spon-

sored and signed into law the Clean Air Act Amendments of 1990, six out of every

ten Americans were living in areas that did not meet one or more of the national

ambient air quality standards. At that time, 98 areas of the country did not meet
the health standards for ground-level ozone; 42 areas did not meet the carbon mon-
oxide standards; and 73 areas did not meet the standards for particulate matter.

The 1990 Amendments to the Act gave new specific authorities to EPA to issue

a series of national rules to help reduce pollution. For the first time it recognized

that the severity of the air quality problem for certain pollutants varied from area

to area—Los Angeles' air quality problems differed from Dallas-Fort Worth's air

quality problems. For example, for ground-level ozone, the Act established different

classifications with different deadlines and specific control requirements depending
on the severity of the problem in each city. An area with a ' serious" air pollution

problem was given a longer deadline for attainment than an area with "moderate"
problems, though the serious area was also required to implement more specific con-

trol programs. This was a fundamental change in the Act, in that it allows for at-

tainment plans and timetables to be specifically tailored to local conditions.

Also, it was thought that the threat of penalties could motivate progress in clean-

ing the air and at the urging of the states, among other parties, the Congress in-

cluded provisions for emission offset and highway sanctions. The Congress was clear

that these pro'.dsions were to apply only in cases where an area failed to adopt or

implement a plan by the Act's newly extended deadlines—not to an area that did

not achieve clean air by a given deadline. For certain pollutants, those areas that

do not meet the standard by the deadline in the Act are "bumped up" to the next
classification—that is, they are given more time to attain the standard, but are also

required to adopt additional control programs.
The 1990 Amendments also included a greater focus on the problem of interstate

air pollution (emissions from one state traveling long distances to contribute to air

quality problems in downwind areas).

Progress in Cleaning up the Nation's Air

Since the Clean Air Act was first passed in 1970, combined emissions of the six

common pollutants have been cut by 24%. Of the six, only emissions of nitrogen ox-

ides have increased over that period. During that same 25-year period, the U.S. pop-
ulation grew by 27 percent, the domestic economy grew by 90 percent and the num-
ber of vehicle miles traveled grew by 111 percent. These reductions in air pollution,

occurring simultaneously with continuous growth in the sources of air pollution,

demonstrate that a clean, healthy environment and economic growth are mutually
achievable goals.
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Moreover, since 1970, there have been a series of pubHc health successes across

the country. Perhaps the greatest success story has been the phaseout of lead in

gasoline and controls on industrial sources of lead. This has resulted in a 98 percent

reduction in lead emissions since 1970. The result has been that on average the con-

centration of lead in our children's blood has dropped by nearly 75 percent during

that same time period.

Dramatic improvements have been achieved for other pollutants, as well. When
the 1990 Amendments were signed into law, there were 98 areas of the country that

were designated as nonattainment for ground-level ozone. Through 1994, 55 oi those

areas have met the ozone standard. EPA has formally "reclassified" 22 of those

areas as attainment. Among these areas are Indianapolis, Toledo, Detroit, Winston-
Salem, Memphis, and San Francisco.

In 1990, there were 42 areas of the country that did not meet the national ambi-
ent air quality standard for carbon monoxide. Today all but 9 of these areas meet
the carbon monoxide standard. EPA has since redesignated eight of the clean areas

as attainment, including Philadelphia, Baltimore, Washington, Cleveland, Memphis,
Sjrracuse and Winston-Salem.
Tremendous progress has also been made in controlling emissions of particulate

matter. Of the 73 areas that were designated as nonattainment when the 1990
Clean Air Act Amendments were signed into law, 37 now meet the standard for par-

ticulate matter (PM-10), including Chicago, IlUnois; Boise, Idaho; Seattle, Washing-
ton; and Klamath Falls, Oregon.
Klamath Falls is a particularly interesting case. In January 1988, measurements

of PM-10 five times the federal health standard were recorded in Klamath Falls.

The major problem was smoke from residential woodstoves and fireplaces in con-

junction with wintertime inversions that trapped the air, causing woodsmoke con-

centrations to build to very unhealthy levels. The city introduced an initiative that

combined a public awareness program, a voluntary woodburning curtailment pro-

gram, and a woodstove replacement program (with stoves that met the new EPA
woodstove standard) to dramatically reduce emissions and meet the national stand-

ard.

Progress has been great in other areas as well. As of 1990, 46 areas did not meet
the sulfur dioxide standard. In 1990, three additional areas were designated as non-

attainment areas for sulfur dioxide. Since that time, eleven have been redesignated

as attainment areas and only a few areas are currently monitoring violations of the

standard. The environment is also reaping the reward of a 10 million ton reduction

of sulfur dioxide as part of the acid rain provisions of the 1990 Clean Air Act
Amendments. Based on an innovative market-based emissions trading program, the

acid rain provisions will protect lakes, streams and significantly improve visibility

(especially in the eastern U.S.) through a 35 percent cut in power plant emissions

from 1980 levels by the year 2000. The first phase of the program is already being

achieved this year.

Despite this accomplishment, nitrogen oxides is one pollutant for which we have
not seen continued reductions. Since 1970, emissions of nitrogen oxides have risen

by 14 percent, predominately as the result of increases in emissions from power
plants and non-road vehicles (construction and farm equipment, locomotives, etc.).

It is clear that this rate of growth is much smaller than would have been the case

without the Clean Air Act; currently, only one area remains in nonattainment for

N02. However, because nitrogen oxides contribute to the formation of ground-level

ozone, their continuing increase is cause for concern. Also, nitrogen oxides are a po-

tentially significant contributor to visibility problems, especially in the western
United States, and to a number of environmental effects, such as acid rain and eu-

trophication. Eutrophication occurs when a body of water suffers an increase in nu-
trients that reduces the amount of oxygen in the water, producing an environment
that is destructive to fish and other animal life.

Another way to measure progress under the Clean Air Act is to look at the excel-

lent job the states have done in submitting state plans to address their air quality

problems. Under the Act, states that fail to submit required plan revisions can be
given up to 18 additional months before EPA is required to implement sanctions if

they still have not submitted the plan at the end of that time. Of the over 2,000
state plan revisions, well over sixty percent have come in on time and more than
99 percent have been submitted before the 18-month period has ended. Sanctions
are been implemented in only a handful of instances and are currently in place in

only three areas. This is a testament to the states and local agencies that take the

need to clean up our Nation's air very seriously, and to the cooperative nature of

the state/federal relationship.

Despite all the progress that has been made, there is clearly a need to keep mak-
ing progress in cleaning up our Nation's air. During 1994, approximately 62 million
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people lived in counties where air quality levels exceeded at least one of the national

ambient air quality standards. Moreover, despite the progress made in reducing

ground-level ozone in nonattainment areas across the country, there are areas—no-

tably California, the Houston area, the Northeastern states, and the Lake Michigan
area, among others—that continue to experience unacceptably high levels of ground-

level ozone.

Title I Implementation: Common Sense Solutions

While the Clean Air Act has always required the EPA not to take costs into con-

sideration when setting the national ambient air quality standards to protect the

health of the American public, it does provide that cost be taken into consideration

when developing programs to meet the national standards. This is an area where
the Clinton Administration has taken particular care to work with our state and
local partners in the development of common sense, cost-effective solutions.

For example, last July we proposed a model rule that states can use for emissions

trading of smog-creating pollutants. A key component of President Clinton's

Reinventing Environmental Regulation Initiative, this open market trading program
provides industry and states with the flexibility to achieve the required emission re-

ductions in the most cost-effective way possible. By lowering the overall cost of com-
pliance with the national ambient air quality standards, communities may be able

to achieve the standard faster than otherwise planned. We intend to issue this rule

in final form in April of next year, after considering public comment on the rule.

Another area where we are working with our state partners to provide flexibility

is in addressing emissions of pollutants that are "transported" from "upwind" areas

and contribute to unhealthful air in "downwind" cities. In conjunction with states,

industry and environmental groups, we developed a program that provides states

more time to submit their ozone plans if they participate in a multi-state consult-

ative process. The purpose of this process is to develop recommendations for finding

the most cost-effective ways to reduce ground-level ozone. The result was the forma-
tion of the Ozone Transport Assessment Group. It is chaired by the environment
commissioner from Illinois, with key subcommittees chaired by commissioners from
the States of New Jersey and Ohio. Over 25 states are participating in the effort.

To reduce ozone to healthful levels in many cities east of the Mississippi River,

there are two choices: (1) ignore the quality of the air blowing in from upwind areas
and require cities to develop stricter, more costly programs to maintain healthy air

or (2) work to find cost-effective ways of reducing emissions "blowing in" from power
plants and other sources in upwind areas so that downwind cities do not have to

take extreme or unnecessarily costly steps to clean up pollution they did not create

to try to maintain healthy air quality. Clearly the latter is the common-sense ap-

proach. Residents and businesses in metropolitan areas like Chicago, Milwaukee,
New York, Philadelphia, Boston, Baltimore, Washington, and Atlanta, as well as
many other Eastern areas will reap the benefits of this effort.

We have taken several other significant steps over the past two years to help
states find flexible solutions to meet the Clean Air Act requirements. We have been
and are continuing to work with states to provide flexibility in the process they go
through to use air quality modeling to demonstrate attainment with the national
air quality standard. For example, we worked with states, industry and other stake-

holders to foster the development of several analytical and modeling efforts (e.g.,

Modeling Ozone Cooperative Project) aimed at a better assessment of the regional

ozone problem and its solutions.

Status ofEPA Reviews of National Ambient Air Quality Standards

We are continually updating our understanding of the science and health and en-

vironmental effects associated with the six principal pollutants. Since 1980, we have
completed eight reviews of the various standards. All of those reviews except one
resulted in a reaffirmation of the current standard. In 1987, we revised the particu-

late matter standard to address smaller particles (less than 10 microns in size). We
are currently involving some of the Nation's leading outside scientists to provide us
advice as we review the existing standards for ozone and particulate matter. We
have not yet reached a decision on whether or not to revise either of these current
standards.
We have recently established a formal advisory committee with over 100 stake-

holders from states and local governments, industry, environmental groups, and
other organizations to discuss a more integrated approach to the ozone and particu-

late matter problems, as well as to visibility impairment. This committee will also
discuss ways to improve the implementation of the national ambient air quality
standards. We believe that such a process will ensure that the stakeholders are full
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partners in helping to better integrate the air pollution programs and in improving

the implementation process.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, the Title I provisions of the Clean Air Act have been
very successful in dramatically reducing emissions of several serious air pollutants

and in improving air quality in large and small cities throughout the Nation. Just

since President Bush initiated and signed into law the Clean Air Act Amendments
of 1990, we have seen great progress in reducing levels of ground-level ozone, carbon

monoxide, particulate matter, and other pollutants. The Clinton Administration is

continuing to work with our state and local partners to develop common-sense, flexi-

ble approaches, such as the open market trading rule, to help clean up the Nation's

air in the most cost-effective manner possible.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared statement. I would be happy to answer
any questions that you might have.

Mr. Barton. Well, thank you. Unfortunately, we're going to have
to go vote and it's a vote on the rule for the debt ceiling extension.

So it's not a vote that either one of us can skip. We are going to

go vote, but we will be back immediately because you are our star

witness and we need to ask some questions.

So the committee is going to recess for approximately 10 minutes
and hopefully we'll be back, in 15 minutes, a little before 2, and
then we'll ask you some questions.

[Brief recess.]

Mr. Barton. If we could reconvene. Congressman Waxman is in

the anteroom and he'll be in shortly. I'll go ahead and start the
questioning.

Ms. Nichols, in your opinion, in Title I of the Act, are there any

—

I guess the way to phrase the question—what is the most con-

straining thing about Title I in terms of meeting the goals of Title

I? Is there anything, if you could change, you would change?
Ms. Nichols. Well, from listening to the earlier discussion, I

think you've focused on a number of issues, all of which are of con-

cern to us. There are: how you set the standards, are they the right

standards, are we using the best information, do the deadlines that

apply make sense, do we have the right mix of tools to use in

achieving those standards, and then are we applying them in a
common sense way.

I think we feel that we have the ability, working within the ex-

isting Title I, to implement a cost-effective program in partnership
with the States and local governments and to reach attainment of

health-based standards in a timely fashion. And the chart—I apolo-

gize for how small it is and we could probably move it closer

—

shows you how we're doing in terms of coming into compliance with
those standards. We feel that the fact that about half of the areas
that were violating the standards in 1990 when the Act was passed
are now in attainment over a 3-year period and are being reclassi-

fied to attainment is proof that the Act has worked and is working
and there is nothing that we see on the horizon that will prevent
us from achieving those results.

Now, as you know, we are looking at the possibility of changing
both the ozone standard and the fine particle standard. There is

staff work underway. A lot of scientific and technical review, a lot

of advice coming in about how those standards should be set, that
focuses on the level, the duration— 1 hour versus 8 hours—as well

as on how you measure the standard and whether you will allow
more exceedance.
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Mr. Barton. Let me ask you a question about your chart there.

It is a fact that several areas—many areas have made, if not dra-

matic, substantial improvement. One of the questions that was in

my question sheet to ask is do you attribute that to specific rem-
edies within Title I or is that something that is because of other

factors.

Ms. Nichols. Well, I think that when you look at a trend over

a period of years, you can erase the facts of weather or aberrations

of that kind. Clearly, the phase-in of tighter Title II standards, the

tailpipe standards for automobiles, is a major factor, one of the

most important factors in our success.

However, if you look at the bad year we had this past year in

terms of weather, we don't believe that we would have done any-

where nearly as well in continuing the progress based on fleet

turnover alone, because you had these really terrible weather con-

ditions, and we attribute a great deal of that to the reformulated

gasoline provisions that are in the Act, as well as to the controls

that have been put into place in the last year or so on stationary

sources, both for VOCs and for NOx-
And while it's very difficult, and we've talked about this in prior

hearings, to assign a specific amount of the real world benefits to

each measure, we think that collectively they point to the fact that

the Act itself is what has made that difference. It's the combination
of measures.
Mr. Barton. We've had a good hearing today and I don't want

to end it by being argumentative, but it can be argued and we've

had testimony that made the point that the real heart, so to speak,

the teeth in Title I have not been implemented yet. And if, in fact,

we're making progress without some of those control strategies that

have to yet be implemented, it might be better to defer some of

those.

Would you agree with that assessment or disagree with it?

Ms. Nichols. I would disagree with that assessment.
Mr. Barton. I'm not surprised.

Ms. Nichols. For a couple of reasons. First of all, the flipside is

the 90 million people who are living in the downwind areas that

aren't yet in attainment and the people who are the victims—living

in the areas that are the victims of transport, where clearly addi-

tional measures are going to be needed. And contrary to Dr. Jones,

who I think was the exponent of that view, we don't hear a great
deal of dissent coming from the National Academy, from outside re-

viewers, that there are going to be measures that are going to be
needed to bring the rest of the country into attainment.
You can argue about precisely how much NOx versus how much

VOC in each region and that's why we're doing this ozone transport
assessment process that I testified about. But on the basic theme
of further emissions reductions, beyond what we're already seeing
going to be needed, there's not much disagreement and I think one
of the main reasons for that is the growth factor. We're continuing
to have a population growth, our VMT growth is practically expo-
nential, and we don't want to turn those things back. We want to

get more efficient.

Mr. Barton. Well, let me ask the question that I asked the last

panel to get to the heart of it, before I let Congressman Waxman
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ask his questions. This concept of going to a longer duration stand-

ard instead of a spike standard. As for an 8 hour standard, does

EPA have an official position on changing the standard or is that

something that you're still thinking about?

Ms. Nichols. There is a staff paper which clearly indicates that

an 8 hour standard in the range of .07 to .09 parts per million is

the best reflection of what we know about the health evidence at

this time, and that has been presented to me. I've asked for further

data and information. I'll be making a recommendation to the Ad-
ministrator.
Mr. Barton. Once you have evaluated it and prepare your rec-

ommendation, do you have the authority under the existing Clean

Air Act Amendments to change the standard or do we need to give

you that authority explicitly?

Ms. Nichols. We have the authority to change the standard, and
that would include the definition of the number of exceedances, as

well as the duration and the level.

Mr. Barton. So that you could do that

Ms. Nichols. Under current law.

Mr. Barton, [continuing] by an executive decision.

Ms. Nichols. Yes, sir.

Mr. Barton. And my final question. It's my understanding that

in setting these standards for national ambient air quality, that

cost cannot be a consideration. Would it be helpful to you for us

to give you explicitly, in a reform package, the authority to consider

cost in setting these standards?
Ms. Nichols. I think, Mr. Chairman, that we believe that the

approach that has been taken in the past and continues to be taken
is the correct one, in this sense: asking the Administrator or any
human being to make a decision of this magnitude is obviously an
enormous task and Congress clearly has recognized that and has
given the Administrator a lot of latitude, as well as science advice

and resources to do it with.

It is essentially a public health decision and I found some notes

going back to 1979 in the Federal Register promulgation notice

when the last time the ozone standard was reviewed, where the

Administrator, at that time, said that public health had to be the

compelling factor in the decision, but recognized clearly that a
standard that protects public health with an adequate margin of

safety—which is what the statute calls for—is based on uncertainty

because at the lower levels, at any range, you don't know what
level is low enough to prevent any health effects.

And there is increasing evidence over the years that there is no
such thing as a safe level, a zero efiect level, much less a way to

scientifically set an adequate margin of safety.

So what the Administrator does at that point is to weigh the rel-

ative acceptability of various degrees of uncertainty given the seri-

ousness of the effects. And, clearly, what that says to me is that
the Administrator's task is to look at the risks and the knowledge
and then to explicitly take cost into account when it comes to de-

signing the implementation strategy.

Mr. Barton. So you personally are not opposed to cost being a
consideration.

Ms. Nichols. I am opposed to cost explicitly being
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Mr. Barton. You're opposed.

Ms. Nichols. In the setting of the standard. And the reason why
I am is that I believe that we don't know enough, the tools are not

there to do it adequately. The colloquy that I heard earlier between
yourself and Mr. Waxman and the earlier panel about this issue

only reconfirmed my judgment about that.

There are some things that we don't know how to monetize at

all. There are other things where despite the best research of peo-

ple like Dr. Krupnick, we come up with a number for the value of

an asthma attack avoided. This based on the best tools they have,

which is they go out and ask a bunch of people what they'd be will-

ing to pay, and then we can quibble about whether they had the

right number or not.

I don't think, frankly, that a decision that was based on that

kind of data would have a lot of credibility with the American pub-

lic. I don't think it has a lot of strength behind it. I think that the

public basically has a pretty common sense view about these

things, which is they want to hear their public health officials mak-
ing a decision on protection of health.

Now, realistically, any public health officer, any physician is a

human being. Who knows what is going on in the dark recesses of

their mind when they're making a decision about what they think
is adequately protective. Dr. McClellan may feel that .09 is the

right number because he weighs the uncertainty on the side of not

disrupting the economy. The American Lung Association represent-

ative may feel that it should be .07 or less because he doesn't weigh
the cost that much.
We don't have tools that give you a hard line number on what

cost is acceptable for public health protection. But I think we can
and we are increasingly able to consider the cost when it comes to

designing the control strategies and that's what we're trying to do.

Mr. Barton. I guess I'm confused. I'm trying not to be inatten-

tive to what you just said.

Ms. Nichols. I'm sorry if I've been unclear.

Mr. Barton. If I understand you, cost should not be a factor in

setting the standard, but the cost should be a factor in determining
the control methodology to achieve the standard.
Ms. Nichols. Correct. And I think Congress gave us that in the

1990 amendments, by setting differential attainment deadlines, as
you did for the existing ozone standard. You recognized explicitly

that it was going to be more expensive and more difficult for some
areas to come into attainment than others, and so you gave those
more time. I'm from Los Angeles and we've had 25 years and won't
reach the standard until 2010, with really Herculean efforts.

But people are willing to keep moving toward that goal, even in

the face of all of the expense and the difficulty, because they know
that someday the prize is going to be healthy air.

Mr. Barton. I'm going to yield because I've taken twice as long
as I wanted to take. But if you literally accept what you just said

as gospel, that cost is not a consideration in setting the standard,
then an adequate margin of safety is zero tolerance. You try to set

a standard that everyone is perfectly safe all the time, which is an
incalculable cost. In fact, you can't meet it. And we're not—I don't

even think the most health-conscious member of the American
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Lung Association is going to set a standard that can never be
reached in the real world.

So why not set a standard that is based on some consideration

of cost and be explicit in the statute that cost is one of several fac-

tors, not the dominant one, I'm with you on that, but at least ex-

plicitly state that it should be considered. If you don't do that, you
set the situation up where you get potential standards that are ex-

tremely costly to meet in the very best case.

Ms. Nichols. Well, clearly, over the years, we've seen that we've
over-estimated the cost of attainment time and time again because
of the ingenuity of people about coming up with more cost-effective

ways to meet the regulations.

I wouldn't disagree with you, though, that we've still spent a lot

of money on attainment of the standards, but I think that what
gave people the willingness to do that and to make some of the

tough political choices that they've had to make to put some of

these control programs into place was the sense that they were
working toward a goal which was a public health goal.

I realize that the impurity is hard to come by and you're right

that zero is the only ultimately protective standard. But I think

that with the best advice of the Clean Air Science Advisory Com-
mittee, in a mandate to the Administrator to look at health, rec-

ognizing that there is uncertainty both about the exact number at

which the effects occur and about how serious those effects are,

that you build in enough of a judgment call so that you can ask
her to exercise her best judgment as a public health official rather

than asking her to weigh all of the costs at that time.

And, again, I would base that primarily on the issue of maintain-
ing the credibility of the goal. But I would also say that we've

found when we do try to evaluate the benefits of attainment of the

standard, which we do in developing the implementation strategies,

that there are a lot of the benefits that we have no way of putting

a dollar value on. And while we support further economic research
and we believe it's useful, a lot of the tools just aren't there.

Mr. Barton. Okay. Well, we've beat that horse sufficiently. I'm

going to now recognize the gentleman from California for such time
as he may consume.
Mr. Waxman. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Let me just

sort of see if I can put this in perspective. The Clean Air Act was
adopted as a public health measure to deal with the problem of ad-

verse health effects from air pollution. And you take a commu-
nity—and you could approach a number of different ways. You
could say we want to set a standard that will be adequate to pro-

tect the health of most people. You could say that. But then you
wonder who is being left out.

Since air pollution affects kids and elderly people more than oth-

ers, do we want a community in which we'd say you can't have the
elderly and the kids living among us. Well, no one wants to take
that position. You have some people who are more sensitive to air

pollution than others, asthmatics particularly. Do you want to set

the standard for the one with the biggest problem? Well, in some
ways you do because that becomes a proxy for those that are going
to be most adversely affected and you want to have a society in

which they can—since we're talking about breathing air, which is
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essential for life, we want to have that as a consideration, if your

goal is public health protection.

So it can't be zero tolerance. We're not talking about, because

there is a lot of tolerance that people have for air pollution. So you
try to set what would be a goal, a public health goal, with the tools

that you have to do that, but the tools that you have for protecting

public health, with a margin of safety, taking into consideration the

most vulnerable populations, give you an objective to reach.

But costs have to be a consideration. Rather than having some-
one told, well, we're going to protect you elderly people who have
problems with air pollution or we're going to protect you, but then

we're not going to really protect you in the standard because we're

going to say that it's going to be too costly to protect you. We don't

do that. We don't take the goal as something where we make some
variable. We set the goal, but costs are considered in terms of what
will be required to implement the plans to achieve that goal.

In Los Angeles, we could make tremendous strides to cleaning up
the air if we banned automobiles flat out. No cars would be allowed

to drive on the streets of L.A. We could achieve clean air in a much
shorter period of time. But that doesn't make sense. You can't have
that kind of an aggressive mindless strategy. So you have to de-

velop reasonable ways to accomplish your goals.

One of the clearest strategies over the years has been cleaner

cars replacing older dirtier cars, having tighter and tighter stand-

ards, so that there would be a glide path toward clean air.

Mr. Bakton. Seven years.

Mr. Waxman. Well, in some areas, they could do it in 7 years.

In some areas, you can't do it for 20 or 25 years. But we have a

law that's been on the books and we hear so much about how gov-

ernment fails. Some people argue that achieving clean air in this

country is too expensive or is not even doable and I'd like to ask
Ms. Nichols to look at the record.

When President Bush signed the Clean Air Act into law, there

were 98 areas of the country that did not meet that ozone stand-

ard, the goal. Today, 55 of those areas do meet the standard. That
seems like, to me, real progress. And under the Act, over 40 areas

classified as marginal non-attainment were supposed to come into

attainment by the end of 1993. Did they make it? Can you tell us
a report on that?

Ms. Nichols. All but six of them made it by 1993 and as of the

following year, all but two of them had made it. There was one
area which slipped into non-attainment, into margin non-attain-

ment because they are adjacent to a non-attainment area. But
overall, that's a phenomenal rate of improvement, by any standard.
Mr. Waxman. Under the Act, 33 areas were classified as mod-

erate. Are they going to meet the standard by the end of 1996 and
how are those areas doing?
Ms. Nichols. Yes. They are pretty much on track as of this

point.

Mr. Waxman, And under the Act, the areas classified as serious,

severe and extreme are supposed to be making progress toward at-

tainment. Is that, in fact, happening?
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Ms. Nichols. Yes, we think so. And, again, despite occasional
bad years, such as we had this past summer, overall, the 3-year
trend is down everywhere.
Mr. Waxman. And what has been the experience with respect to

carbon monoxide and particulate matter? Are we making progress
there?
Ms. Nichols. Yes, clearly so with carbon monoxide as a result

of improvements in cars and the winter oxygenated fuel program.
We've done in extremely well in terms of areas coming into attain-

ment with the standards. Particulate has been slower and that's

partly because of the increase in NOx emissions that I mentioned
earlier, which is directly traced to the growth and vehicle miles
traveled.

Mr. Waxman. So we have a structure, the Clean Air Act, stand-
ards are set, we're trying to achieve those goals, we take costs into

consideration in terms of the timeframe and the strategies that
would have to be employed, how expensive they're going to be, how
practical they are. We have a law that's working. I think we ought
to acknowledge that fact.

That doesn't mean it's perfect. It doesn't mean we shouldn't look
at changing that standard for an 8 hour period as opposed to a 1

hour period, that we shouldn't look for other things that make
sense. But to throw out the structure and say we're going to have
the goal posts so variable based on something that makes it even
more difficult to actually set an honest number because you're tak-
ing costs into consideration, seems to me unnecessary. Nobody
needs it.

When you have something that's working so well, if it ain't

broke, don't fix everjrthing.

Let me ask you about the costs compared to what was estimated.
Ms. Nichols. We're still working on the costs for the 1990

amendments. In response to Congress' request, we've done the first

part of the section 812 report on the costs and benefits of the 1970
and 1977 amendments. The analysis has gone to the Science Advi-
sory Board for review. They are still reviewing it. But it's indicated
that the benefits of the 1970 and 1977 amendments exceeded $300
billion per year, with costs of less than $25 billion per year.
Now, a good deal of that is attributable to lead, which was very

costly in terms of the effects on health. But we expect that looking
at the 1990 amendments and the scoping studies that we've done,
that we think that the benefits are going to exceed the costs by sev-
eral factors. We can't give a number at this time, but we're quite
confident that given the direction that we're on, that we're still

leveraging very large proportionate benefits for the costs.

Mr. Waxman. Mr. Chairman, I'd like us, if we could, maybe the
staff could do this—we had hearings throughout the 1980's. Groups
came in and said if you require these different things under the
Clean Air Act Amendments, it's going to cost so much money and
can't be done, impossible and so on and so forth. I heard that so
many different times.

I'd like us to look back and see if we have a historical record so
we can put some perspective when people come in and give us their
certainty about what the impact will be if we do things one way
or the other. We're going to do it in a balanced way.
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I recall the auto industry coming in and saying there's certain

things that just could not be done, period. We required it and it

was done.
Mr. Barton. Shows how powerful you were then.

Mr. Waxman. Shows how if you really push, because it's a worth-
while objective, that American ingenuity can get us there. We have
to be realistic about it, but I don't think we ought to be timid. That
would be the point I would want to make. And when we were
timid, under the leadership of President Bush in 1990 and we
passed a good clean air bill on a bipartisan basis I think 400 votes

in the House, put it into law, working out compromises and dif-

ferences and moderations over different ideas that were suggested,
that law is working and we can be proud of it.

Let's refine it, but recognize and put in perspective some of those
people who doubted the ability of Americans to meet the challenge
to try to protect the health of our citizens.

Mr. Barton. I'd want to do a cost-benefit analysis of the cost of

gathering the data, but I'm certainly willing to work with the staff.

I think it's valid to see what people said then and what's happened
since. It's always good to verify. I think that makes sense. So I'd

be happy to work with you and the other staff people and the other
members of the committee on that.

Mr. Waxman. Thank you very much, Ms. Nichols, for your pres-

entation.

Ms. Nichols. Thank you. I have an example to share with you
on that; it is fresh in our minds because we've just taken another
look at this. You may recall that in the acid rain provision, which
was new in the 1990 amendments, at the time that those were
passed, the estimate was that an allowance for a ton of sulfur was
going to be $1,000, would go for $1,000. This was under a tradeable
market program. And as a result of the flexibility that the Act in-

cluded under Title IV to allow these kinds of trades, the cost of a
ton of sulfur is now $140.
Mr. Barton. What was the EPA estimate?
Ms. Nichols. EPA was high, we were way off. We were—$1,000

was our number. There were some in the industry who were saying
higher.

Mr. Barton. Definitely the number is lower, but my recollection

is that most knowledgeable people thought they were going to be
$200 to $300 a ton.

Ms. Nichols. My staff has told me that it was $500.
Mr. Barton. I think it was around $400 to $600.
Ms. Nichols. $400 to $600, or roughly $500, and industry was

as high as $1,000.
Mr. Barton. We're all in agreement that, happily, it's much

lower.

Mr. Waxman. But the consequence of that—is that market work-
ing the way we expected it to?

Ms. Nichols. Not enough sales.

Mr. Waxman. Because that's a problem when we miscalculate.
That's why we have to be a little cautious. I like the idea of a free

market system to make these decisions, but if you set the market
at the wrong levels, you don't get the results that you want to

achieve. So that when we set these trading policies and all of that,
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we ought to be as realistic as we can and not be on the high side

so that the market doesn't function.

Mr. Barton. Do you have other questions?
Mr. Waxman. No, I'm finished.

Mr. Barton. Just a few housekeeping questions before we re-

lease you. We sent two letters to you on October 10 from the sub-
committee, with acknowledgement to the minority, one dealing
with the methyl bromide issue that you testified on August 1 before

the subcommittee and another one dealing with an eco employee
commute option, flexibility working group, and we asked that you
respond within 30 days. So that's 2 days or tomorrow.
Ms. Nichols. Yes. We believe those are both due. I think Satur-

day is technically the deadline, so we'll get them to you by Monday
morning.
Mr. Barton. There is a meeting, an international meeting in Eu-

rope on methyl bromide at the end of this month and we are begin-
ning to prepare some draft legislation, in which the employee com-
mute options is one of the things we were looking at making vol-

untary or repealing in its entirety. So it would be helpful to have
your response to them.
Ms. Nichols. We'll be happy to get to you.
Mr. Barton. We thank you for being here. It's interesting, by let-

ting you be the last witness, we've worn everybody else out. So
there are not to many of us to ask you questions. So it may turn
out that going last is—it gives us, the people that care to stay
around, more time to ask questions and it certainly gives you the
chance to use your day more fully before the fact. It's a pretty good
system, I think.

Mr. Waxman. Can we get a unanimous consent request that
members may submit questions in writing to Ms. Nichols?
Mr. Barton. Without objection.

Mr. Waxman. And the other witnesses, and get a response in

writing.

Mr. Barton. I've informed all the other panelists that that would
be the routine. So this hearing is adjourned and we thank you
again, Ms. Nichols, for being here.

[Whereupon, at 2:27 p.m., the subcommittee was recessed, to re-

convene at the call of the Chair.]
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